
        
            
                
            
        

    


Firestorm Mountain


 


A Dragon Dreams Novel


 


(Dragon Dreams, Book 4)







By


Raymond L. Weil


USA Today Best Selling Author


 











Books in the Dragon Dreams Series


 


Dragon Wars (Book
1)


Snowden the White
Dragon (Book 2)


Gilmreth (Book 3)


Firestorm Mountain (Book 4)


 


All books were
updated in July of 2019


 


 


Website: http://raymondlweil.com/


 


 


 


 


Copyright © July 2019 by Raymond L. Weil


All Rights Reserved


Cover Design by James, GoOnWrite.com
















This
book is a work of fiction. Names, characters, places, and incidents are either
products of the author’s imagination or used fictitiously. Any resemblance to
actual events, locales or persons, living or dead, is purely coincidental. All
rights reserved. No part of this publication can be reproduced or transmitted
in any form or by any means, without permission in writing from the author.

















 


Table of Contents


 


Chapter One


Chapter Two


Chapter Three


Chapter Four


Chapter Five


Chapter Six


Chapter Seven


Chapter Eight


Chapter Nine


Chapter Ten


Chapter
Eleven


Chapter
Twelve


Chapter
Thirteen


 











Firestorm Mountain


A Dragon Dreams Novel









Chapter One


 


It had been two weeks since the big fight with the
Sorensons. Ashley was sitting at the kitchen table with Todd and her father.
They had been talking about what had happened and what the future held. Todd
was excited as the threat from his father and brother had been removed and they
could now lead a normal life. They could hear Katrina and Carolyn laughing in
the other room.


“That’s the
first time I’ve heard my mother laugh in quite some time,” Todd spoke with a
pleased smile on his face. “I think she’s going to enjoy living in Plainview.”


“I’m glad she’s
happy,” spoke Ashley, reaching over and taking Todd’s hand. 


It was at that
moment Stephen burst into the kitchen, throwing open the kitchen door. “Ashley,
the dragons are here!”


“What do you
mean?” stammered Ashley, letting go of Todd’s hand and standing up. Snowden had
never come to the farm before. She brushed back her shoulder length blonde
hair, looking at her brother. 


“They both just
landed in the yard,” said Stephen, turning around and pointing outside.
“Braxam’s huge!”


Ashley walked
over to the door closely followed by her father and Todd. Looking outside, she
saw Snowden and Braxam.


“Hello
Ashley,” Snowden spoke into her mind. “We need to leave.”


“What?” Ashley
said out loud. “What do you mean leave? Where are you and Braxam going?”


“Not just
Braxam and I,” Snowden responded. “You are coming too.”


“Where are we
going?” asked Ashley. She didn’t understand what was going on.


“Cathy’s
awake and she needs our help.”


Ashley froze as
she recalled her dream about fighting Gilmreth alongside Cathy Matheson and
another sorceress she hadn’t recognized.


“What’s going
on?” asked Harmon, looking out at the dragons.


Ashley turned
to her father and explained what Snowden had just said. Her mother and Carolyn
had come into the kitchen and were listening.


“It’s the other
prophecy, isn’t it?” Katrina stated with fright in her eyes. She had hoped all
the fighting was over.


Harmon paused
and then walked down the hallway to his study. He returned carrying the ancient
book with the prophecies in it. He set the book down on the kitchen table and
opened it to a page he had hoped he would never have to read to his daughter.


 


The dragons
and the blue eyed sorceress will bring peace to the valley.


Beneath the
great mountain, forces of Armageddon arise.


Dragon
versus dragon and sorcerer versus sorcerer.


Only the
white dragon can preserve the future.


The sleepers
will awaken to a new world.


Gilmreth
will arise to destroy all.


The white dragon
and the blue-eyed sorceress will battle to save humanity.


 


“That’s all it
says,” said Harmon, shutting the book. “It was the final prophecy written by
our ancestor.” 


“I don’t
understand,” said Katrina, looking worriedly at Ashley. “Surely this prophecy
doesn’t apply to her. She doesn’t have to go. Not after everything we’ve been
through.” Katrina had a pained look on her face.


Harmon took a
deep breath. “From what I have read and from trying to understand the prophecy,
there is a great danger arising from within Firestorm Mountain. Somehow some of
the ancient sorcerers must have found a way to survive.”


“And our Ashley
is involved in some way,” Todd spoke softly. He shook his head. How could this
be? Just when he thought everything was over!


Ashley took a
deep breath and stood up. “Let’s go speak to Snowden. Maybe then we’ll know
more about what’s going on.”


“You’re not
leaving,” Katrina said in a firm voice. “You’re not flying away on that
dragon.”


Harmon took his
wife’s hand. “Let’s hear what Snowden has to say. If this is part of the
prophecy there is nothing we can do to prevent it.”


-


Stepping
outside, Ashley saw both Snowden and Braxam. The two dragons looked fearful.
Snowden was a solid white and Braxam a dark brown. Braxam was nearly twice the size
of Snowden but had bowed to Snowden’s leadership. Both dragons had been
extremely excited to find each other as they had both believed they were the
last of their kind other than Gilmreth.


“I don’t
understand what you’re telling me,” said Ashley, looking into Snowden’s large
eyes. “What do you mean Cathy’s awake?”


Snowden slowly
shook his head as if he was trying to figure out how to explain. “Cathy has
been asleep. She just woke up and she’s in danger. We must go and help her.”


“What is she
in danger from?”


Snowden looked
over at Braxam and then answered. “Gilmreth and some evil sorcerers. We must
stop them.”


Ashley felt a
cold chill pass over her. Gilmreth was evil and the most powerful dragon ever
created. He had hunted down and killed most of the other dragons. “How long
will it take for us to get to where Cathy is?”


“She’s
inside Firestorm Mountain. It is far away and will take us many days to reach.”


“Are there
other people there?”


“I don’t
know,” replied Snowden. “There once were but that was a very long time
ago.”


Ashley was
unsure what to do. Snowden had showed her numerous visions of Cathy Matheson
while he was training her. However, those visions were of a time several
thousand years ago. How could Cathy still be alive?


“What’s he
saying?” asked Harmon. 


Ashley
switched her gaze from Snowden to her father. She spent a few moments
explaining what Snowden had told her.


Harmon took a
deep breath and gazed at his daughter. “I can’t go against the prophecy. Too
much may be riding on it. However, I don’t feel comfortable with you going by
yourself.”


“I’ll go with
her,” volunteered Todd, looking over at Braxam. “If Braxam will allow me to
ride him.”


“I will,”
spoke Braxam in Ashley’s mind. “I will enjoy having a rider.”


“He will,”
said Ashley, looking over at Todd.


Katrina looked
with narrowed eyes at her husband. “You’re actually going to let the two of
them fly off on the dragons? We may never see them again!”


Harmon took
Katrina’s hand. “Ashley and Todd can protect themselves with their sorcery plus
the dragons will not allow any harm to come to them.” Harmon took a deep breath
and then continued. “Our family has protected Snowden for generations. We
always knew he had a destiny. We cannot avoid that. The prophecy clearly says
Snowden and Ashley must go to Firestorm Mountain.”


“We’ll be
okay,” said Ashley, stepping closer to her mother. “As soon as we’re finished
with what we’re supposed to do we’ll return home.”


“I’ll keep her
safe,” promised Todd.


Katrina gazed
into the blue eyes of her daughter. She knew Ashley was a very powerful
sorceress. “I still don’t like this.”


Ashley smiled.
“You wouldn’t be my mother if you did.”


Harmon looked
up at Snowden. “When will you leave?” Harmon looked over at Ashley for a
response since he couldn’t hear the dragons.


“Day after
tomorrow,” replied Ashley. “Both Snowden and Braxam will need to feed first
before they’re ready to fly over the desert.”


“Will there be
people where you’re going?” asked Katrina.


Ashley
hesitated. “I’m not sure. I think so.”


“Todd, you be
careful,” cautioned Carolyn. “You’ve never flown on a dragon before.”


“It’s safe,”
promised Ashley, grinning. “I do it all the time.”


“I’ll make
Todd a harness, like the one Ashley uses,” said Harmon.


Katrina looked
at Ashley, a look of deep concern on her face. “How long will you be gone?”


Ashley slowly
shook her head. “I have no idea. A couple of weeks at least, maybe longer.”


Carolyn let
out a deep sigh. “I guess we’d better start packing some supplies.”


“How much can
the dragons carry?” asked Harmon.


Ashley turned
toward Snowden and Braxam. “How heavy a load can the two of you carry?”


“Each of us
can easily carry double your weight,” replied Snowden. “If we get tired
we can always land and rest.”


“I can
carry more,” said Braxam.


“You are
bigger,” answered Snowden, looking over at the larger dragon.


Ashley
laughed. Sometimes the dragons sounded almost childish. She turned toward her
mother. “Pack us enough supplies for several weeks. The two dragons can easily
carry everything we need.”


Harmon turned
to go back into the house. “I want to examine that old book of prophecies and
see if there is anything else in it I might have missed.”


Ashley watched
her father go inside followed by her mother and Caroline leaving her and Todd
with the two dragons. Ashley stepped forward and put her hand on Snowden’s
neck. “I guess we’re going to Firestorm Mountain.”


“Cathy will
be there,” replied Snowden with a hint of excitement in the thought. “You
will like her.”


“So will
Gilmreth,” sent Braxam, showing some anxiety. “He has killed many
dragons.”


“We are
together,” replied Snowden. “I have fought Gilmreth in the past. I have
no fear of him. Together we will bring about his end.”


“Go now and
feed,” said Ashley, looking affectionately at the two dragons. “We have a long
journey ahead of us.”


Both dragons
took to the air and were soon out of sight.


“They’ve gone
to feed,” she explained, turning toward Todd.


Todd stepped
forward and took Ashley’s hand. “I can’t believe we’re going to do this.”


Ashley
squeezed Todd’s hand. She couldn’t either. She really hadn’t had time to think
over what just happened. Was she really going to Firestorm Mountain and would Cathy Matheson and Gilmreth actually be there? With a deep sigh, she led
Todd up the porch steps and into the house. They had a lot to talk about before
setting out on this new adventure.


-


One week earlier.


 


Deep beneath Firestorm Mountain in the complex of the ancients, a timer in a secluded chamber reached
zero. When it did geothermal energy powered up the various systems in the small,
hidden facility. Lights came on, machines began to hum, and three stasis
chambers began the process of awakening their occupants.


For an hour
the chambers ran through the awakening process and then the lids to the
chambers slid open. The first to sit up was a young woman with brown hair who
looked to be in her early twenties. She climbed out of the stasis chamber and
looked around with some confusion in her eyes. She opened up a locker and put a
robe on that was hanging there.


Two men a
little older than she was climbed out of their chambers and they all stood
looking at one another. The woman handed each of them a robe to cover their
nudity.


“Where the
hell are we?” muttered one of the men as he staggered over and sat down in a
chair in front of a control panel. 


The woman
shook her head, looking around the room they were in. “Stasis,” she said,
recalling a memory. “We went into stasis after Adam’s revolt failed.”


“I remember,”
said the other man as he too sat down. “We went into stasis so we wouldn’t be
banished from the complex as the rest of our group was.”


“Many of us
died,” pointed out the woman. “I wonder if Adam is up yet?”


“You’re the
technician,” said Karl Lyndon. “See if he’s out of his stasis chamber.” Karl
was the more muscular of the two men.


Gail nodded
and sat down in front of another panel. She began pressing buttons and then
turned on a computer screen. Data began to flow across it and after several
minutes she turned toward the two men. “Adam’s gone. From these readings he’s
been awake for nearly thirty years.”


“Then why the
hell didn’t he wake us up?” complained Karl, his face livid with anger. “We
were all supposed to be woken at the same time.”


Gail pressed
some icons on her computer screen. “It appears there was a malfunction in Adam’s
stasis unit and he was revived early. I have no idea why he didn’t wake us.”


“Are there any
messages?” asked Joshua Grimes. Joshua had been Adam’s primary lieutenant.


Gail shook her
head. “No, nothing.” Gail stood up and went to a cabinet. She turned off the
stasis device shielding the cabinet and then opened it. She took out three
containers and handed one to each of the men and kept one for herself. “These
are nutrients which should restore our strength after being in stasis for such
a long time.”


Gail opened
hers, which instantly heated to serving temperature. It was a thick meaty stew
loaded with nutrients and calories.


“What now?”
asked Karl as he hungrily ate his food. “Adam was supposed to be here.”


Joshua
finished his stew and standing up walked over to Gail. “Do we have any active
satellites?”


Running her
hands over her keyboard Gail checked for any surviving satellites she could
contact with the limited power of the small facility they were in. “Two and
both are just barely functioning. I’m surprised they lasted this long. It’s
been over three thousand years.”


On the large
screen above Gail’s console a view of the Earth appeared. Most of the planet
they could see looked arid and very dry. Only a few areas around the mountains
showed any green as well as one large area near the west coast.


Joshua pointed
to the area around their mountain. “Zoom in on these green areas and see if
there are any people.”


The view
zoomed in and with surprise, the three saw a number of small villages and one
very large town on the far side of the mountain.


“People,” said
Karl with a grin on his face. “At least we won’t be alone.”


“They’re
pretty primitive,” commented Joshua as he examined what he could from the
satellite view. “I don’t see any signs of electricity or moving vehicles.
There’s definitely nothing in the air.”


Karl stood up
and stepped over to gaze at the screen. “Perhaps that’s for the best. We can
mold them as we see fit. If we’re the only two people with powers then no one
will dare to challenge us.”


Joshua looked
over at Gail. “What about the rest of the complex? What type of shape is it
in?”


Gail spent
some time checking various systems and accessing some of the still functioning
cameras in the complex. “There’s a deep section of the complex I can’t access.
It is also protected by a very powerful stasis field. There are other sections
that are protected as well.”


“What about
the dragon pens?” Karl had always been interested in the dragons. If
controlled, they could definitely have their uses.


A camera came
on and the interior of the dragon cave could be seen. Much of it lay in ruins.
Walls had crumbled and even the rooms high up in the cave walls seemed to have
caved in. As the camera panned over the ruins it came to a stop at one
enclosure. Inside it, a massive dragon lay sleeping.


“Gilmreth!”
uttered Joshua, his eyes widening. “How did that monster get back inside?” The
dragons had escaped from the complex smashing the protective doors which
shielded it from radiation.


“I don’t care
how,” muttered Karl, his eyes lighting up with plans. “If we can awaken
Gilmreth and control him no one in this age will dare challenge us.”


“I don’t
know,” said Joshua, shaking his head. “That dragon was hard to control. Even
Adam admitted Gilmreth was dangerous. Jason was even considering having him
destroyed.”


“Well, he
didn’t and Gilmreth is here. We can put an obedience collar around his neck.
That should ensure control.”


Joshua wasn’t
sure if that was a good idea. An obedience collar used high voltage shocks to
control a dragon. They had only been used in extreme cases. “The sections with
the stasis fields; can we access them?”


“Maybe,”
replied Gail. “However, if I’m reading this data right there may be a number of
functioning stasis chambers in the deeper section.”


Karl frowned.
“Those won’t be ours. That section was completely controlled by Jason’s
people.”


“We need to
get out of here,” said Joshua, worriedly. “What if they detect we’ve woke up?
We have no idea how many of Jason’s people are in there. Jason himself could
be.”


Karl shook his
head. “Sylvar would not have gone into stasis. He was too focused on saving the
people of this world after the nukes hit. But I agree. It’s probably not safe
for us to be here.”


“Where should
we go?” asked Gail. “We don’t exactly look and dress like the people here
probably do. We may not even speak the same language.”


“I don’t think
now is the time to awaken Gilmreth either,” said Joshua. “We need to know what
we’re up against first.”


Karl nodded.
“We’ll pack up a few things and then check out some of the smaller villages on
this side of the mountain. Once we get a good feel for the lay of the land,
we’ll go check out the large city on the far side. With the number of people
there, it would make a good place for our future capital. We can rule like
Gods.”


“What if the
others in the deeper complex wake up?” asked Gail. “They won’t like what we’re
doing.”


“They haven’t
yet,” pointed out Joshua. “We also need to see if we can find any signs of
Adam. As powerful as he is he shouldn’t be too hard to locate.”


“If he’s
anywhere it will be that big city,” commented Karl. “Adam always liked to be
the center of everything.”


Gail turned
off the viewscreen. She was afraid if she kept it on too much longer the
already weakened satellite might fail completely. “We should wait a day or two
before we leave. We need to eat more as well as decide exactly what we want to
take with us. It might be some time before we can come back to the complex.”


“Very well,”
said Joshua. “We’ll wait two days and no more. I’m anxious to get out there and
see what type of world we’ve come to rule.”


“If Adam isn’t
already in charge,” pointed out Karl. “If he is, I wonder why he didn’t wake us
up?”


“We’ll find
out when we get out there,” said Gail.


Karl turned
and headed toward a door. The small facility had several bedrooms and a fully
equipped kitchen. If they were going to be stuck here for several days he was
going to make himself comfortable.











Chapter Two


 


Lynol
Sylvar was sitting on the front porch of the large family home on their farm
just to the east of Firestorm Mountain. In her hand was the white amulet which
was the center of her powers of sorcery. It appeared to be a perfect white
pearl, gold-set and hung on a finely crafted golden chain. It was simple, yet
elegant. It was beautiful! The pearl was slightly larger than her thumbnail. At
one time this had been Lys Silvar’s amulet. It was very powerful and was also
very special because of who it once belonged to. Lys had been killed by
Gilmreth when she tried to stop the dragon.


Lynol’s light
blue eyes were focused on the snow-covered mountain and what she knew it hid.
For nearly her entire life that mountain and what lived beneath had haunted her
dreams.


“Still worried
about Gilmreth?” a gentle voice spoke behind her.


Turning her
head, she saw her husband Kalvin Gor standing in the doorway. They had gotten
married soon after her return from her final confrontation with Gilmreth. The
last few years had been wonderful but now her dreams were about Gilmreth more
and more. She hoped what she was dreaming wasn’t a premonition.


“Some,” Lynol
admitted, drawing in a deep breath. “I guess I’m always going to worry.”


“It’s been
three years since you put him to sleep. If he hasn’t stirred yet there’s a good
chance he’ll continue to sleep. After all, the sleeping spell that Malcon used
lasted for centuries.”


Lynol nodded.
“I know, but recently I’ve just felt there was something wrong under the
mountain.”


Kalvin looked
toward the tall peak and then back at his wife. “Do we need to go there?” They
had been going to the mountain several times a year to check on the sleepers in
their stasis chambers as well as Gilmreth.


Lynol shook
her head. “There’s still too much snow. But I think it would be wise for us to
go to the mountain as soon as the snow melts sufficiently for it to be safe to
make the trip. It will help put my mind at ease.”


A noise on the
road that led to the farm attracted their attention. A man in a wagon drawn by
two horses was nearly to the house.


“Your father’s
coming back from Galvin.”


The horses
were pulling an empty wagon. Damon had gone into Galvin to the Mystol General
Store to drop off some of the farm’s extra produce. Thanks to Lynol’s sorcery,
their garden as well as many others around the village were producing an excess
of crops. Gwen Mystol traded much of the excess to several of the surrounding
villages for items the people of Galvin needed. One of the favorite items were
fish from the Crystal River near Handon’s Ferry. Handon’s Ferry had been
rebuilt after Gilmreth destroyed it.


“We need to go
in and see Gwen,” said Lynol. Gwen’s life now revolved around her store in
Galvin since her husband had been killed by Gilmreth.


“We could take
Dresdia and Kyle,” suggested Kalvin. Kyle was Dresdia’s two-year-old son. She
had married Tarn Wilton soon after Kalvin and Lynol had gotten married. Tarn had been brought up on a farm just outside of Galvin and had moved in with the Gors to
help manage the large Gor farm. “Gwen loves being around children.”


Lynol was
about to say that was a good idea when she heard a rumbling from Firestorm Mountain. She felt a cold chill run through her. The last time she had heard such
rumblings was when the sorceress, Jalene Leyne, was using her sorcery to awaken
the dragon. Taking a deep breath, Lynol grasped her amulet and focused her mind
on the mountain. Deep within she sensed the sinister dark presence of Gilmreth.
The dragon was still sleeping but for some reason, even after checking on the
dragon, she still felt uneasy.


“The dragon?”
asked Kalvin, knowing what Lynol had just done. Her amulet had lit up briefly,
which was an indication she was using her sorcery.


“Sleeping. I
don’t know what it is but I feel something is wrong.”


Kalvin stepped
down off the porch. “I’m going to go help your father unhitch the horses. Why
don’t you go speak to Malcon and see what he has to say about your worries?”


“I am,”
answered Lynol. “It’s time for my daily lessons anyway.” Once each day Lynol
descended down to the hidden chamber beneath the Sylvar Stone. She spent several
hours each day working on her sorcery and learning new spells.


Lynol watched
Kalvin walk across the yard to the barn where her father was. Stepping down
from the porch, she walked down to the large garden and then past it to where
there were some old ruins. Most of the ruins consisted of large stones which
once belonged to a castle that had been on this location. There was one large
stone left standing which was taller than she was. On the rock was a handprint
and without hesitation she placed her hand in the print and spoke. “Malcon
Sylvar.” Instantly the stone shook and part of it seemed to vanish revealing a
dark stairway that led downward. With a flick of her hand she caused a number
of glow bulbs she had placed in recesses to light up, illuminating the path
down.


Going down the
steps, Lynol reached the bottom and the large room which contained the Sylvar
family’s greatest secret. This was the underground crypt built by Malcon Sylvar
where he practiced his sorcery. In the center of the room, a nebulous blue
light suddenly flickered. The light swelled up to reveal the figure of an
older, mature man standing upon a raised dais. His feet were braced apart under
a fine robe of white silk with a blue dragon insignia upon both shoulders. This
was the Simulacrum of Malcon Sylvar which had been stored in the dais. The
Simulacrum held all of Malcon’s ancient knowledge and memories.


Malcon’s
blue eyes seemed to stare deeply into her innermost self; his outreached hands
flickering with lambent fire. A quick gesture and braziers on the walls
suddenly ignited with a cool, smokeless, magical flame. They cast their dim,
yellow glow throughout the large stone walled room. One entire wall was covered
with shelves reaching upward to the high ceiling. They were crammed with more
books and scrolls than she had ever seen or even imagined could be in one
place. There were other strange artifacts sitting on tables and benches around
the room whose purposes she was still learning. In the center of the room was a
large table with several chairs.


“You
look worried,” said Malcon, noticing the strained look on Lynol’s face. “What
is it that concerns you?”


“Gilmreth and Firestorm Mountain,” replied Lynol, sitting down at the table. Several large books were
open from where she had been studying some very complicated spells. There were
several larger glow bulbs sitting in holders on the table. Lynol concentrated
briefly and they both lit, adding more light, particularly to the table where
she studied.


Malcon eyes
focused on Lynol. “Have you used your powers to check on the dragon?”


Lynol nodded.
“Yes, Gilmreth still sleeps in the exact spot I left him. There are rumblings
from the mountain, very similar to those just before Gilmreth woke the last
time.”


“Avalanches
from the melting snow,” replied Malcon. “It is not uncommon this time of the
year. Also keep in mind the use of your sorcery has greatly increased the rain
as well as the snowfall on the mountain and around it.”


Lynol knew
Malcon was right. “Over the last three years she had used her sorcery to
greatly expand the green areas around the mountains. Her eventual goal was for
the green area to reach clear to the town of Ashton on the edge of the Ralle
desert ten days’ ride east of Galvin. Already the farmers were expanding their
herds and the health of the herds had improved dramatically as Lynol had
removed most of the leftover Worldfire poison from the ground and water.


Turning to one
of the sorcery books, Lynol began studying the spell she had been working on.
It was extremely complicated as it was a cure for certain diseases. Most of the
cures for many diseases had been lost due to the Worldfire. Now most families
depended on certain herbs and poultices to treat injuries and to help cure
diseases. Lynol was determined to reduce the death rate of young children and
to find a way to boost their immunity to many childhood diseases.


At first there
had been considerable resistance from the older women in the community who were
responsible for the healing of others. Now they had begun to accept what Lynol
could offer with her powers of sorcery. They often summoned her for severe
illnesses they could not handle.


Lynol read the
spell and examined the complicated series of hand gestures that went with it.
The gestures formed the complicated latticework of energy she could control
with her powers. The words she spoke and the inflections of the various words
helped to strengthen and mold the spell. She knew from what Malcon had told her
and what she had read that what she was doing wasn’t really sorcery. She had a
special ability to tap an unseen energy prevalent everywhere. The scientists
inside Firestorm Mountain in the remote past had adjusted the genes of some
parents so their children would be able to harness and use this energy.
Unfortunately, that kind of power had eventually led to the Worldfire which
ended the Golden Age.


Lynol worked
at focusing on the spell with occasional suggestions from Malcon. When she was
satisfied she had it memorized she closed the book and let out a heavy sigh.


“Still
concerned about the mountain?”


Lynol nodded.
“I need to go there. I just feel there’s something wrong.”


Malcon folded
his arms across his chest and his blue eyes seemed to focus on Lynol. “Perhaps
your feelings concern the sleepers under the mountain. Maybe you should visit
the hidden chamber where the other sorcerers sleep.”


“My mother’s
people,” replied Lynol, wishing she could talk to them. She knew it would be
many years yet before they awakened. “Kalvin and I will go there as soon as the
snow melts.”


“Then put your
worries aside. You still have much to learn. From what we know of the complex
of the ancients young sorcerers studied for years before they fully understood
their powers. Tomorrow you will begin studying several new spells that should
strengthen your control over the weather.”


Lynol stood up
and with a simple thought the glow bulbs on the table darkened. “I will be back
tomorrow afternoon.” 


Going up the
steps, she knew the room had darkened behind her as the braziers died out. As
soon as she stepped out onto the ground the glow bulbs lighting the stairs
faded to darkness. The doorway in the Sylvar Stone vanished, turning back into
solid stone. It was time to go into the house to speak to her father about his
trip into Galvin and begin preparing supper. Later she needed to work in the
garden. Even with her sorcery abilities there was always work to do on the
farm.


-


In Galvin,
Addison Tohr was sitting on the front porch of his General Store watching as
one of Gwen Mystol’s employees unloaded a wagon full of fresh produce. Addison had been careful over the last few years to keep a low profile, especially when the
Sylvars or Gors were in the village. After the fiasco of throwing in with the Temple Guards from Draydon a few years back, it had taken several years for him to restore
his business. Even now, Gwen Mystol did three times the business he did.


Looking down
the street, he saw three strangers walking into the village; two men and one
woman. From this distance, the woman looked young and good looking. With a
smirk, he thought about introducing himself.


-


Joshua was
feeling tired after their long hike down the mountain and to this village.
Several times they had to use their sorcery powers to clear deep snow blocking
their path. The former road which had once led to the complex was all but gone.
They all had backpacks with extra food and clothes as well as a few other items
they thought might be useful.


“We need some
horses,” muttered Karl as he eyed some tied to hitching posts in front of
several stores.


“I want
something to eat,” said Gail, seeing a middle-aged man standing in front of
what looked like a General Store. “Let’s ask that man where we can get some
food.”


“And drink,”
added Karl. “I could use a cold beer.”


“They might
not even have beer anymore,” responded Joshua as they stopped in front of the
store.


-


“Can I help
you?” asked Addison, stepping down from the porch of his store. He noticed the
three were dressed a little oddly but that was not unusual for the few
strangers who occasionally came to Galvin.


The taller one
answered. “We’re looking for a place to eat and we’d like to buy some riding
horses.” 


Addison nodded slowly. The man’s accent was strange and he was a little hard to understand.
“There’s a tavern down the street. You can get food and something to drink
there.” Addison pointed toward the tavern. “I have some horses for sale if
you’re interested. They’re in the corral behind my store.”


Joshua reached
into his pocket and took out several American Gold Eagle coins. “Will these do
for payment? We’re new around here and not familiar with your currency.”


Addison eyes lit up at seeing the large gold coins. “Yes, gold coins will do nicely for
payment. I’ll just need to weigh them as I’m not familiar with the ones you’re
holding. I can furnish you with everything you need including saddles and
blankets for the horses. I also have several Drendals if you need any pack
animals.”


“Drendals?”


“I can show
them to you later if you’re in a hurry to eat.”


Joshua nodded.
“We’ll do that. Right now all three of us are hungry. We’ll go to the tavern
and then come back to your store later.”


“I’ll look
forward to doing business with you.” 


Addison watched as the three headed up the street toward the tavern. This might be a good
day after all. If these three visitors had more gold coins, he could make a
tidy profit off what he could sell them. He was already thinking about how high
to mark up the horses. They were older animals and he had been wondering how he
was going to get rid of them. That situation may have just resolved itself.


-


Both Karl and
Joshua were using their sorcery abilities to examine the village and its
inhabitants. They were amazed at how prosperous the village seemed to be as
well as how healthy everyone was. There were no signs of serious illnesses or
poverty.


“Something’s
not right,” said Joshua as they reached the tavern. “Did you notice how green
everything is, particularly around the village? I noticed very few signs of any
leftover radiation on our trip here. Even after all this time there should have
been some.”


Karl nodded.
He was hungry and wanted something stiff to drink. “You think Adam’s around or
some other sorcerer?”


“Maybe,”
replied Joshua. “We can inquire inside the tavern. That will be the best place
to hear any gossip as well as get some idea as to what’s going on around here.”


“I would
suggest we keep a low profile,” said Gail. “I noticed a number of people
looking at us as we walked through the village. I’m sure it’s partially due to
our clothes as well as the people here not being used to seeing too many
strangers.”


“Let’s go
inside,” said Joshua as he pushed open the door and stepped into the dimly lit
interior.


They chose a
table close to one of the window which let more light into the room. The tavern
was lit by a number of lanterns placed strategically around the wall and
tables. Looking around they saw half a dozen people eating or enjoying a drink.


A young woman
came to their table looking at them expectantly. “What can I get you?”


“Do you have a
menu or something we can look at?” asked Gail.


The woman
nodded and handed each of them a handwritten menu.


Gail saw
instantly the written language had changed considerably as she could make out
very few words. “We’re strangers around here. What would you recommend?”


“The stew is
very good and we have some steaks from a recently butchered steer.”


“I’ll take the
stew,” said Gail.


“Steak and
potatoes,” said Joshua.


“I want your
strongest drink,” added Karl. “I’ll take a steak with potatoes also.”


“I’ll get your
order in and will be back shortly with your drink. Do you other two want
water?”


Gail nodded
and Joshua said water would be fine.


Both Joshua
and Karl were using their powers to listen in on the conversations in the
tavern. After a while they both looked at each other with growing concern on
their faces.


“What is it?”
asked Gail as the server set two glasses of water in front of them and a large
mug full of a dark liquid in front of Karl.


Gail took a
hesitant sip of the water, finding it cool. It was obviously well water as it
wasn’t purified.


Karl took a
long drink from his mug and his face broke into a smile. “Whisky! At least they
still make whiskey. I can get by with that.”


Gail looked
over at Joshua. “The look on your face indicates bad news. What is it?”


Joshua took a
sip of his water and frowned pushing it away. “There’s a Sylvar living on a
farm west of here. Her name is Lynol and she is supposedly a very strong
sorceress. The locals are talking about some type of battle she had with
another sorcerer and sorceress three or four years ago in the town of Draydon. Supposedly Gilmreth was involved as well. To make a long story short, she managed
to defeat all three of them.”


Gail’s face
turned pale. “Can she be that powerful?”


The server
returned with their food, placing a large bowl of steaming stew in front of
Gail and two large steaks with a pile of potatoes on the plates in front of the
two men. She also brought a large loaf of freshly baked bread.


Joshua took a
bite of his steak and slowly nodded his head. “At least the food is decent. As
to this Sylvar woman, all three of us know what it took to control Gilmreth. I
can’t do it and neither can Karl without using an obedience collar.”


“These two
sorcerers this Sylvar woman defeated, could one of them have been Adam?”


Joshua and
Karl looked at each other as each considered the question. “That would explain
why there’s no sign of him,” said Karl in between bites of his steak.


“Maybe,”
replied Joshua. “I think it might be best for us to finish our food and then
head over to that General Store and get some horses and supplies. We need to go
to Draydon and find out for sure what happened. Also, if Adam is still around,
that’s where he’ll be.”


“What about
the Sylvar woman?” asked Karl as he took anther big drink from his mug.


Joshua’s eyes
narrowed. “For the time being we stay away from her. It might also be best if
we limit the amount of sorcery we use on this side of the mountain. She may be
able to sense it.”


The three
finished their meal and then paid for it with one of the gold coins. The server
took the coin and then returned with several smaller coins to make up the
difference of the weight of the gold.


Gail also
asked the server if they could buy some loafs of bread for their trip to
Draydon. The server returned with the wrapped bread and Joshua handed over one
of the smaller coins from earlier.


“Let’s go,”
said Joshua, standing up. “I want to leave this side of the mountain as soon as
we can.”


They made
their way back to the General Store where they saw the storekeeper waiting for
them.


-


“I hope you
enjoyed your meal,” said Addison. “Are you still interested in the horses?”


“Yes,” replied
Joshua. “We’ll need some other supplies as well.”


“Let’s go back
and look at the horses first,” suggested Addison. He couldn’t wait to get rid
of the three old horses he had picked out for these strangers. They were
costing him more to feed them every day than they were worth.


Going to the
back of the store there was a large corral with a number of horses in it as
well as a barn with hay. Three of the horses were already saddled. “Here they
are,” said Addison. “All saddled up and ready to go.”


-


Joshua looked
over at Gail who slowly shook her head. Joshua had to smile. It seemed even in
this age there were people who would take advantage of strangers. Well, that
wasn’t going to work today. Reaching under his shirt he pulled out his silver
amulet on its chain. He made a few gestures and spoke a few key words and the
storekeeper’s face suddenly went blank. The storekeeper would now do whatever
he was told.


“Gail, pick us
out three good horses and a pack animal.” Joshua knew Gail knew a lot about
horses. “While you’re doing that we’ll go into the store and get the supplies
we’ll need.”


-


An hour later Addison suddenly found himself standing alone in his store. He looked around for the three
strangers but didn’t see them anywhere. Going out the back door to the corral
he saw the three nags he had picked out earlier for the strangers were still
there with their saddles missing. Checking the corral, he saw three of his best
horses and two Drendals were gone. Going back into the store, he checked his
inventories taking note of what was missing. Feeling frustrated and angry he
put his hand in his pocket and felt several hard objects. Pulling them out he
found two of the strangers’ gold coins in his hand. 


Sitting down
he took a deep breath. He wasn’t sure what had happened or why he couldn’t
remember but at least he had been paid. For the time being he decided not to
tell anyone about this incident. It reminded him too much of what had happened
in the past and that had not turned out well.


-


A few miles
outside of Galvin, the three strangers were on their way to Draydon.


“What do you
think we’ll find?” asked Gail as she tried to get comfortable in the saddle.


“Hopefully,
Adam,” replied Joshua.


“If we do, he
has some explaining to do,” grunted out Karl. “He should have awoken us shortly
after he woke up.”


Joshua nodded.
Karl was right. Something still wasn’t adding up right. Perhaps when they
reached Draydon they would find their answers.











Chapter Three


 


Lynol woke up
from a terrible nightmare. She was shivering and felt as if a cold wind was
blowing over her. Looking at the bedroom window, she saw it was shut.


“Another
nightmare?”


Lynol lay back
down and snuggled closer to Kalvin. “Yes, the same one. Gilmreth awake and
hunting for people to feed upon. They seem to be getting worse each night.”


Kalvin put his
arm around Lynol. He could feel her shaking. “It’s just a dream. You checked on
the dragon earlier and it’s still asleep. There’s nothing to worry about.”


“Then why am I
having these dreams? They could be premonitions of what is going to happen in
the future. What if my sleeping spell isn’t as strong as Malcon’s?”


Kalvin didn’t
reply. He wasn’t sure what to say.


“I’m going to
talk to Malcon again tomorrow about this. There has to be something wrong on Firestorm Mountain.”


“Don’t forget,
we’re going to see Gwen tomorrow as soon as Dresdia and Kyle get here.”


Lynol had
forgotten. Maybe being around Dresdia and Kyle would help her forget about her
fears. Dresdia and her carefree attitude always seemed to cheer her up. Maybe
seeing Dresdia was just what she needed.


“Go back to
sleep. We’re safe in bed and no one or anything is going to harm us.”


Lynol closed
her eyes. She could feel Kalvin’s heart beating. It helped to calm her nerves.
Maybe she was overreacting.


-


Deep beneath Firestorm Mountain in the ancient complex from the Golden Age Gilmreth slept in his pen. At
one time there had been numerous pens containing dragons. However, the dragons
had gone mad when the people in the complex had turned on one another. In
desperation to get away from the fighting, the dragons had broken out of the
complex and scattered across the world. Only Gilmreth had ever returned.


The
ancient dragon stirred lethargically in its cold, dark lair beneath the
towering mountain. Upon the high, stony ceiling of the dragon’s lair dripping
water had leached lime from the ancient stone of the mountain, forming grotesque
distorted stalactites. Upon the tips of these, water condensed into small
droplets to plummet away into the blackness below.


The
occasional falling water drops echoed in the vast chamber as they struck the
small pool on the cavern’s floor. It was the only sound other than the shallow
breathing of the sleeping dragon. Upon the surface of the pool, shallow ripples
raced as they formed after each splashing droplet. 


In
ancient times, the sleeping dragon had been the largest and most fearsome of
its kind. It was a specter of deadly power, with flame spouting from its mouth
to scorch the helpless earth below. The dragon’s flame turned everything it
touched into black, smoldering ashes, leaving behind an unearthly, sterilized
wasteland. 


The
dragon was all-powerful and no power upon the Earth could threaten or stop it.
Anyone who stood in its path met a horrendous and agonizing death from the
dragon’s unforgiving fiery breath or its deadly talons. This had continued for
centuries until Malcon Sylvar managed to put the dragon into a deep sleep. Then
another sorceress had come along and awoken Gilmreth. For a brief time the
dragon had preyed upon the surface world, gorging himself on the lifeforce of
humans. Then Lynol Sylvar had appeared and once more put the dragon back into a
deep sleep. However, this time the deep sleep was not as powerful as the
previous one.


A
faint rumbling reverberated through the immense cavern, an indication of an
avalanche of loose dirt, rock, and snow upon the steep, frozen slopes above. Sluggishly
forcing open one large, yellowish-red eye, its horizontal pupil a dark slit of
the deepest black, Gilmreth shifted his ponderous weight before succumbing back
into a deep, nearly dreamless, slumber. 


For
a brief moment, the dragon’s massive, evil heart beat a little faster, its cold
blood pumped through its veins a little quicker. A partial thought formed in
the dragon’s ravaged, demented mind before everything returned to never ending,
unconquerable darkness. Inside the creature, the deep burning fire had briefly
flared, then lessened. Gilmreth’s dark, grayish wrinkled skin had the look of
coarse, dry leather. The dragon’s massive wings lay folded about the great
sleeping beast. Its tail, with poisonous twin red barbs, was laid out behind,
ready to strike at any danger.  


It
would not be long before the sleeping spell faded away, allowing Gilmreth to
wake. When he did, he would take revenge upon those who had put him in this
state. There were still plentiful amounts of humans to feed upon. There was
also a sorceress who haunted his dreams. She had trapped him in Firestorm Mountain and used a sleeping spell to put him to sleep. When he awoke she would
be the first to die!


-


The
next day Lynol and Kalvin were on the front porch when Dresdia and Kyle came
walking up through the pasture. It was only a couple of miles between their
houses and the two families did it quite often. Dresdia had a wonderful horse
called WhiteStorm which Lynol rode every chance she got.


“It’s
such a nice day for a walk,” said Dresdia as she stepped up on the porch.
Dresdia had blond hair and green eyes. Her hair was currently tied back with a
green ribbon. “We stopped by the pond and I showed Kyle how to skip rocks.”


Kyle
darted through the door heading toward the cold box. It was a relic from days
gone by and could keep food cold indefinitely. As soon as he reached it, he
opened it and poured himself a cup of cold milk.


“Sorry,”
said Dresdia, frowning at Kyle. She wished sometimes he would mind his manners.


Lynol
laughed. “He’s only a child. Plus, the milk’s good for him.” They had several
milk cows on the farm so there was always fresh milk in the cold box.


“I’ll
go hitch up the horses to the wagon,” said Kalvin as he stepped off the porch
and headed toward the barn.


Lynol
and Dresdia went inside where Dresdia got a glass of cold water and sat down at
the kitchen table sipping it. “I wish we had a cold box in our house.”


A
sudden thought came to Lynol. “Let me talk to Malcon. Maybe there’s a spell he
knows that can keep food and drinks cold for long periods like the cold box
does.”


“You
think so?” said Dresdia with a dreamy look on her face. “Mom would love that.”


“I’ll
see,” promised Lynol. “How’s WhiteStorm?”


Dresdia
grinned. “As frisky as ever. You need to come by sometime this week and ride
him. Between Kyle and my chores I haven’t ridden him as much as I should.”


“I’ll
see what I can do.” Lynol loved riding the spirited horse.


The
two sat and talked for a while until they heard Kalvin outside with the horses
and wagon.


“Let’s
go, Kyle,” said Dresdia. “Finish your milk. Maybe when we get to Gwen’s I’ll
get you some candy.”


Kyle’s
eyes lit up and he quickly downed the last few gulps of milk. “I’m done. Let’s
go see Gwen.”


Lynol
had to laugh. She wondered if she was like that when she was Kyle’s age.
“Kalvin’s waiting. Let’s go to Galvin.”


-


As
the three rode to Galvin on the wagon Lynol and Dresdia engaged in small talk.
They talked about the weather and the crops. Dresdia commented about how much
they were getting out of their garden.


“Mom’s
been canning like crazy. We have jars and jars of food she’s putting in the
root cellar. Dad and Tarn had to build more shelves to hold everything. She
says you never know when we might have bad weather and need the food.”


“We’ve
been canning a lot of vegetables too,” said Lynol. She spent a day each week in
the spring, summer, and fall canning. Their own root cellar was still partially
full from last year’s crops.


Dresdia
looked around the countryside as they bounced along on the wagon. “I can’t
believe how green everything is. I know it’s because of your sorcery but look at
how much everything’s improved. Dad’s even talking about adding more cattle to
the farm and maybe another horse or two. He says one of these days Kyle will
need a good pony to ride.”


Lynol
looked over at Kyle who was helping Kalvin with the reins to the horses. He was
really concentrating on controlling the horses. She let out a deep sigh. Kalvin
and she had discussed having a child but decided to hold off for a few more years.
They both knew any children of Lynol’s would probably develop sorcery powers as
they grew older. Lynol and Kalvin both wanted to make sure they were prepared
for that.


In
the distance, they could see Galvin. The community was so much more prosperous
than it had been a few years back. A number of new people had moved to Galvin
and even a few new stores had been built. The blacksmith shop had been expanded
and there was even talk of building a larger inn for travelers. Lynol knew some
people were moving to Galvin to be near her. They felt safer knowing a
sorceress was nearby, particularly after what had happened with Gilmreth.


Kalvin
stopped the wagon in front of Gwen’s store. Before they were even out of the
wagon a smiling Gwen Mystol came out on the porch. 


“I
wasn’t expecting to see any of you so soon after Damon was here with all those
vegetables.”


Kyle
ran up and hugged Gwen.


“My
you’re growing,” she said, gazing at the young boy. “Let’s all go inside. I’m
sure I can find some candy for everyone.”


-


For several
hours they visited and laughed. Gwen kept several tables inside the store for
customers to sit and visit. Her store was very popular with the people of the
village.


After a while
Gwen gestured to Lynol. “If the rest of you will excuse me I need to talk to
Lynol about a few things in private.”


Gwen led Lynol
to the back of the store and inside a room where she kept some trading goods.


“What is it?”
asked Lynol, feeling curious about how Gwen was acting.


“I’m not sure
if this is important or not but there were three strangers in town the other
day. They were dressed really oddly and spent some time at Addison’s and the
tavern.”


“What’s so
strange about that?” asked Lynol. “We have strangers who pass through Galvin
quite often anymore.”


Gwen’s eyes narrowed.
“I wouldn’t have said anything but when they left they were riding three of Addison’s best horses.”


Lynol felt her
heart skip a beat. She knew Addison well enough that he would never sale his
best animals to anyone. He always kept them for breeding purposes. “I’ll go
over to the tavern and see if they know anything about these strangers. There’s
no point asking Addison. He won’t talk to me.”


“Speak to the
servers,” suggested Gwen. “Maybe one of them overheard something. I just have a
feeling something isn’t right with those three.”


Lynol and Gwen
went back out front to where the others were sitting.


“Kalvin, I
need you to come with me to the tavern. I need to check on something.”


Kalvin didn’t
ask any questions but stood up, ready to go with Lynol.


“Is there a
problem?” asked Dresdia. She had known Lynol long enough to know when something
was wrong.


“Let’s hope
not,” replied Lynol. “We’ll be back shortly.”


-


Lynol and
Kalvin made their way to the tavern and going inside took a seat at one of the
tables. After talking to several of the servers, the one who had served the
three strangers came over to the table. Lynol knew the young woman as she had
gone to school with her.


“Janice, did
you wait on three strangers the other day?”


Janice nodded.
“Yes, Lynol. It was very unusual. They asked for menus but when I gave them
some I don’t think they could read them. They also spoke funny. They were hard
to understand. I assumed they were from a village on the other side of the
mountain.”


A cold feeling
passed over Lynol. “How did they pay for their food?”


“Just a
minute,” said Janice. She went over to the large bar and spoke to the man in
charge. He went to the back and returned handing something to her.


Coming back
over to Lynol Janice placed a large gold coin on the table. “They paid with
gold but neither I nor Gerald have ever seen a coin like this one.”


Lynol picked
up the coin and stared in disbelief. On one side was an eagle and on the other
side a woman holding a torch. She could read the inscription on the coin for it
was in the language of the Golden Age. “Liberty,” spoke Lynol in a low voice.


“Is that what
I think it is?” asked Kalvin a look of worry crossing his face.


Lynol nodded.
“They’re from the mountain. They have to be. That’s the only place they could
have obtained this coin. It also explains their difficulty reading and speaking
our language. It’s the same as theirs but it’s changed a lot over the years.
Their clothing also points to them being from there.”


Kalvin let out
a deep breath. He knew where this was leading. “We need to go to the mountain
even if we have to go through the snow.”


Handing the
coin back to Janice, Lynol thanked the girl for the help. “Let’s go. We need to
get back to the farm. I must speak to Malcon and we have to get ready to go to Firestorm Mountain. I think three of the sleepers are awake.”


-


Lynol stepped
back into the hidden crypt of Malcon’s. Her heart was beating rapidly and she
was a little uncertain as to what she was going to say. Was it actually
possible some of the sleepers were awake? How else could the gold coin from the
Golden Age be explained? It could only have come from Firestorm Mountain and the secret complex buried deep beneath it. Lynol grasped her amulet, feeling its
comforting warmth. Could these three strangers be sorcerers as well? She knew
from reading her mother’s diary that some technicians and other normal humans
had gone into stasis.


The braziers
lit and Malcon appeared on his dais, gazing with his deep questioning eyes at
Lynol. He could see the concerned look on Lynol’s face. “What is it that has
upset you? You’re early for today’s training.”


“Three of the
sleepers have been seen in Galvin,” blurted out Lynol. “They used an ancient
gold coin from the Golden Age to pay for food and drinks at the tavern before
they purchased some horses from Addison and left.”


Malcon’s
figure seemed to brighten as he carefully considered Lynol’s words. “Were there
any other indications they were from the mountain?”


Lynol nodded.
“They couldn’t read our language and had some difficulty communicating. They
wore strange clothing and seemed out of place.”


“They may
indeed be sleepers,” pronounced Malcon, his eyes wide at what that might mean.
“If three are awake how many others may also be awake but still in the mountain
complex?”


“Gilmreth!”
uttered Lynol with sudden fear. “What if they awaken the dragon?”


Malcon eyes
narrowed and then he spoke. “You and Kalvin must make the journey to Firestorm Mountain and see what has taken place. There is another possibility you have not
considered. “What if the three are from Adam’s group? What if they were in
other stasis chambers in the complex we are unaware of? During the times you
have been inside the mountain, you have not had the opportunity to explore the
entire complex of the ancients. There is much of the complex still unknown to
us.”


Lynol sat down
at the large table where she studied. She had not considered the three might be
from Adam’s group. If they were, this could be a disaster. They might
intentionally awaken Gilmreth, just as Adam ordered Jalene to. “We need to go
as soon as possible.”


“You may also
want to bring your mother’s amulet back with you,” suggested Malcon. “It is
more powerful than the one you wear as it was designed by Loraine.”


Lynol let out
a deep breath. Malcon was right. The white amulet she wore was very powerful
but the blue one of her mother’s was even stronger. If there were three of
Adam’s sorcerers loose in the world then she might need that power to subdue
them if it became necessary. “I’ll make that decision when I reach the complex.
If it is indeed three of Adam’s people then I’ll return with my mother’s
amulet.”


“Go and
prepare yourself,” said Malcon, folding his arms across his chest. “You must be
prepared for anything when you reach the mountain.”


“What if there
are other sleepers awake?”


“Speak to them
and see what they desire. We know those who went into stasis with your mother
were for the most part good people.”


“What about
Gilmreth?”


Malcon’s eyes
narrowed and the glow around him substantially increased. “Stay away from the
dragon. He must not be awakened. You must make sure, if any sleepers are awake,
they understand that. Tell them who your mother was so they’ll listen.”


“What if the
sleepers are of Adam’s people?” This greatly concerned Lynol.


“Then you must
deal with them the same as you did Adam. These are the people who caused the
destruction of the Golden Age. Look at how ruthless Adam was. If these are his
people you must expect no less from them. They’ll be extremely dangerous and
untrustworthy.”


Lynol nodded
her understanding. “Kalvin and I will leave tomorrow. We may stay several days
in the complex and explore more of it. If these three sleepers are the only
ones awake we’ll try to find where their stasis chambers are located. That
might tell us who they are and if they represent a threat.”


“Be careful,”
cautioned Malcon. “Your sorcery powers are very strong but you may be dealing
with sorcerers from the Golden Age. We have no idea what they may be capable
of. Also keep in mind the parts of that complex which are not protected by
stasis fields may be too dangerous to enter.”


“Yes, Malcon,”
replied Lynol. “We’re going to have a hard enough time just reaching the
entrance this time of year.”


“If the three
who were in Galvin are sleepers, they had to make a trail down from the
mountain.”


“If there is a
trail that will tell us they came from the mountain.” Lynol hoped there wasn’t
but she had a strong intuition these three people were indeed sleepers.


-


Dresdia and
Kyle were in the house talking to Damon when Lynol came back in. “Well, are
they from the mountain?” asked Dresdia, brushing back a strand of her long
blonde hair which had escaped the green hair ribbon holding the rest in place.


“Maybe,”
answered Lynol, sitting down across from Dresdia. Dresdia was one of the few
people Lynol trusted to know the truth and confide in.


“Are they
going to awaken Gilmreth?” Dresdia was mortally afraid of the dragon. She had
nearly been sacrificed to Gilmreth when she was being held as a prisoner in
Draydon. Lynol had rescued her just as Gilmreth was preparing to feed on her.
Dresdia still had nightmares from that horrifying experience.


“I won’t let
them,” promised Lynol. Dresdia very seldom mentioned the dragon. “Kalvin and I
will leave tomorrow morning for the mountain. We’ll probably be gone five or
six days depending on what we find.”


Dresdia
shivered. “I don’t see how you can go inside the mountain knowing Gilmreth is
there.”


“It’s not
easy,” admitted Lynol. “However, I have to know if some of my mother’s people
are awake.”


Dresdia
reached over and wiped Kyle’s mouth where milk from his cup had spilt. “What if
they are?”


Lynol frowned.
“I’m not sure. Malcon suggested I tell them who my mother is so they’ll trust
me.”


“Be careful,
Lynol,” said Dresdia. “Bad things happen on that mountain.”


Lynol nodded.
She hoped Dresdia wasn’t predicting the future. Lynol still had a dreadful
feeling about what was going on inside Firestorm Mountain and she knew part of
it pertained to Gilmreth.











Chapter Four 


 


Joshua sat on
his horse looking at the city of Draydon. From its appearance the city probably
held over one hundred thousand people. In the center was a massive white
temple.


“That looks
like Adam’s work,” commented Gail. “I could see him building something like
that to rule from.”


“It looks a
lot more modern than the village we were in,” added Karl.


Joshua spent a
minute examining the town. The area around it was green with numerous
farmhouses. From all appearances, this was a thriving community. “Let’s go down
and see what’s going on. We need to buy some clothes to better blend in with
the locals.”


“I hope they
have a tavern serving whiskey,” muttered Karl, licking his lips. “I’m getting
thirsty.”


Gail frowned
at Karl. “Is drinking all you ever think about?”


Karl leered at
her. “Not all the time.”


Gail reached
over and knocked Karl off his horse. She had some military training and wasn’t
afraid of his sorcery.


“That’s
enough!” shouted Joshua. “Let’s focus on the job ahead. We need to find out
what exactly happened to Adam and how Gilmreth was defeated.”


“No one can
defeat Gilmreth,” said Karl as he remounted his horse. “That dragon is just too
damn mean.”


“Well
supposedly this Sylvar woman did,” replied Gail as she started down the trail
toward the town. “We just need to find out how if we ever want to waken the
dragon and use him for our own purposes.”


-


The three
continued into the town of Draydon and came to a stop in front of a large inn.
They had passed numerous shops and throngs of people going about their
business. A few had stopped to stare at the strangers but after a few moments
went back to what they were doing.


“At least
we’ll have somewhere comfortable to stay,” commented Gail as she dismounted
from her horse and began rubbing her back. “It’s been awhile since I rode a
horse.”


Karl got down
from his horse with a deep frown. “If we’re going to travel much we need to
find a better way than horses. They’re uncomfortable as hell to ride.”


Gail shook her
head. “You just have to get used to them and from looking around they’re the
main form of transportation for these people unless you want to walk.”


“They’re
vehicles stored in the mountain,” replied Karl. “We could get a couple of
those.”


“And drive
them on what?” asked Joshua as he got off his horse. “All we saw on our way to
this town were narrow trails and rough wagon roads. Our vehicles are not suited
for that type of travel.”


The three tied
their horses to the long hitching post in front of the inn and went inside. The
inside was clean and well lit with lanterns and from the large windows letting
the sunlight in.


“We need three
rooms,” said Joshua, stepping up to the desk where a man was watching them.


“For how
long?” the man asked.


Joshua looked
at the other two and then replied. “For a week or two. We’re new in town and
want to spend some time looking around.”


“How do you
want to pay?”


Joshua reached
into his pants pocket and took out one of the gold coins he had retrieved from
the complex. “With this.”


The clerk
looked greedily the coin and nodded. “That will do nicely. Is there anything
else I can do for you?”


“We need a
place for our horses and a good place to eat.”


“No problem,”
replied the clerk. “I’ll have my son take care of your horses. There’s a good
stable down the street where they can be kept. There’re also several good
eating places nearby. I’ll point them out to you.”


-


An hour later
all three of them were settled into their rooms and back down in the lobby of
the inn.


“Let’s go get
something to eat and then find a clothing store so we’ll blend in better,”
suggested Joshua. “We have a lot we need to find out from the locals before we
do anything.”


Going to one
of the nearby eating places the clerk at the inn had pointed out they quickly
ordered some food and sat back to wait. While they did Joshua and Karl used
their sorcery abilities to listen in on the conversations around them.


Most of the
people were talking about normal things. The weather, jobs, food, and their
evening plans. However, a few were discussing the events which had occurred in
the town a number of years back.


“I tell
you, if not for Lynol Sylvar we would still be enslaved by Gilmreth and
Jalene’s High Priest. Storn Daes had the coldest eyes of any man I have ever
met. You saw what he did to Jalene. I was there when Storn fed her to the
dragon.”


“That sounds
like Adam,” muttered Karl, looking over at Joshua. “His eyes always gave me the
creeps.”


“Quiet,” said
Joshua. “Let’s keep listening.”


“Lightning,”
said the other man. “They were throwing giant lightning bolts at one another.
Lynol’s were white and blue and Storn’s were a deep red from that scepter he
was carrying.”


“That sounds
like the Stone of Loraine,” said Karl, his eyes widening. “How could this
Sylvar woman defeat the stone? It was the most powerful amulet of our time.”


“I don’t know,”
replied Joshua, now feeling worried. If this Storn had the Stone of Loraine it
almost confirmed he had to be Adam as the stone had been stored in the deepest
vaults in the underground complex. Only Adam would have known how to get in.


The server
returned setting a large mug of whiskey in front of Karl and a fruit beverage
in front of Gail. Joshua was having water and after taking a sip found this
water to be closer to what he was used to. “Tomorrow we’ll split up and search
the town for any information on Storn, Adam, and Gilmreth. I’m beginning to
believe that Storn was Adam, though why he felt it was necessary to take on an
alias is mystifying.”


“Did Adam ever
do anything that was predictable?” asked Gail, taking a sip of her drink. 


“How long are
we going to stay here?” asked Karl. He was staring at one of the better looking
servers working another table.


“A week or two
and then we’ll return to the mountain,” answered Joshua. “There are some dragon
obedience collars in one of the vaults. If we can get to them and if they’re
still functional we’ll use one on Gilmreth. With the dragon under our control
we can set up a nice little kingdom here.”


“We may be
able to control the dragon but that still leaves the problem of the Sylvar
woman,” pointed out Gail. “If she defeated Adam and Gilmreth what will happen
when she comes for us?” 


Joshua leaned
back as the server returned with a plate piled high with meat and potatoes as
well as freshly baked bread. “We’ll have a plan for that. I have an idea which
may work but that depends on some devices inside the complex.”


“The sorcery
inhibitor,” said Gail in realization. “It was destroyed by Jason and the
dragons.”


Joshua nodded.
“But you can build a new and smaller one. If this Sylvar woman comes for us, we
can focus it on her and strip her of her powers. That will make her susceptible
to Gilmreth who can then feed on her.”


Gail nodded.
“If I can find the parts I believe I can build a smaller portable unit. Its
range would only be ten or twenty yards at the most.”


“That should
be sufficient,” replied Joshua. “Now let’s finish eating and then we’ll go
clothes shopping. Tomorrow and the days after we have a lot of work to do if we
want to make this town our center of power. We need to know more about the
surrounding region and get a general idea of how many people are living on both
sides of the mountain.”


Gail nodded.
Joshua had big ideas and she supported them. He was smart and knew how to bend
people to his will. He was also a very strong sorcerer, almost as strong as
Adam. Of the three of them, she was the only one who was a trained technician
and could build the items Joshua might want in the future. The sorcery
inhibitor was a good example. Buttering a piece of bread, she wondered exactly
what her position would be in the new order.


-


Lynol and
Kalvin were on their way to Firestorm Mountain. She recalled her first trip to
the mountain and how desolate everything had been. Since that time she had
greatly increased the snow and rainfall and now the land was green all the way
to the slope of the mountain. When the snow finally melted from the peaks and
the temperatures warmed up the green zone would even extend partway up the
steep slope.


As they walked
they talked about the strangers and what they might find in the mountain.


“What if all
the sleepers are awake?” asked Kalvin. “What will you say to them?”


Lynol had
discussed this possibility with Malcon. “Tell them who I am and who my mother
was. Then go from there. We have no idea what they will want. All my mother’s
diary mentioned was they wanted to create a new and more peaceful world when
they awakened.”


Kalvin nodded.
“Let’s hope so. We’re talking about several hundred sorcerers. That will change
everything with what they’ll be able to do.”


Lynol knew
Kalvin was right. How would the people around the mountains respond to having
sorcerers around in large numbers? “It’s a problem we’ll deal with when it
happens. For now I just want to see what’s going on inside the complex.”


-


After nearly
half a day of travel they reached the slope of the mountain. There was a good
spot protected by large boulders for them to camp and build a fire. They had
camped here several times in the past. There was also a slight overhang to
protect them from the weather.


“Do you remember
the first time we came here?” asked Kalvin. “The three of us were going to find
the sacrificial rock where young women were sacrificed to Gilmreth.”


“We did find
it,” replied Lynol as she dropped her pack and sat down on a small boulder to
catch her breath. The two of them had pushed themselves to get to the mountain
before the sun set. “We need to go back there sometime as I would like to
examine those paintings again. We may have missed something since we were in
such a hurry.”


“We nearly
died there,” said Kalvin as he slid out of his large backpack.


“That’s when
you and Dresdia found out about my sorcery.”


Kalvin
grinned. “It was quite a shock. However, it was your sorcery which saved us
from those large cats.” Kalvin began gathering firewood. It was cold this close
to the mountain and they would need a good fire to stay warm during the night.


Lynol dug a
glow bulb out of her pack and set it down. She looked at it and it instantly
lit. She could control the brightness with her thoughts. Digging through her
pack, she took out some biscuits, cheese, and bacon. Once the fire was going
she would cook the bacon and warm up the biscuits. She had a small cast iron
frying pan she had brought along.


After a few
minutes Kalvin had a good pile of firewood and Lynol used a fire spell to cause
it to light. Shortly they had a warm fire and Lynol began cooking the bacon.
She watched it sizzle in the pan and she could feel hunger pangs. She hadn’t
realized she was so hungry.


“That smells
good!” commented Kalvin, sitting down next to Lynol and making himself
comfortable. Looking up he could see the stars and a quarter moon. “The sky
sure is clear tonight.”


“It’s quiet
too,” replied Lynol as she turned the bacon. “There are still very few insects,
birds, or animals anywhere near the mountain. It’s as if they sense what’s
hiding beneath.” She had already used her powers to determine there were no
large predators nearby.


“I still think
you should use your sorcery to bring the cavern roof down where Gilmreth is
sleeping,” said Kalvin. “Surely that would either kill or permanently imprison
the dragon.”


“It might also
damage many parts of the complex,” answered Lynol. “Including where the
sleepers are. It’s just too dangerous to bring the roof of the cavern down.”
Lynol took the bacon out of the pan and put in a few biscuits. It would only
take a few seconds for the biscuits to heat up.


Kalvin began
munching on a slice of bacon. “What about those big doors. Is there any way to
shut them so they can’t be opened?”


Lynol shook her
head. “They’re badly bent and their locking mechanisms are broke. I don’t think
even my sorcery can fix them.” Lynol took the biscuits out, handing Kalvin two
of them. She kept the other two for herself.


Kalvin
finished eating and then spread out their bedrolls near the fire. He would tend
to it during the night to keep it burning. It served two purposes: to keep them
warm and keep predators away. He still cringed thinking about the large catlike
creatures that had nearly killed them on their first trip to the mountain.


Lying down
they stared up at the sky. It was a beautiful night with a light wind. It was a
little chilly but the fire was keeping them warm.


“What do you
think we’ll find in the mountain?” asked Kalvin, putting his arm around Lynol
and pulling her closer. Her body was warm and he enjoyed the feel of it up next
to him.


“I don’t know.
We’re pretty sure three of the sleepers are awake. I guess we’ll find out
tomorrow if there are more. There are several hundred sleepers in the stasis
chambers. We’ll know pretty quickly if they’re all awake.”


In the
distance, a coyote was howling. Another answered from farther away.


“Coyotes,”
said Kalvin, shaking his head. “Of all the animals to survive the Worldfire,
coyotes would have to still be around.”


“They were
protected in their dens,” answered Lynol as she listened to the coyotes howl.
She wasn’t afraid of them. Coyotes rarely approached humans. “We’d better go to
sleep; we have a long day ahead of us.” Lynol put out the glow bulb and then
closed her eyes with her right hand resting on her amulet. If anything
threatened them during the night her amulet would alert her.


Kalvin looked
over at Lynol in the flickering firelight. She looked so relaxed and at peace
with herself. Kalvin knew that wasn’t true. His wife was deeply concerned about
the dragon and the sleepers in the mountain. Taking a deep breath, Kalvin
willed himself to relax and closed his eyes. He strongly suspected tomorrow was
going to be a trying day for both of them.


-


Early the next
morning they were well on their way up the mountain. It was obvious someone had
come down the mountain as in several areas snow drifts had been leveled by an
unknown force.


Kalvin stopped
with his hands on his hips, gazing at where a large amount of snow had been moved.
Footprints on the path indicated three people had passed. “In order to move the
amount of snow we’ve witnessed these people must be sorcerers.”


“At least one
of them,” Lynol said as she wrapped her coat tighter around her. The
temperature at this height was hovering around freezing.


They continued
up the mountain, following the footsteps of whoever had descended days earlier.
In some parts of the trail, the footprints were covered and small avalanches
blocked the trail completely. When they were stopped by heavy snow Lynol used a
spell to clear them a path. They had to be careful where they stepped as in
places the snow was still deep and drifted.


It was early
afternoon when they finally reached the cave entrance to Firestorm Mountain. The entrance itself was partially blocked by snow and once more Lynol had to use her
sorcery to clear the opening.


“It’s cold up
here,” said Kalvin, shivering in the wind. The wind was stronger up here high
on the mountain. The temperature was below freezing and even a few snowflakes
were falling. “I hope we don’t get snowed in.”


“We won’t,”
promised Lynol. She could always cast a spell to stop the snow from falling.


The two went
into the cave and came out in the wide tunnel which led deep inside the
mountain. It was warmer in here but not by much. 


Lynol took off
her pack and took out two glow bulbs, handing one to Kalvin and keeping the
other. Focusing on the bulbs they both lit up, casting a bright light.


Kalvin looked
around at the flat surface and the distant curving walls of the tunnel.
“Nothing has changed.”


It’s been here
for over three thousand years,” Lynol reminded him. “There are only a few
cracks in the walls. Don’t forget, stasis fields protect most of the main areas
of the complex.”


They
continued down the long tunnel until they came to the spot where the large
tunnel became two. To the left a small tunnel led off into darkness. The larger
tunnel continued sloping gradually down. Kalvin stood in the center of it,
frowning. Lynol held up a cautioning hand.


“This
place still stinks,” Kalvin stated in a low tone not wanting his voice to
carry, peering into the distant gloom of the larger tunnel with obvious
distaste, suppressing an involuntary shudder knowing what the awful stench
signified.


“Gilmreth,”
replied Lynol, coming to stand next to Kalvin peering into the darkness and
repressing a shudder. “That tunnel ends in Gilmreth’s lair where I put him to
sleep. If we continue down this main tunnel we would come face to face with the
dragon.”


“Are you going
to go check on the dragon?”


Lynol used her
amulet which lit up with a white light. She could sense Gilmreth still asleep
in his lair. However, what worried her was the sleeping spell seemed to be
weakening. “I was right,” she said with obvious worry in her voice. “The spell
is weakening and soon Gilmreth will be able to break free.”


Kalvin turned
toward Lynol. “How soon?”


“I don’t know.
It could be today or months from now.”


With unease,
Kalvin spoke. “Can you take your amulet or your mother’s and reinforce the sleeping
spell?” Kalvin didn’t like the idea of Lynol being anywhere near the dragon.
However, they couldn’t let Gilmreth awaken. The dragon was too dangerous and
deadly.


“Maybe,”
replied Lynol, feeling her heart beating faster. In the past few years she had forced
herself several times to go into the dragon’s lair and check on the dragon.
Just seeing him there sleeping seemed to calm her fears of the dragon
awakening. Now she was afraid those fears were soon to be realized.


“Could the
awakening of these sleepers have something to do with the spell weakening?”


Lynol shook
her head. “I don’t think so. There’s no indication of anyone trying to awaken
Gilmreth like there was when Jalene was using her sorcery on the dragon.”


“Let’s go to
the stasis chamber,” suggested Kalvin. “Maybe we’ll find our answers there.


The two walked
shoulder to shoulder down the smaller tunnel with their glow bulbs lighting the
way. Eventually they came to a large metal door on the side of the tunnel. 


Grasping
her amulet in her right hand, Lynol focused her thoughts and let her mind reach
out to investigate. She could feel the strange locking mechanism which held the
door securely shut. Using her left hand, she wove a quick spell she then cast it
at the mechanism. Lynol held her breath and a loud, resounding click echoed
down the small tunnel. She always wondered what would happen if the lock failed
to respond and the door failed to open.


Pushing
the door open they stepped inside, finding themselves in a large room which
stretched out, fading into gloom where their lights failed to penetrate. Lynol
walked over to a strange looking panel on the near wall covered with mysterious
dials, switches and glass coverings. Lynol flipped two switches on the panel
which were supposed to activate something called a geothermal generator.
Instantly the ceiling lights in the room began to glow, lighting up the massive
room. Large machines and strange equipment were everywhere with some of it now
beginning to work. Lynol knew this room was protected by a stasis field so the
equipment was the same as it was when the massive door had been shut thousands
of years ago. All of this she had learned from a deceased sorcerer whose diary
Malcon had provided her. The sorcerer had once lived in this complex.


Leaving
the strange machine filled room they found the tunnel dimly lit by widely
spaced lights. In some sections the lights were completely dead, having failed
with age. In others, all the lights worked. 


“I
wonder why the stasis field didn’t keep all the lights working?” asked Kalvin,
staring upward at several dark panels.


“The
stasis field in this section is a weak one,” answered Lynol as they continued
down the tunnel. After awhile they reached the elevator which would take them
down to the lower levels where the stasis chambers were.


Stepping
inside the door shut and the elevator began going down. It continued for quite
a ways before coming to a stop. The door slid smoothly open, revealing a short
brightly lit corridor which ended with another large sealed metal door. In this
corridor all the lights were functioning. The corridor looked clean and
polished as if it was new. No trace of the passage of the centuries was
anywhere to be seen.  


“I
don’t think I’ll ever get used to this,” muttered Kalvin, wiping his brow as
they stepped out of the elevator. The temperature was now more moderate; almost
comfortable. The two walked down the short corridor to the large metal door.
Looking at the writing across the top of the door, Lynol read it aloud.


 


“SUSPENDED ANIMATION STASIS FACILITY 


AUTHORIZED PERSONNEL ONLY.”


 


Grasping
her brightly glowing amulet Lynol wove another spell, casting it at the
entrance’s complex locking mechanism which responded with several loud clicks
and the door swung slowly open. Another large door on the other side also swung
back the opposite direction, enticing them to enter. She had done this several
times over the years so knew what to expect.


As
they stepped inside Lynol and Kalvin noticed they were in a large, dimly lit
rectangular room with a soft radiance coming from the ceiling. Along the walls
hundreds of large glass cases stood, stretching from one end of the vast room
to the other. Vague, indiscernible shapes could be seen within each. These were
the sleepers from the Golden Age.


Walking
over to the nearest case Lynol touched it with her hand and then pulled it
back. The case was still as icy cold as it had been the last time she had been
here. “Everything still seems to be working.”


“Are
any of the cases empty?” Kalvin suspected there should be three empty cases in
here somewhere.


Lynol
walked over to the large machine on one of the walls. She knew from her
mother’s diary and from what Malcon had taught her of the ancients this was
some type of computer control system. Looking at the panel next to a keyboard
Lynol saw her mother’s diary and blue sapphire amulet lying exactly where she
had left them. Putting her hand on the diary, she took a deep breath. She had
read her mother’s diary a number of times trying to learn more about her. Her mother
had died when Lynol was only two years old. She only had vague memories of what
her mother even looked like.


“We
need to walk down all these aisles and see if any cases are empty,” said
Kalvin, looking uneasily at the sleeping people all around them.


Lynol
nodded. “I know. I hope we find three empty cases. That will indicate the three
strangers in Galvin were from my mother’s group. If we don’t then it means
somewhere in this complex is another hidden stasis facility perhaps containing
Adam’s people.”


“I
hope they’re not part of Adam’s group,” said Kalvin. “We had enough problems
with just Adam. We don’t need three more like him.”


The
two split up and began going down the aisles, checking all the cases. The men
and women inside the cases were all nude and in excellent shape. Lynol had
checked about seventy cases when Kalvin suddenly called for her.


“Lynol,
you need to come back here. I think I found something important.”


Kalvin
was in the back of the room looking at a case off by itself along part of the wall
not covered by machinery.


Hurrying
to Kalvin, Lynol stopped and gazed at the case in shock. The woman inside
looked to be a little older than Lynol and could almost be her twin.


“Who
is that?” asked Kalvin in a shaky voice.


Lynol
didn’t answer. She knew how to activate the case and open it. That had been in
her mother’s diary in case Lynol failed to stop Adam.


“Are
you going to open it?”


Lynol
nodded. “I think I have to.”


 Reaching
out her hand tentatively, she pressed a green button on the case and then
flipped the two switches next to it.


“Cure
is complete,” said a strange voice, startling both Kalvin and Lynol. “Awakening
process initiated.”


On
the case a counter with numbers appeared and began counting down.


“If
I’m reading this right it will be nearly twenty minutes before the person in
this case wakes up,” said Lynol, feeling nervous over what she had just done.
Her mother had given her specific instructions not to awaken any of the people
in the cases unless it was an emergency.


Kalvin
looked at Lynol and spoke. “Why does this woman look so much like you? Can she
be a distant relative?”


Lynol
found she couldn’t reply as she had a suspicion who was in the chamber,
particularly after the voice had said the cure was complete. That seemed to
indicate the woman had been suffering from some type of disease and the chamber
had cured her of it. Lynol could feel her heart pounding and her pulse racing.
Her amulet was lit up in a brilliant white light from her turbulent emotions.


Kalvin
grew concerned upon seeing the flush on Lynol’s face and her glowing amulet.
“Lynol, what is it?”


Taking
a deep breath Lynol answered. “Kalvin, I think that’s my mother.”


“What!”


“She
came down with a deadly disease when I was very young. I always assumed her
body was burned like all the rest who died from the plague. My father never
said and I was afraid to ask. Now I’m wondering if she came back here and used
this stasis chamber to cure herself.”


Kalvin
looked at the woman in the stasis chamber and then back at Lynol. The resemblance
was uncanny. “Your mother?”


Lynol
nodded. “We’ll know shortly. When she wakes up we’ll ask her.”


-


For the next
twenty minutes Lynol waited for the timer to stop and for the case to open. It
was the longest twenty minutes of her life. She kept wondering what she was
going to say if this was her mother.


The counter
finally reached zero and the case lid slid open, revealing the figure inside.
The woman’s eyes flicked open and she gazed at Lynol in surprise. “Who are
you?” she asked in a weak voice.


“Let’s get you
out of that case first,” responded Lynol, reaching out a steadying hand as the
woman stepped slowly out. “Let’s get you sitting down.” Lynol led the woman to
a nearby chair.


“Open that
drawer next to the case,” the woman said, pointing weakly. “There should be a
robe in there as well as several sealed containers of food. I need some
nourishment to get my strength back.”


Kalvin went
over to the drawer and opened it, finding several robes and some small
containers. He brought one of the robes back and two of the containers, handing
the robe to the woman.


The woman
stood up and put on the robe and then looked at Kalvin. “I hope I didn’t
embarrass you.”


Kalvin’s face
flushed a little and he shook his head. “No, Lynol and I are married.”


“Lynol!” stammered
the woman, her face shifting back to gaze into Lynol’s with hope in her eyes.
“Are you Lynol Sylvar?”


Lynol nodded.
“Are you Cathy Matheson?” Lynol almost feared hearing the answer. She had her
hopes up but what were the odds this was actually her mother?


The woman
slowly nodded her head. “Yes, I’m Cathy and that means I’m your mother. How old
are you?”


“I’ll be
twenty-five this spring,” replied Lynol nervously. She felt as if she was about
to faint. This woman was indeed her mother!


“Adam?”


“Dead,” answered
Lynol. “I killed him and put Gilmreth back to sleep.”


Cathy’s eyes
widened. “Adam woke the dragon?”


Lynol nodded.
“Yes, and Gilmreth killed a lot of people before I was able to stop him.”


Cathy closed
her eyes and then slowly opened them. “Jason wanted to destroy the dragon; now
I wish he would have. We had the opportunity but Adam managed to talk Jason out
of it.” Cathy opened one of the containers of food which contained a meaty
broth. She ate it slowly, savoring the taste.


“You had the
plague,” Lynol said. “I thought you died?”


Cathy nodded.
“I made Damon think that so as not to keep his hopes up. Just the odds of me
making it to the mountain and this chamber were very low. The stasis chamber
can analyze illnesses and administer treatments. My disease was so bad it took
years for the cure to be complete. Unfortunately for me the healing process
worked very slowly.”


Lynol nodded.
“Father will be happy to find out you’re alive.”


“He still
lives?” asked Cathy, her face lighting up with hope.


Lynol grinned.
“He had to take care of me.”


“Looks as if
he did a good job.”


“Between him,
Gwen, and Malcon.”


Cathy’s face
took on a more serious look. “Then you found the underground crypt?”


“Yes, I’ve
spent years with Malcon learning sorcery as well as many of the spells in your
diary.”


“My amulet, do
you have it?”


“It’s on the
main computer next to your diary. I have my own which is very powerful.”


“Where’s
Gilmreth?”


Lynol looked
solemnly at her mother. “He’s in his pen under a sleeping spell. However the
spell is rapidly weakening and I fear the dragon will wake soon.”


“Is that why
you woke me? To help with the dragon?”


“No,” answered
Lynol. “I didn’t know you were even here until Kalvin found your stasis
chamber. I woke you because three strangers showed up in Galvin several days
ago and I believe they’re from this complex.”


Cathy finished
her food and stood up. “Are any of the other chambers empty?”


Lynol shook
her head. “None that we can find.”


Cathy blinked
her eyes. “Three, you said?”


Lynol nodded.


“Joshua Grimes,
Karl Lyndon, and Gail Strong. The first two were Adam’s lieutenants and Gail is
a very good tech. When the fighting in the complex was over all three as well
as Adam were missing. We knew Adam had a hidden stasis chamber and we were
pretty certain the other three had fled the mountain. I guess we were wrong.”


Lynol’s head
suddenly began to ache. Her amulet flared up brightly.


“Gilmreth!”
said Cathy, her eyes looking upward to where she knew the dragon pens were.
“He’s sensed my awakening and I’m afraid he’s broken your sleeping spell.”


“How?” asked
Lynol, fearing the worst.


“Adam; he
tried to get Gilmreth to kill me. He failed. The dragon must have sensed my
sorcery powers awakening and it was just enough to jolt him into throwing off
your spell.”


“Can we get to
him in time to put him back to sleep?” asked Kalvin, feeling desperate. They
couldn’t allow the dragon to leave the complex.


Lynol shook
her head. “I had to use both amulets last time and it nearly killed me.
Gilmreth will be expecting me this time. I don’t know what we can do.”


“I do,” said
Cathy as she began walking to the front of the room. “We’re going to awaken
everyone else. It’s time we dealt with the last of Adam’s people as well as
Gilmreth.”











Chapter Five


 


A few
moments earlier.


 


In a deep
section of Firestorm Mountain Gilmreth stirred in his lair. His demented mind
sensed the presence of an individual he had assumed to be long dead. Gilmreth
was still capable even in his current state of insanity of putting coherent
thoughts together. Forcing his eyes open, Gilmreth freed himself of the spell
which had held him captive for several years. He felt weak and lethargic as the
spell fought to stay in place. Finally, with a roar of defiance the dragon
staggered to stand with his wings spread wide. Dragon fire scorched the ceiling
as he let out his frustration at being held captive for so long. A vicious roar
echoed through the large cavern.


His yellowish
red eyes searched the cavern for any signs of the female human who had put him
under her spell. The cavern was dark and there was no sign of any human.
Gilmreth could feel his strength returning.


Taking flight,
the dragon headed for the large tunnel which led to the surface. In moments he
was past the massive steel doors he had smashed through thousands of years in
the past. His wings beat steadily as he flew down the tunnel until he could see
the light up ahead. Then he burst into the light, beating his wings faster as
he rose up high into the chilly air. With a mighty roar, Gilmreth announced his
freedom. Flying in a large circle Gilmreth knew it was time to hunt. He would
be more careful this time. He would stay away from the large town where the
sorceress had found him. The small farms and distant villages would feel his
wrath as he fed upon the lifeforce of the humans which gave him sustenance and
power. Once he was back to full strength he would kill and feed upon the
sorceress who had put him to sleep. With a powerful beat of his wings, Gilmreth
turned toward the west and the humans he knew were waiting.


-


Lynol stood
stunned as she used her amulet to trace Gilmreth. “He’s heading over the
mountain toward Draydon.”


“Do you think
he’s going to attack the city?”


“I doubt it,”
replied Lynol. “Not after what Jalene and Adam did to him there. He will
probably seek out less dangerous feeding grounds for a time.”


Cathy looked
at her daughter with pride in her eyes. “Someday you’re going to have to tell
me all about Adam and Gilmreth. It sounds as if it was quite an adventure.”


“More than you
can possibly know,” answered Kalvin. “We all thought we were going to die when
Lynol faced off with the dragon and Adam at the same time on top of the
temple.”


Lynol looked
over at Kalvin. “We’re going to have to find a way to stop Gilmreth before he
goes into a feeding frenzy.” The dragon could easily destroy everything Lynol
had accomplished over the last few years.


Kalvin’s face
turned pale. He had almost lost Lynol the last time she faced the dragon.


“You won’t go
alone,” promised Cathy. “I’m feeling much better now. We need to go to the main
control panel and I’ll start the process of awakening some of the others. Then
we’ll decide how to deal with the dragon.”


Lynol and
Kalvin followed Cathy to the front of the room where she stopped at the main
computer which controlled this section’s systems. She reached out and picked up
her blue amulet. “Loraine created this just so I could face Adam if I had to.
I’m glad it helped you.” Cathy took the amulet and placed it around her neck
where it began to glow with a soft blue radiance.


For several
minutes she stood examining the computer and scanning data appearing on several
screens. She pressed multiple icons, causing the screens to change. She spent
more time entering some commands so she could override the programming which
prevented the sleepers from being awoken early.


Lynol and
Kalvin stood watching what she was doing in amazement. This was technology from
the Golden Age and there was nothing even remotely like it anywhere else.


Cathy finally
stopped and turned toward Lynol and Kalvin. “All primary areas of the complex
are still intact thanks to the main stasis fields. Some of the outlying areas
have fallen into decay but that was to be expected. I’m going to start the
awakening process now and wake up a few of the others. Once they’re awake we
can decide on our next move.”


Cathy touched
several icons on a computer screen and the room became filled with a low hum.
On six nearby stasis chambers counters began counting down. “I can’t believe
it’s been over three thousand years. I fear we may have slept too long. We
could have done so much to help this world if we would have awoken sooner.”


“Jason had his
reasons,” replied Lynol, knowing her mother was feeling guilty at what had
happened to the world. “He wanted to put all of you safely beyond the reach of
any reprisals from what happened when the Worldfire spread across the planet.”


“Perhaps when
the others are awake we can see if there are more survivors in other regions of
the world. We have the capability of putting a few satellites into orbit.”


“What’s a
satellite?” asked Kalvin. He had no idea what Cathy was talking about.


Cathy smiled.
“Both of you still have a lot to learn. A satellite is an artificial object we
can launch into space that will let us use a camera to view the rest of the
planet. It’s like this viewscreen.” She pressed another icon and a view of the
small corridor leading to the stasis chambers appeared.


“I want to
learn as much as I can about your technology,” said Kalvin, feeling excited.
Machines had always intrigued him. He had always wanted to explore more of the
machines in the complex but Lynol had prevented him from doing so, worried he
might break something.


Cathy smiled.
“There are a number of technicians and others in stasis in a lower level. I’m
sure they’ll be glad to explain some of our technology to you.”


“What!” said
Lynol, her eyes widening in surprise. She had thought the only stasis chambers
were those in this large room. “There are more?”


Cathy nodded.
“Nearly five hundred more. When we went into stasis we always planned on
bringing this facility back to life. From here we can decide what technology to
give to the outside world that won’t send it into a tailspin. You will be
amazed at some of the technology we have available.”


Lynol looked
at the six cases and their occupants. There were four men and two women. “Who
are you waking up?”


“Some people I
trust implicitly. They stood with Jason and me in the worst of the fighting
with Adam’s group. They are also very powerful sorcerers. We’ll probably have
to awaken some of our technicians so they can begin repairs on some of our
systems. We can use our abilities to repair some of it but there are certain
pieces of equipment which will have to be repaired by hand.”


-


Time passed as
the counters counted down. During that time Cathy asked Lynol about Damon and
how he was doing. She was pleased to learn he was still healthy and physically
fit.


“I don’t know
how he’s going to feel when I show up not looking any older than the last day
he saw me,” said Cathy nervously. “I hope he won’t think I’m too young for him
now.”


Lynol laughed.
“That’s not going to happen. What man doesn’t want a younger woman?”


Cathy couldn’t
help but grin. “Once we decide what to do about Gilmreth and Adam’s people,
I’ll go see your father and see what we can work out. If he wants me to stay
out of his life I will respect that, though I hope he will want me to stay.”


“Stay,
definitely,” said Lynol. “It will be nice to have another sorceress around the
house.”


“The counters
have almost reached zero,” commented Kalvin. He had been listening to Cathy and
Lynol with interest. He knew with the awakening of the sleepers, life around
the mountain was about to take a huge change. He just hoped it was for the
better.


-


The counters
reached zero and the cases opened, revealing the men and women inside. Cathy,
Lynol, and Kalvin rushed over to help them out of the cases and to chairs they
could sit in. They had already gotten out additional robes and food containers.


“Cathy, what’s
going on?” asked one of the men as he began to eat his food.


“We’ve got
some problems, Bryan,” replied Cathy. “Some of Adam’s people are awake and
Gilmreth is on the loose.


“That damn
dragon!” muttered Bryan, his eyes widening. “I knew we should have destroyed it
when we had the chance” Bryan looked over at Lynol and Kalvin with confusion
appearing on his face. “Who are these two? I don’t recognize them.”


Cathy grinned.
Gesturing to Lynol she said, “This is my daughter, Lynol Sylvar and the man
next to here is her husband Kalvin.”


“Your
daughter?”


“It’s a long
story,” answered Cathy. “Once everyone is feeling stronger we’ll go to one of
the conference rooms and I’ll brief you on what’s been going on. I have quite a
lot to tell you.”


“We need some
real clothes,” said Kristi Leeson, one of the two women in the group of six.
“This robe doesn’t exactly cover much.”


“You’ve been
naked for over three thousand years,” commented Glen Olsen, looking at the date
on the computer. “How can you still be modest?”


“It’s a woman
thing,” replied Eva Jones, the other woman in the group. “There should be some
clothing in the storage room next to the small conference room if I remember
correctly.”


Cathy nodded.
“Let’s all get dressed and then we’ll talk. Lynol, if you and Kalvin will follow
me I’ll show you to the conference room. I suspect we’re going to be there for
awhile.”


Cathy led them
to another door in the back of the room and casting an unlocking spell caused
the door to open. “We locked everything with our sorcery. We didn’t want anyone
breaking in.”


With the door
open they could see a brightly lit corridor several hundred yards long.
Numerous doors were on each side.


“We have a lot
of our personal items stored here,” explained Cathy. “There are also sleeping
quarters as well as a large cafeteria plus the meeting rooms. We could stay in
here for months if we needed to.”


They went down
the corridor passing several shut doors until Cathy stopped in front of one.
Casting another spell caused the heavy wooden door to open. They went inside
finding a large table surrounded by some comfortable looking chairs. The room
was lit brightly from a number of glowing ceiling panels.


“Wait here and
I’ll be back shortly. I need to get dressed.”


Lynol watched
as her mother left them in the room, shutting the door behind her.


“So, that’s
your mother,” said Kalvin, feeling impressed. “No wonder your dad married her.”


“I have so
many questions,” said Lynol, leaning back in the comfortable chair. “I still
can’t believe she’s really here. This all feels like a dream.”


Lynol looked
around the room. One wall was covered with bookshelves filled with books. On
the front wall, there was a large screen which she assumed was probably
connected to one of the ancients’ mysterious computers. On the other wall were
pictures of scenes from the past that were amazing to look at. Massive cities,
forests, oceans, and even the Moon. Lynol felt out of place knowing there was
so much here she didn’t understand and probably never would. These were things
her mother took for granted.


After a few
minutes her mother came back into the room followed by the others. They all sat
down and looked expectantly at Cathy.


Cathy stood up
and opened a cabinet full of various drinks. “There’s water and just about
every other kind of drink you can imagine in here. It’s also cold.”


Lynol and
Kalvin both took a bottle of water with Cathy showing them how to unscrew the
caps.


“Now, let’s
get down to business. We know from what Lynol and Kalvin have told me three of
Adam’s group are loose and have left the complex. We have no idea where their
stasis chambers are located. They are Joshua, Karl, and Gail.”


“What about
Adam?’ asked Bryan. “Where’s he?”


“Lynol killed
Adam a few years back when he tried to take over and rule the people around the
mountain. He also freed Gilmreth and was using the dragon in a campaign of
terror to force the people to obey his every whim. Lynol put a stop to that.”


Kristi shifted
her gaze to Lynol’s amulet. “You must be a very powerful sorceress to finish
off Adam.”


“I was using
mother’s amulet,” explained Lynol. “Adam had the Stone of Loraine.”


Glen leaned
back in his chair shaking his head. “Amazing. I was with Loraine when she
created the stone. At the time it was the strongest amulet known.”


“Until she
created this one,” said Cathy, touching her blue amulet. “My daughter used it
very well.”


Eva’s eyes
narrowed. “What about Gilmreth. What’s happened with the dragon?”


“Lynol managed
to chase Gilmreth away from Draydon, the largest town she knows of. The dragon
returned to Firestorm Mountain. Lynol went into his lair and used a powerful
sleeping spell to put the dragon to sleep. Unfortunately, when I awoke the
dragon sensed my presence and managed to throw off the spell and escape from
the complex.”


“So we have
Adam’s three cronies plus Gilmreth to deal with,” said Jacob. “Did any of our
other dragons survive?”


Cathy shook her
head. “We don’t believe so. From what Lynol told me Gilmreth hunted them down
and killed them.”


“Including
Snowden?” asked Kristi. She knew how attached to Snowden Cathy had been.


A look of great
sadness crossed Cathy’s face. “Yes, including Snowden.”


“We need to end
Gilmreth,” said Braedon, a grim look on his face. “That dragon is just too
dangerous to take chances with.”


“I think it
would be a good idea if Lynol will tell us of her experience with Adam and
Gilmreth to give us a better idea of what we may be up against. Between her and
Kalvin they can give us an idea of what the outside world is like. I’m sure
it’s changed since the time I was awake.”


“There’s
something else you need to tell us about,” said Kristi, with a grin. “It’s
obvious to me you’re a few years older than you were the last time I saw you
and you also say Lynol’s your daughter. That should be an interesting story in
itself.”


Cathy smiled.
“It’s sad, also. Why don’t I tell you my story first and then Lynol and Kalvin
can fill you in on the rest?”


-


For the next
hour Cathy described her awakening, her search for Adam, finding Gilmreth in
his lair, and meeting and falling in love with Lynol’s father.


Lynol listened
to every word, learning much about her mother. It was exciting hearing how her
parents had met and eventually got married. When Cathy was finished with her
story, Lynol and Kalvin told theirs.


“This is all
amazing,” said Kristi, her eyes wide from hearing of Lynol’s near death in her
final confrontation with Gilmreth. “To think you survived and now here you are
with your mother at long last. It’s like a fairy tale.”


Cathy started
laughing. “You always refer back to fairy tales. This was real life and
sometimes there are happy endings.”


“It sounds
like Lynol has done well in reestablishing a stable environment around the
mountains,” said Jacob, impressed by what Lynol had accomplished on her own.
“With our added abilities and the resources of this complex we can greatly
expand upon that.”


“We need to
launch some satellites to see what else is out there,” suggested Bryan. “Surely people survived in other regions of the world.”


Jacob looked
doubtful. “Maybe. There were a lot of nukes used and then the dragons escaped.
There is a chance the only survivors are around these mountains. However, I
agree once we have the complex functioning again we should launch satellites
just to see what condition the planet is in.”


“So, what’s
our next move?” asked Eva.


“We have a lot
to do,” said Cathy. “We need to awaken some of the technical staff to begin
repairs. We should also wake up a few more of our people to aid in what needs
to be done. Then we need to figure out what to do about Adam’s people and
Gilmreth.”


“We need to
put the dragon down permanently,” said Jacob. “We can’t allow it to continue to
prey upon people. The surviving population is just too small.”


“How do we
find Adam’s people and Gilmreth?” asked Braedon.


Lynol spoke.
“Adam’s people are probably in Draydon. That’s where Adam went to set up his
little empire. As for Gilmreth, he should be easy to locate. He’ll need to feed
and when he does we’ll hear about it. I can also sense him if I concentrate
hard enough.” 


“We need to
move rapidly,” said Jacob, reaching a decision. “I suggest we send a team to
Draydon to search for Grimes and the others.” Jacob looked over at Lynol. “Can
you lead the team? You’re familiar with the local area and the people.”


Lynol nodded.
“Yes, the people of Draydon know me. I go there at least twice a year to make
sure none of Jalene or Adam’s former temple guards are causing problems.”


“I want to see
your father before we go,” said Cathy.


“I was
thinking you would stay here and help get the complex operating again,” said
Jacob. “We could really use your skills and abilities.”


Cathy shook
her head. “No, I don’t want Lynol squaring off against Gilmreth without me.
Between the two of us I think we can handle the dragon.”


Jacob could
see the wisdom in what Cathy was saying. He also knew how strong in sorcery she
was. She had been personally trained by Jason. “Very well. While you’re gone
we’ll awaken the necessary personnel to get the complex back in order. When
will you be leaving?”


Cathy looked
at Lynol. “In the morning. I need another day to fully recover my strength.”


“I’ll go with
you,” said Kristi.


“As will I,”
added Braedon. “We need to end Adam’s groups’ threat to us once and for all.”


“Then it’s
decided,” said Jacob. “We’ll decide today who we need to wake and begin the
process in the morning. By then we’ll have a better idea of the repairs we need
to make to the complex and what’s going to be involved.”


Cathy stood
up, looking at the others. “If you don’t mind I want to spend some time with my
daughter. We have a lot of catching up to do.”


Jacob smiled.
“That’s not a problem. If we need you I’ll let you know.”


“Lynol, Kalvin
come with me. We have a lot to talk about.”


The three left
the room, leaving the others to start their planning session.


“We have a lot
to do,” said Jacob as he activated the computer screen on the main wall. “Let’s
go over our list of available personnel and see who we need to wake up first.”


-


Beneath Firestorm Mountain, the great complex of the ancients began to come back to life. It was
time for the survivors from the Golden Age to make their mark upon the world.
However, there was still one threat which could crash all of their plans:
Gilmreth.











Chapter Six


 


Gilmreth had
found a small cave on the west side of the mountains he could barely fit into.
He dared not return to his lair as the sorceress might find him there. Once he
had fed sufficiently and regained all of his strength then he might return and
reclaim his longtime home. For now, Gilmreth was waiting for darkness to arrive.
That was the best time to hunt and to take the humans. Already Gilmreth was
imaging what tonight’s feedings would be like.


He had been
careful when flying over the mountains to avoid all the villages and
particularly the large town where so much pain had been inflicted by the
sorcerer and the dark clothed woman. Gilmreth had relished feeding on Jalene
and draining her of her lifeforce. It had been one of his most enjoyable
feedings of his long life. Then he had been attacked by the new sorceress from
over the mountains. He had fled to his lair to escape but she had followed him
and placed him under a spell with her sorcery.


Gilmreth
waited expectantly as the sun slowly disappeared beneath the western horizon.
His heart was beating faster in expectation of tonight’s feedings. With a
guttural roar, Gilmreth left his new lair and leaped into the air, taking
flight with the beat of his powerful wings. It was time to go hunting.


For nearly an
hour Gilmreth flew to where he knew few humans lived. For the time being he
would do his hunting in sparse regions so word of his return wouldn’t spread.
At last he spotted a farmhouse and the dim flickering of lights coming from its
windows. With a deep roar of satisfaction, Gilmreth descended and began tearing
the small farmhouse apart with his deadly talons. He knew shortly the
frightened humans inside would come running out.


-


A farmer and
his wife ran out of the crumbling structure and came to a sudden stop when they
saw the dragon. They both knew what it was from the short time they had been
forced to stay in Draydon. They looked at each other, unsure of what to do.


“Run to the
barn!” yelled the man to his wife. “Hide in one of the stalls.”


“What about
you?” the woman yelled back as she started to run.


“I’ll be right
behind you,” the man replied as he looked up at the dragon and saw that the
dragon’s yellowish red eyes were focused on him. He knew with certainty there
was no point in running. He only hoped his wife made it to the barn and the
dragon would not seek her out.


-


Gilmreth
leaped into the air and dove down on the helpless farmer. His wife screamed and
came to a stop as Gilmreth’s wings folded around his prey. The farmer shrieked
one short scream which was suddenly cut off. A soft red radiance built up
around the dragon as he fed. For several minutes Gilmreth enjoyed the flow of
lifeforce from the dying human. 


The woman
stood paralyzed, knowing her husband was dead. She knew there was no escaping
the dragon. With a feeling of dread, she saw the dragons yellowish red eyes
turn toward her. Feeling her heart beating wildly the woman fainted, falling to
the ground. 


This suited
Gilmreth just fine. Lifeforce was lifeforce whether the human was conscious or
not. Folding his wings around the woman he began to feed again. He could feel
the increase of his own power as he drained the lifeforce from his victim. When
he was finished Gilmreth turned his head upward and roared with all his might.
Dragon fire flashed through the air. With a swift beat of his wings, Gilmreth
rose up into the air. It was time to find his next victims and the night was
still young.


-


Throughout the
night, Gilmreth fed. He left behind death and destruction. He focused his
feeding on isolated farmhouses, staying away from the villages. Those could
wait until later when he had regained his full strength. When Gilmreth finished
his last feeding the sun was just beginning to rise above the distant mountain
peaks. It was time for him to return to his new lair and rest during the day.
Tonight he would rise and feed again.


-


Gail Strong
was walking along one of the many busy streets in the city of Draydon. The
streets were paved with smooth stones and during the day there were numerous
horses and wagons going to various stores. Some were carrying trade goods and
others were being used to load supplies. She was amazed at how busy the town
was. At least today she was dressed more like the locals and had stopped at
several stores and other business establishments to browse. She made a few
minor purchases just so she could talk to the store clerks. 


Gail was also
getting a good idea of the technology level of the locals. The streets and the
stores were well kept and very clean. The technology level was probably similar
to what it had been in the late 1800s except there was no electricity or
telegraph lines. What also surprised her was these people had lived this way
for several thousand years. She strongly suspected it was due to a lack of
resources and a small population. For the most part this was a civilization based
on agriculture and the basic necessities. It allowed most of the humans here to
live relatively comfortable lives. 


Walking
down the street she came to a large three story building. These were the
archives she had been directed to where supposedly many of the town’s books and
records were stored. Gail went inside, coming to a stop before two graying old
women curators seated behind a heavy oak desk just inside the entrance.


 “How
can we help you?” one of them asked. The curator’s gray hair was brushed finely
back and wrinkles from a long life ran in thin lines across her face. 


“I was just
curious.” replied Gail, trying to sound as polite as possible. “Can I just look
around? I’ve never been anyplace where there are this many books and scrolls.”


“Go ahead. If
you have any questions or if you’re interested in a particular subject let one
of us know and we’ll guide you to the proper location.”


“Thank you,”
replied Gail with a slight smile. She turned and started walking down the dimly
lit aisles lined with old books and scrolls. She quickly noticed most were in
decent shape and she suspected part of the librarians’ responsibility was
copying the older books so the knowledge wouldn’t be lost. Gail was surprised
over the amount of knowledge stored in the archives. There were books detailing
how to make more advanced machines and even some mention of electricity.
However, she suspected due to the lack of resources none of these advances
could be constructed. She had learned just enough of the current written language
to be able to understand what she was reading.


Walking
through the archives she stopped occasionally, taking a book or scroll down
skimming through it. There were numerous aisles just full of books and scrolls
in the large structure. A person could spend weeks in here and not make a dent
in the knowledge available. As she walked through the aisles she saw very few
people. She finally returned to the front where the old women were sitting. 


“How many
visitors do you have each day?” asked Gail. “I’m just wondering.”


“It varies,”
replied the woman she had spoken to earlier. “Most days there are a few dozen.
We have occasional visitors from distant villages who journey to Draydon to
look up information. Most of the time they’re interested in healing information
or content about maintaining their farms.”


“What about
the more technical information like electricity?”


The old woman
shook her head. “Back in the Golden Age there were many machines and advances
which are no longer possible. We don’t need those things in our society. We are
a simple people. We keep records of some of the miracles from that ancient time
but we no longer have any use for them.”


Gail nodded.
She was not surprised from what she had seen on their journey to Draydon and of
the town. “Thank you, I’ll be going now. This was very interesting.”


“Come back
anytime,” replied the woman. “We are here to serve.”


Leaving the
archives Gail decided to just walk around the town and visit more stores. She
wanted a better understanding of what they were selling and items available.


-


Karl was
visiting the various taverns and drinking establishments in the town. He was
both surprised and pleased at the number he had found so far. He also knew the
taverns were the best place to hear gossip and to find out information about
what was going on in the city.


“So this
Sylvar woman killed Storn Daes?”


“Yeah, I was
there,” replied the older man Karl was sitting with. “One moment he was
standing there throwing lighting bolts and the next he was turned to ash.”


Karl took a
long drink from his mug. The amber liquid burned as it went down his throat.
This was just the kind of whiskey Karl liked. He sat his mug down and looked
over at the man. “What happened next?” Karl had already bought the man several
drinks.


“She began
fighting the dragon. After a few minutes the dragon flew up into the air and we
haven’t seen it since. The Sylvar woman then banished most of Jalene’s temple
guards and priests from the city, ordering them never to return to Draydon. A
few were put on trial and sentenced to hard labor in construction jobs. The
woman spent several weeks here making sure her instructions were followed. She
still comes back several times a year to make sure the temple guards and
priests have stayed away. Many people say she’s a powerful sorceress like the
ones from ancient times. She supposedly cast spells which cleared much of the
ground of the old Worldfire poison and it can now grow crops. I do know
everything is greener and there seems to be more food available.”


Taking another
drink Karl thought over what he had heard in the various taverns. All of the
stories were similar. There was no longer any doubt in his mind that Storn Dais
had indeed been Adam. Who the Jalene woman had been still mystified him. There
was no one among Adam’s group who met the description of the dark headed woman.


One of the
serving girls came over and placed another mug in front of both Karl and the
man he was talking to. Karl noticed this one was very pretty and had been
flirting with him ever since she saw his gold coins. With a grin, he considered
returning and visiting her after her shift was over. There was no reason not to
enjoy himself while they were here in Draydon. Leaning back, Karl took another
deep drink. He was in no hurry to leave. He might just stay here in this tavern
until the girl’s shift ended.


-


Joshua was
walking around the massive white temple in the center of the city. On each side
of the temple’s immense square, large stone white buildings, resplendent in
their magnificence, rose nearly as high as the temple itself. Arching white
bridges of stone stretched from one building to another far above the ground,
interconnecting the buildings. High rising latticed observation towers rose
from the roofs of the buildings to a height slightly above that of the great
temple itself, providing a grand view of the temple platform.


From what
Joshua had been told it was on the temple platform Gilmreth had stood and fed
on his chosen victims. After the dragon fed there was normally a giant feast to
celebrate. It all sounded incredibly macabre but it was also something he could
see Adam doing to cement his control over the people of this town.


Walking up to
the entrance of the temple he saw the massive door was closed. Looking around
to ensure no one was watching he used his abilities to unlock the door. Opening
it he stepped inside and then shut it, locking it behind him. There was only
dim light inside from windows located high up on the walls.


As Joshua
walked through the massive structure, he found lanterns placed in strategic
places to furnish more light. He used his abilities to light these as he made
his way through the various rooms and corridors. He finally reached a long,
well lit corridor covered in massive murals of the dragon, Jalene, and Storn
Dais. Standing in front of one showing Storn on top of the temple he recognized
Adam. “So it was you posing as Storn,” muttered Joshua unsurprised. He examined
one of the murals of Jalene not recognizing her. However, in her hand she held
the scepter which contained the Stone of Loraine. Joshua shook his head. There
was so much here he didn’t understand. He also wondered what had happened to
the scepter.


Continuing his
search of the temple he finally made it to the roof and stepping outside looked
around at the place where Adam and Jalene had died. On the edge of the platform
where the dragon had stood there were still dark stains on the white stone
where Gilmreth had fed on his victims. For several moments Joshua stood on the
edge of the platform looking out over the town. He had the inkling of a plan
but he would need to talk to Gail and Karl first. Grinning, Joshua turned and
left the top of the temple, making his way back to the entrance. He
extinguished the lanterns as he walked past them and soon found himself
standing outside. It was time to go see what Karl and Gail had found out.


-


Joshua, Karl,
and Gail were in a different eating establishment than the one they had tried before.
They had placed their orders and were discussing what they had learned from the
many people they had talked to and from what they had seen around town. 


“This would be
a great place to rule,” proclaimed Karl as he took a sip from the mug in front
of him. “Adam has already done much of the work.”


“You drink too
much,” said Gail, frowning disapprovingly.


“It’s a vice I
enjoy,” replied Karl with a smirk, taking another drink. “You don’t know what
you’re missing.”


“I spent some
time in that big temple this afternoon,” said Joshua. “With a few modifications
we could make it the center of our power. Karl’s right. Adam has remade this
town into something we can easily rule.”


“What do you
have in mind?” asked Gail, raising her eyebrow.


“Jalene and
Adam had a bunch of temple guards they used to control the general populace.
Some of them are still around while others were banished from the city. I
propose we bring them all back under our control and take over Draydon. With
our abilities and the temple guards under our control it wouldn’t take us long
to establish our rule over this entire side of the mountains.”


“So it was
Adam who was here?” asked Gail.


“Yes, there
are several large murals painted on the walls inside the temple that depict
him.”


“What about
the Sylvar woman. She could be a problem.”


“We’ll make a
deal with her. We’ll stay away from her side of the mountains and she will stay
away from ours. Adam and Jalene made the mistake of sending their temple guards
and Gilmreth to the far side of the mountains to attack the villages. I’m
certain that’s what caused her to come here and confront them. We won’t make
that same mistake and we’ll allow Gilmreth to continue to sleep for the time
being.”


Gail nodded.
“Sounds like a plan. How soon do we begin?”


“We need to
find some of the former temple guards first. As soon as we do we can set our
plan into motion.”


Karl smacked
his lips as he downed the last of his drink. “I always wanted to be a ruler.
The people of this town will be ours to do with as we please.” Karl noticed
another cute server with a slight leer on his face.


Joshua looked
over at Gail. “We will still need to build the device that inhibits our powers
as a safeguard against the Sylvar woman.” 


“We’ll have to
go back to the complex. I can build it there.”


“I want to
pick up a few more items as well,” said Joshua. “We’ll stay here for a few more
days and see about contacting some of the former temple guards. Once we’ve
achieved that we’ll head back to the mountain.”


Their food
arrived and the three began to eat. They had made their plans and soon would
carry them out. The people of Draydon had no idea what was soon to happen to
them.











Chapter Seven


 


Inside
Firestorm Mountain Lynol, Kalvin, Kristi, Braedon, and Cathy were preparing to
leave. They were going to go see Lynol’s father and then set out for Draydon to
see if they could locate the three suspected members of Adam’s rebellious
group.


“Are you going
to awaken more of your people?” asked Lynol as they prepared to leave the
stasis chamber. They had talked about that the day before.


“Yes,” replied
Jacob. “We’re going to awaken six more of our people as well as fourteen of our
technicians. That will ensure if Adam’s people show up here we can easily deal
with them. One thing I’ve learned about Adam’s group is most of them are quite
ruthless. If this is Karl and Joshua they’re very powerful and will show no
mercy.”


“By reviving
more people from stasis it will also allow us to begin reactivating the complex
and start some repairs,” added Eva. “We have a lot to do.”


Lynol nodded.
She was curious to see the complex when it was fully functional. “How soon
before you wake everyone up?”


“We’ll awaken
people as we need them,” replied Jacob. “It’s going to take us awhile to get
the complex back to the point we can support everyone currently in stasis.”


Lynol had one
more question she needed to ask. “What are we going to do about Gilmreth? I’m
certain he’s already feeding on people on the far side of the mountain.” This
greatly concerned Lynol, she knew how deadly the dragon could be.


“We’re going
to have to put him down,” answered Glen determinedly. “Gilmreth’s just too
dangerous to keep around. He might have been one of our greatest achievements
but he is also one of our biggest mistakes.”


“Is it even
possible to kill the dragon?” asked Kalvin. “Lynol could only put him to sleep
and that was using both her mother’s amulet and her own. It nearly killed her
in the process.”


Jacob and Glen
looked at each other. “We won’t know until we try. If necessary we can always
permanently imprison the dragon. It wouldn’t be the best solution but it could
be done.”


Cathy slid
into her backpack and looked over at Lynol with a nervous smile. “Let’s go see
your father. It’s time he and I had a little talk about who I really am.”


Kalvin
couldn’t help but grin. “This should be interesting. I’ve never seem Damon
surprised by anything.”


The group left
the stasis chamber and began making their way through the complex back to the
entrance on the side of the mountain. Kristi and Braedon both made comments
about the condition of the complex as they walked through the empty and quiet
corridors.


“We have a lot
of work ahead of us,” commented Kristi as she paused and looked into a long
abandoned room. “Even our abilities are not going to be able to repair all of
this.”


“We can get
everything back into shape with the help of the technicians and the rest of our
people,” said Braedon. “It will take some hard work but it can be done.”


A few minutes
later they arrived at the tunnel entrance and stepped out into bright sunlight.
Kristi took a deep breath and smiled. “My first breath of fresh air in over
three thousand years.”


“It’s damn
cold out here,” said Braedon as he looked at the snow covered landscape. “Let’s
get down off this mountain where it’s warmer.”


“The road’s
pretty much gone,” said Cathy as she pulled her coat tighter around her. “We
may have to work on that when we have the complex running again.”


“Let’s head
down the mountain,” said Lynol. “We can camp at some boulders which offer
shelter and should be able to make it back home by noon tomorrow.”


-


The group
began following the narrow snow packed trail down the mountain with Lynol and
Cathy pausing occasionally to clear snow blocking their path.


The trip down
the mountain was slow and they had to stop several times to rest. It was
mid-afternoon before they finally reached the boulders and warmer temperatures.


Braedon slid
out of his pack and sat down on a small boulder. “I didn’t realize how out of
shape I am until now. I’m definitely going to have to start working out again.”


“Me too,” said
Kristi as she sat down near Braedon. “I don’t think we’ve regained all of our
strength after being in stasis.”


Cathy stood
looking around. She remembered her first trip down the mountain and then
finding Damon. It only seemed like yesterday, not over twenty-five years ago.
Her right hand was on her amulet which was glowing with a blue radiance. “There
are not any dangerous animals around that I can sense.”


“Dangerous
animals!” said Kristi, her eyes widening. “Like what?”


“You should
see what’s happened to the mountain lions,” replied Cathy, grinning. “They look
more like a saber toothed tiger. I’m sure it’s a mutation caused by the
radiation from the nukes.”


“Lynol fought
several of them off a few years ago,” commented Kalvin, recalling the horrifying
incident. “I thought they were going to kill us.”


Cathy looked
over at her daughter. “What happened?”


Taking a deep
breath, Lynol proceeded to tell the group about their search for the
sacrificial altar and their encounter with the two large cats.


Cathy looked
over at Kalvin. “And that’s when you found out Lynol was a sorceress?”


Kalvin nodded.
“It was a shock but it explained a lot of unexplained occurrences when Dresdia
and I were around her.”


“It was a
relief they found out,” admitted Lynol who was sitting across from her mother.
“I finally had someone I could talk to about what I was going through.”


“The
sacrificial altar and the paintings on the wall sounds intriguing,” said
Kristi. “I would like to see them some day.”


“It’s a hard
trip through tight canyons but we can go there,” replied Lynol. It wouldn’t be
so bad with other sorcerers with her.


Kalvin stood
up and spoke. “I’m going to start gathering firewood. It’ll be cold later
tonight.”


“I’ll help
you,” said Braedon, getting up. “I was starting to get stiff sitting on that
boulder.”


The two men
walked off and began gathering firewood.


“So what’s it
like living nowadays?” asked Kristi with interest. “I can’t imagine being
without all the modern conveniences of our time. It must be like constantly
camping out.”


Lynol laughed.
“It’s not bad at all. At least it doesn’t seem so to me. My father and I have a
good home, we have plenty to eat and we’ve adjusted to not having some of the
conveniences of your time.”


Kristi nodded.
“Do you have running water?”


Lynol nodded.
“We have a well and hand pumps for use in the house and a windmill for the
animals.”


“How do you
cook your food?”


“It varies.
Some homes have cast iron stoves with a cooktop and others still cook over open
fires in the fireplace. We do both depending on what I’m preparing.”


“The people do
a lot of canning as well,” added Cathy. “Almost everyone has a large root
cellar for storing food for the summer and winter. In Galvin most people use
bartering to make their purchases. The common currency is still gold but gold
coins are few and far between. Most families keep the few coins they have for
emergencies.”


Kristi nodded.
She took out a few gold coins from one of her pant’s pockets. “That’s why you
had all of us bring coins.”


“Yes, we may
need to purchase some supplies in Galvin before we set out for Draydon. Gold
coins are also more widely used in Draydon since it’s a much larger town.”


“Over a
hundred thousand people,” said Lynol. “Adam forced many of the surrounding
villagers to come to Draydon. He rebuilt the entire town to his liking.”


“Why didn’t
they refuse to come to Draydon?”


Lynol looked
at Kristi. “If they did he sent Gilmreth to either kill them or force them to
obey. Most chose to obey rather than become food for the dragon.”


“I see,” said
Kristi, shaking her head. “All of this sounds so much like Adam. I never
understood why he acted the way he did.”


“It was
power,” explained Cathy. “He enjoyed his powers and using them to force others
to obey his will. Even when he was younger he was always picking on the younger
kids.”


“Unless you
were around,” replied Kristi. “I can remember you numerous times standing
between Adam and some kid he was trying to intimidate.”


“Someone had
to stop him. He was careful when Jason or some of the others were present not
to be caught.”


The women
continued to talk while Kalvin and Braedon continued to bring in firewood.
After awhile they had enough for the night.


“I’m
famished,” said Braedon, sitting down and leaning against one of the large
boulders.


“We have
plenty of food,” said Cathy as she dug into her pack and handed everyone a
small container. “This is a high protein stew. Just unscrew the lid and it will
automatically heat up.”


Kalvin did as
instructed and his face lit up with pleasure when he took a sip. “It’s warm and
it tastes delicious.”


“Better than
mine?” asked Lynol, with a threatening smile.


“No, not that
good. But for sitting out here at the base of Firestorm Mountain it’s pretty
good.”


Lynol nodded
and begin eating hers. It did taste good. It was also another reminder of all
they had lost since the end of the Golden Age. She wondered how much life would
change around the mountains with the awakening of the sleepers.


-


Early the next
morning they set out for Lynol’s home to see Damon. Lynol couldn’t help but
wonder what his reaction would be to seeing Cathy was still alive. She hoped it
wouldn’t be too big of a shock to him. It had been a big enough shock when
Lynol had explained to her father that his long dead wife had been a sorceress
from the mountain. It took Damon days to accept that and he had been full of a
thousand questions, some of which Lynol couldn’t answer.


For a number
of hours they traveled and finally came to the small crystal clear pond Lynol
and Dresdia swam in during the warmer months.


Cathy stopped
and smiled, looking at the sheltering trees and the calm water. “Damon and I
spent a lot of time here when we first met. We both liked to swim and it was so
peaceful. It helped to take my mind off Adam.”


“Why did you
never find him?” asked Braedon. “He should have stood out like a beacon.”


“He hid behind
Jalene,” answered Lynol. “From what I understand from several of the priests
and temple guards on top of the temple the night I confronted him, Jalene was
Adam’s daughter.”


“Adam’s
daughter!” exclaimed Braedon, his eyes widening.


“And he still
fed her to Gilmreth,” uttered Kristi in disbelief.


Lynol nodded.
“Without hesitation. All Adam was concerned about was controlling Gilmreth. He
had constructed an elaborate ceremony around the dragon and fed him young virgins
to keep him under control. He even used a drug so the girls sacrificed
themselves willingly.”


“Adam was
insane,” stated Braedon. “I always felt there was something wrong with him.”


“Power,”
replied Cathy. “Everything in Adam’s life revolved around his desire for power.
It was that desire which finally caused him to lose his life.”


Braedon looked
over at Lynol. “What did you do with the Stone of Loraine?”


“It’s back in
the vault where it came from. It seems to be dead or drained of power.”


“Loraine can probably
restore it once she’s awake,” said Kristi. “She’s a genius about those kind of
things.”


“Let’s get on
to the house,” said Cathy, feeling impatient to see her husband. “I really need
to talk to Damon.”


“If he doesn’t
faint,” said Kalvin with a grin. “I know I probably would.”


“Dad will be
fine,” replied Lynol, elbowing Kalvin in his side. “He might just be a little
shocked at first.”


-


An hour later
the five stepped into the yard of Lynol’s home.


Kristi came to
a stop, eyeing the large rambling farmhouse. “I wasn’t expecting something so
big and solidly constructed.” 


The house was
made out of thick stones and had stood for generations.


Hearing voices
outside Damon came out on the porch and stood frozen, staring at Cathy.


“Kathryn?”
Damon said in a weak voice.


Cathy nodded.
“Yes, it’s me. Lynol found me in Firestorm Mountain where I’ve been sleeping
these past years.”


Damon came
down from the porch, his eyes wide with shock and his face full of confusion.
“I don’t understand. Lynol told me you were a sorceress but I remember you
dying.”


Lynol stepped
closer to her father. “She went to the mountain to try to find a cure for her
disease. She did but it took the machines in the mountain a long time to cure
her.”


Cathy stepped
up taking Damon’s hand. “Let’s go inside. This is going to take a lot of
explaining.”


Damon didn’t
reply but let Cathy lead him up the steps and into the house.


“I think we
should give them some time alone,” suggested Kristi.


Lynol nodded.
“Let me take the two of you to meet Malcon. I think you will find his crypt
interesting.”


“Who is
Malcon?” asked Braedon, his brow wrinkling in confusion.


“My teacher,”
replied Lynol with a mysterious grin. “Follow me.”


“I’m going to
go check on the animals,” said Kalvin. “I might also go fetch Dresdia. She’s
going to be really interested in this.”


Lynol nodded
as she led the other two sorcerers to the hidden crypt. Lynol couldn’t wait to
see Malcon’s response.


-


Inside the house,
Cathy and Damon sat at the kitchen table across from one another. Damon was
still staring at Cathy as if he couldn’t believe she was actually there.


“So you’re a
sorcerer?” Damon managed to say with his heart still racing. She didn’t look a
day older than when he had last seen her.


Cathy nodded.
“Yes, when I first awakened and came down from the mountain I was looking for
Adam but I found you instead. I never regretted that and our daughter is both
beautiful and intelligent. She has inherited my powers and is a very powerful
sorceress.”


Damon slowly
nodded his head. “Why didn’t you tell me?”


“There were no
sorcerers around anymore. I wasn’t sure how I would be received so I decided to
keep it a secret. I used my powers discreetly to help the people around Galvin
whenever I could.”


“Then you came
down with the fever which was killing everyone. I thought you had died. I
remember you dying.”


“I made you
think that,” admitted Cathy, feeling guilty about the deception. “I knew there
was only a slim chance I could find a cure in the complex. This disease was
something I was totally unfamiliar with. I fully expected to die before I
reached the mountain.”


Damon reached
across the table and took Cathy’s hand. “You still should have told me. I could
have taken you there.”


Cathy shook
her head. “It was too dangerous and I needed you to stay home and take care of
Lynol.”


The two sat at
the table for nearly an hour talking with Cathy doing a lot of explaining.


-


Lynol, Kristi,
and Braedon were in the crypt talking to Malcon. Kristi and Braedon were amazed
at the knowledge on the shelves and what the simulacrum was telling them.


Kristi looked
over at Braedon. “Who could have built this?”


“It could have
been the people who stayed with Jason,” answered Braedon. “There were some
pretty good scientists and technicians with that group.”


“Do you know?”
Kristi asked Malcon.


“No, I have no
memory of that.”


“It will
probably remain a mystery, unless we find something in the computers back in
the complex,” said Braedon. He was walking around the room examining many of
the items on the shelves and benches. “There are items here from almost every
age since the Worldfire. There are people in the complex who will be very
interested in what’s in this crypt.”


“Bring them,”
said Malcon with a smile. “I would enjoy telling them what I know of history
and of the Sylvar family. There are many unique items here in this repository.
As you know, there is also a stasis field in operation when I’m not activated.
It is one of the reasons everything is still in pristine condition.”


Braedon looked
over at Kristi. “A stasis field. That pretty well indicates the simulacrum was
built by Jason and his people. We need to have some of our technicians examine
it. There might be a message hidden somewhere for us.”


“You won’t
damage Malcon, will you?” asked Lynol with concern in her eyes.”


Braedon
laughed. “No, we’ll be careful about that. Malcon has a lot he can tell us.”


“Do you think
it’s safe for us to go back up?” asked Kristi, looking over at Lynol.”


“It should
be,” Lynol replied. “I think my dad’s just going to need some time to adjust.”


“We all are,”
replied Kristi, standing up and stretching. She had been thumbing through some
of the sorcery books on the large desk where Lynol did her studying. “This
world is much different than our own.”


The three made
their way back up to the surface and Lynol closed the crypt. They then walked
past the garden toward the house.


“At least I
still recognize what’s in the garden,” commented Braedon with a measure of
relief in his voice.


They reached
the house just as Damon and Cathy stepped back out on the porch.


Lynol looked
questionably at her father. “Did the two of you get everything worked out?”


Damon grinned
and nodded. “Yes, the biggest thing I’m going to have to get used to is calling
Kathryn by her real name.” 


“Cathy or
Kathryn is fine with me,” Cathy replied with a pleased smile.


“Cathy says
Gilmreth is on the loose again.” Damon looked worriedly at Lynol.


“He is,”
replied Lynol. “But this time I’ll have some pretty powerful help. We’ll deal
with the dragon once and for all.”


Kalvin came walking
up carrying a pail of milk. “I thought I’d milk the cows while I was waiting.”


Lynol had to
laugh. “Let’s all go inside and I’ll fix us something to eat.”


“I’ll help,”
said Cathy. “We all need to spend several days getting our full strength back
before we set out for Draydon. Some good home cooked meals should go a long
ways in helping with that.”


The group went
into the house. They knew in Draydon Adam’s people would be waiting and
somewhere along the line they would have to face Gilmreth and end his deadly depravations
once and for all.











Chapter Eight


 


Gilmreth was
feeding again. It was night with a quarter moon out making it easy for the
dragon to spot his victims. Twice tonight he had found human prey and fed on
their lifeforce. After each feeding Gilmreth felt stronger and stronger.


Currently
Gilmreth was circling a larger farmhouse and with a loud roar dragon flame shot
forth, igniting the roof of the house. From inside the house frightened voices
could be heard and the front door suddenly flew open as several people emerged.
They came out into the yard and looked up to see the roof on fire.


“It’s the
dragon!” screamed the woman who was holding a small child. “Run!”


Without
hesitation Gilmreth dove down, grasping the male in his powerful talons. The
man screamed in terror as he realized the dragon had him. Folding his wings
about his victim Gilmreth began to feed. The man’s scream of terror was
abruptly cut off.


“Johnathan!”
screamed the woman. The woman turned and fled toward the barn holding her
child. 


It wouldn’t do
any good. As soon as Gilmreth was finished with the male he would tear the barn
apart and feed on the woman and her child.


-


Inside the
barn, the woman and her six-month-old child were hiding inside one of the
stalls for the horses. The family’s two horses had fled immediately upon the
dragon’s arrival, breaking down the stall gate and escaping through the open
back doors of the large barn. The woman was scared to death knowing the dragon
would soon come looking for her. Her child was wrapped in several small
blankets and being strangely quiet as if he knew any sound would attract the
dragon. Looking around the woman put her child beneath a horse feeder and
pushed straw up around it to hide her son. She had just finished when the barn
began to come apart around her. Looking at her son’s hiding place one last time,
she ran out of the stall and out the back doors of the barn hoping to lead the
dragon away.


-


Gilmreth
stopped tearing the barn apart with his talons when he saw the human appear.
Swooping down he caught her and was soon feeding once more. When he was
finished, Gilmreth turned toward the barn knowing the child was hidden
somewhere inside. With a powerful beat of his wings, Gilmreth took back to the
air to go seek more humans. The child would not provide that much lifeforce so
he would leave it. Perhaps in time it would grow larger and would become worthy
of becoming sustenance.


During the
night Gilmreth fed six more times, attacking isolated farms and tearing the
homes apart or setting them on fire. Just before dawn the dragon headed back to
his lair finally feeling satiated. His full strength was rapidly returning and
soon it would be time to return to Draydon where the real feeding would begin.
Then when he was ready, he would seek out the sorceress and feed on her.


-


In Draydon
Joshua was meeting with Baelen Dal who was once one of Jalene’s High Priests at
a tavern near the edge of town. Baelen had been permanently banished from
Draydon for his crimes involving Jalene and the dragon.


“It’s
dangerous for me to be here,” said Dal, looking furtively around and hoping no
one would recognize him.


“You were paid
to come,” pointed out Joshua. He had located one of the former temple guards
who knew where Dal was living in a distant village. Joshua had offered Dal two
gold coins if he would come to Draydon and meet with him.


A server
brought two drinks setting them down in front of the two men. 


“What do you
want?” asked Dal, taking a sip of his drink and keeping his voice low.


“You once
served Jalene and Storn Daes at the temple,” said Joshua, studying the pale
faced man.


Dal looked
nervous. “So, what if I did?”


“Have you kept
in contact with any of the other priests and temple guards?”


“Why do you
ask?”


Joshua reached
under his shirt and took out his silver amulet which was glowing slightly. “I’m
a friend of Storn’s.”


“Put that
amulet away,” said Dal, looking around to make sure no one else had seen it.
“People know what those are now. What do you want?”


“To bring the
priests and the temple guards back and to rule over Draydon.”


Dal shook his
head. “That won’t work. Lynol Sylvar will not allow it. I was there when she
killed Storn and forced the dragon to flee. She’s too powerful.”


“I’m not
alone,” replied Joshua. “We have a way of dealing with the Sylvar woman if she
attempts to interfere.”


“What about
the dragon?”


“We have a
method of controlling Gilmreth as well if it becomes necessary.” Joshua slid
two large gold coins over to Dal. “There are more where those came from.”


Dal looked greedily
at the coins but hesitated picking them up. “You’re sure you can control Lynol
Sylvar?”


Joshua nodded.
“We have ways of dealing with people like the Sylvar woman. She won’t be a
problem.”


Dal reached
out and pocketed the coins. “What do you want done?”


-


For the next
hour the two men talked about Joshua’s plans for Draydon and the surrounding
area.


“It may work,”
said Dal finally. “Jalene made a huge mistake attacking the villages on the far
side of the mountain. It was immediately after that Lynol Sylvar showed up.
Dalden Sikes made the mistake of kidnapping Lynol’s best friend and brought her
here to be sacrificed. At the time he thought he had kidnapped Lynol. No one
knew Lynol was actually a sorceress.”


“We’ll leave
the other side of the mountain alone and there will be no sacrifices to the
dragon other than people who rebel against our rule. They will be made an
example of.”


“Have you seen
the dragon?”


Joshua nodded.
“I’m very familiar with Gilmreth. The dragon will not be a problem or a danger
to us.”


“Very well.
I’ll start getting in contact with some of the priests and temple guards I know
of. How soon do you want them in Draydon?”


“Ten days from
today. We’ll make our announcement of the change in rulers from the top of the
temple. I’ll make sure our announcement is quite impressive.”


“It better be
or all of our lives will be forfeit.”


Joshua
grinned. “We’re not Storn and will not make his mistakes.”


Dal finished
his drink and then left the tavern.


Joshua leaned
back and smiled to himself. So far everything was proceeding according to their
plans. The next thing they needed to do was return to Firestorm Mountain and pick up the necessary equipment to build an inhibitor as well as put an obedience
collar around Gilmreth. That would eliminate the two biggest threats to their
rule. Joshua took a long drink from his mug feeling the fiery liquid slide down
his throat. Tomorrow they would set out for the mountain. When they returned
they would begin establishing their rule. Adam had already helped immensely by
having Draydon rebuilt and bringing so many people to the town.


-


Gail was
standing in the lavish living room where Jalene Leyne had once lived. The suite
of rooms had not been touched since Jalene had been sacrificed to the dragon.
The people who owned the large inn were fearful of entering the rooms and had
simply placed several large locks on the door to seal the rooms off.


Gail stepped
over to a table seeing a large well-worn book. Opening it she recognized what
it was: a book of sorcery spells. She’d have to give it to Joshua to see if
there was anything useful in it. Gail walked through the lavish rooms amazed at
what Jalene had gathered for herself. One room was full of expensive clothes.
There were paintings, statues, and other artwork decorating the rooms and the
walls. There was also a large balcony from which one could see a good part of
the city. Gail had already decided to take over these rooms when they started
their rule over Draydon. It would be necessary to do some redecorating but she
could easily see why Jalene had chosen these rooms to live in. Of course, there
were a few items she would bring back from the complex to make living here much
more comfortable.


-


Karl was just
leaving the home of one of the servers he had met at one of the taverns. He had
spent the morning with her and was now ready to go eat and visit a few more
taverns. Karl had already decided he was going to like ruling this town. He
might even have his own personal harem. He smacked his lips and grinned. His
future was definitely looking up.


-


Early the next
morning the three set out for Firestorm Mountain. It didn’t take them long to
reach the trail which wound through the steep passes leading to the far side.


“Are we going
to speak to Lynol Sylvar?” asked Gail. She was becoming used to riding horses
again. It was one of the things she had really enjoyed during her time in the
complex. There had been a horse ranch nearby where you could go on trail rides.
That ranch was long since gone.


“I’ll send one
of the temple guards eventually,” answered Joshua. “We’ll tell her if she stays
on her side of the mountain we’ll stay on ours. We’ll also allow free and
unrestricted trade.”


“What if
people from our side of the mountain want to go to hers?”


Joshua shook
his head. “Won’t be allowed. If anyone attempts to leave their families will
suffer.”


The three
continued to ride, passing the occasional rider or wagon going to Draydon to
trade or pick up supplies. Joshua was still weighing in his mind just how much
freedom of action he was going to allow the people of Draydon to have. He knew
if their rule was too harsh he risked the possibility of open rebellion.
However, he wanted the people to know there were serious consequences for not
obeying his commands.


Looking upward
he stared at the snow-covered peaks of the mountain. He wondered in the coming
months how many trips they would have to make to the complex to get everything
they would need to be able to rule Draydon. At least they had the complex
available to get high tech items from.


-


Several days
later they stood at the base of the trail that led up to the complex.


“Someone’s
been here,” said Gail, pointing to some large boulders where there was a circle
of stones for a fire pit.


Joshua looked
uneasily up the slope. Could it have been the Sylvar woman? Maybe she was
coming to the mountain occasionally to check on the dragon.


“What’s going
on?” asked Karl still sitting on his horse.


“I don’t like
this,” said Joshua, taking out his amulet and focusing it on the mountain. The
first thing he searched for was Gilmreth. With shock he couldn’t find the
dragon. Gilmreth was gone! Then searching the complex even more he began to
sense other people moving around inside including other sorcerers. “We need to
leave. Some of Jason’s people are awake. I can sense Jacob, Eva, and Bryan
inside the complex as well as others.”


“They were in
stasis,” said Gail. “What about the dragon?”


“It’s gone. I
can’t find Gilmreth anywhere inside the complex.”


Karl looked
around worriedly. “Where would the dragon have gone?”


Joshua
frowned. “If I had to make a bet I would say somewhere on our side of the
mountain. That’s where most of the people are.”


“What are we
going to do?” asked Gail.


Joshua looked
aggravated. Finding some of Jason’s people awake inside the mountain was going
to put a crimp in his plans. He would have to improvise. “We can’t let Gilmreth
go on a feeding rampage. Between Karl and I we’ll have to use our powers to
attempt to control the dragon.”


Gail looked up
at the snow-covered mountain. There were many useful items she had hoped to
pick up from the complex. Now it seemed as if that was out. “Could Jacob and
his people have awakened the dragon?”


“I doubt it,”
replied Joshua. “They wanted to destroy Gilmreth shortly after they realized
how dangerous the dragon was.”


“So what do we
do?” asked Karl, fidgeting in his saddle.


“Back to
Draydon and finish making our plans to take over the city. When Gilmreth shows
up we’ll attempt to use our powers to take control of the dragon. With the
dragon we can keep Jacob and his people at bay.”


The three
turned around and began riding back toward Draydon. The fact others were awake
in Firestorm Mountain might pose a serious problem for later.


Joshua’s mind
was racing as he adjusted his plans. He had no idea how many of Jason’s people
were in the complex. He was also concerned about trying to control Gilmreth
without an obedience collar. It was going to be necessary to modify his plans
somewhat and now Gilmreth would have to take a larger role. He disliked the thought
of dealing with the dragon without the collar but he couldn’t see any other
option. It was going to be dangerous but with Karl’s aid he still thought it
could be done. If not, there was a good chance they would all die. 


-


Inside the
mountain, Jacob had sensed Joshua’s presence. He quickly called a meeting of
the others who were awake. They had awakened twelve more sorcerers as well as
twenty technicians and a few security personnel.


“I just sensed
Joshua Grimes a few minutes ago,” reported Jacob. “He’s outside the mountain at
the foot of the slope. Karl Lyndon and Gail Strong are also with him.”


“We need to
capture them!” said Glen, seeing an opportunity to end that particular menace
once and for all. “I can gather some people and set off down the mountain.”


Jacob shook
his head. “It’s too late. They’ve already turned around and are heading back
toward the other side. It’s obvious Joshua must have sensed our presence inside
the complex. I seriously doubt if any of them will be returning.”


“Should we send
Cathy and Lynol some help?” asked Eva with concern. “Both Joshua and Karl are
pretty powerful sorcerers.”


“No,” replied
Jacob. “Cathy is the strongest sorceress we know of and Lynol isn’t far behind.
Cathy has her special amulet created by Loraine and I managed to scan the one
Lynol is carrying. She doesn’t realize it but it’s almost as powerful. Those
two should be able to handle Joshua and Karl. They also have Braedon and Kristi
with them as backups.”


“I wonder if
Gail took anything from the complex.” said Audry Matheson. She was Cathy’s
younger cousin. “Gail’s a pretty good technician.”


“We don’t
think so,” replied Jacob. “That’s probably what they were returning for. By now
they are familiar with the local area and were probably returning to pick up items
they thought they might need.”


Bryan looked around the assembled group. “We need to fix those big doors leading into the
complex where the dragons managed to bust out. Then we can post guards at the
front entrance to keep a lookout for any other unwanted visitors.”


“We also need
to search the entire complex and surroundings to make sure there are no more of
Adam’s people in stasis,” added Eva. 


Jacob nodded
his agreement. “We need to find the stasis facility Joshua, Karl and Gail used.
It has to be somewhere close by.”


“We can fix
the doors,” said Thomas Becket, who was one of the chief technicians. “However,
we’re going to need some help to move them and get them straightened.”


Jacob looked
over at several of the recently awakened sorcerers. “Brett and Sharon can help
you with that. I would suggest you start with the ones leading down to the
dragon pens; they’re only bent. The front doors in the main corridor are in
terrible shape. Even the temporary structures put there after the dragons
escaped are gone.”


“Rusted away,”
replied Thomas. “They were weak to begin with and only designed to keep the
radiation out. After this much time it’s not surprising they’re gone.”


Jacob nodded
his understanding. “If the front doors can’t be repaired we can put up something
temporarily.”


Thomas nodded.
“We’ll get right on it. Can we wake up some more of my technicians? We could
sure use the help. There are some areas of the complex which are going to take
some major work to get them functioning again.”


“Next week,”
replied Jacob. “We’ll wake up quite a few more people. By then we’ll have
sufficient quarters ready and have a better feel for what we’re going to need
done.”


“What if
Gilmreth comes back?” asked Eva. “I never did like that dragon.”


Jacob let out
a deep sigh of concern. “That’s one of the reasons I want the front doors
repaired or replaced. I want to keep the dragon out of the complex.”


“Should I
place a guard at the front entrance?” asked Sergeant Becker. Becker was regular
army and part of the security detail assigned to the complex.


“Not until
we’ve done some work there,” replied Jacob. “Instead, set up a checkpoint where
the main tunnel forks off. We’re going to repair those large doors first.”


Becker nodded.
He had three other soldiers currently awake and half a dozen more still in
stasis.


“I wish we
could get word to Cathy about Joshua and the others coming back to the
mountain,” said Eva. “They could come across them on their way to Draydon.”


“We need to
get some antennas up,” said David Birch who was one of the sorcerers Joshua had
awakened. “All the old ones are long gone. We have some radios and it would
give us a method of long-range communication.”


“That will
take some work,” replied Thomas. “We’re going to have to run new wiring and
everything. Not only that the snow on the peaks is still pretty deep.”


“We’ll wait
until it has melted and it’s safe to go up that high,” said Jacob. “We also
want to get a couple of satellites into orbit so we can see how the rest of the
world fared.”


“Do you think
there are other survivors?” asked Lori Hasting a female sorceress.


“If people
survived around Firestorm Mountain there’s no reason to believe they didn’t
survive elsewhere.”


“Maybe,” said
Glen. “Keep in mind Jason and those with him had a lot to do with lowering the
radiation levels and treating the sick and injured.”


Eva looked
over at Jacob. “Maybe we should awaken Loraine. She could repair her amulet.
The Stone of Loraine might come in useful in the coming days.”


Jacob
considered Eva’s suggestion. “Cathy’s amulet is nearly as strong. For the time
being I don’t see any reason to repair Loraine’s amulet. Let’s get back to
work. We have a lot that needs to be done. We also need to watch out for any
attempts by Joshua, Karl, and Gail to gain access to the complex.”


“Then I
suggest we get more of the cameras functioning,” said Bryan. “That will let us
monitor most of the complex from here.”


Jacob nodded.
“See to it. Hopefully we’ll hear from Cathy or Lynol in the next week or two.
Until then let’s see how much of this complex we can get working.”


The group
filed out of the conference room. They all knew their jobs but everyone was
nervous about what their future held for them. To put it simply they were in a
new world, one they had not been born into. They had no idea how that world was
going to receive them.











Chapter Nine


 


Ashley and
Todd were well on their way toward Firestorm Mountain. The two dragons flew for
many long hours each day though they did have to stop several times to allow
Ashley and Todd to eat and rest. They were also flying much slower than normal
since the two dragons had riders.


“It’s almost
dark!” shouted Todd. They were high up in the air flying over a desolate
landscape. Occasionally they would pass over small areas of green but they were
few and far between. “There’s a green area up ahead and what looks like a small
lake.”


“Put us down
there, Snowden,” said Ashley.


“We will,”
answered the dragon. “Maybe we will find some food there.” Neither
dragon had eaten for several days.


The dragons
began to descend and landed gently next to the small lake. The land around it
was green with a few tall trees. This area looked untouched by the Worldfire.


Ashley got off
Snowden and stretched. She felt stiff from being on the dragon for so long.
Todd climbed down from Braxam and began unloading their supplies and removing
the harnesses they used to stay safely on the dragons. Once he was finished
both dragons took to the air.


“We’re about
halfway there,” said Todd as he sat down and took a deep breath. “Has Snowden
said any more about Cathy?”


“Yes, he’s
greatly concerned. He told me Gilmreth is awake and feeding on people.”


“Gilmreth,”
replied Todd, a worried look appearing on his face. “He’s supposed to be the
worst of all the dragons.”


“Also the
biggest,” added Ashley. She placed her left hand upon her amulet, which began
to glow dimly. “I’m scared, Todd. I’m not sure what Snowden expects me to do.
We’re talking about fighting the biggest dragon ever created.”


Todd stood up
and came over putting his arm around Ashley. “Don’t worry about it. We’ll
figure it out when we get there. Also remember Cathy will be there as well and
Snowden says she’s a very powerful sorceress.”


In the
distance, they heard one of the dragons roar with triumph. One of them had made
a successful kill. 


“I’ll start
gathering some firewood,” said Todd. There were several dead trees nearby that
will be an excellent source.


Ashley nodded.
“I’ll get some food out. I’m starving after spending so much time on Snowden.”
She heard the second dragon roar as it too made a kill. She was glad the
dragons had found something to eat. They needed to keep up their strength for
what was ahead of them.


Digging into
one of the packs she took out some of the food her mother had prepared for
them. At least for the time being they had plenty to eat. All she had to do was
toss it into a skillet and warm it up.


It didn’t take
long for Todd to gather a large pile of firewood. Ashley used the fire spell to
start a roaring flame and after a few minutes had their food warmed up.


“What do you
think the people around Firestorm Mountain will be like?” asked Todd as he
filled his plate and sat down next to Ashley to eat.


“Like us, I
imagine. I’m just surprised there are still people near the mountain. From what
my father told me it was the center of the war that ended the Golden Age.”


“A war that
nearly destroyed the world,” said Todd. “It’s hard to imagine the power it must
have taken to do that.”


“Snowden told
me there are other survivors across the ocean. That’s where he encountered
Braxam as well as Gilmreth. Gilmreth killed another dragon there, one Braxam
had been flying and hunting with. Snowden forced Gilmreth to leave. Snowden
followed Gilmreth clear across the ocean making sure he wouldn’t be a threat to
those people again.”


“Snowden must
really be brave to have faced Gilmreth,” said Todd impressed.


“Snowden
doesn’t like Gilmreth,” explained Ashley. “Gilmreth feeds on people and Snowden
says that’s wrong. The dragons were created to help people not to threaten
them.”


Todd looked up
to see both Snowden and Braxam returning. “They look content.”


Snowden landed
first followed by Braxam.


“We food a
herd of deer,” explained Snowden. “We both took one of the older ones to
eat.”


“I’m glad you
found something to eat,” replied Ashley. She knew both of the dragons had been
hungry.


“We’ll
sleep now,” said Snowden as he laid his head down upon the ground. “It’s
good to rest.” With that Snowden closed his eyes and was soon asleep.


Todd was
watching as both dragons slept. “They sure have no trouble falling asleep.”


Ashley nodded
her agreement. She also knew if there were any hints of danger both dragons
would come awake almost instantly. It made her feel safer knowing they had two
powerful protectors.


She finished
her meal and then began putting everything up, being careful not to disturb the
two sleeping dragons. Todd was busy unrolling their bedrolls close to the fire
so they would be warm while they slept.


A little while
later the two of them lay on the ground looking up at the cloudless sky and the
multitude of stars shining down upon them.


“I wonder what
the Golden Age was like?” asked Todd. “It must have been wondrous.”


“We may never
know,” answered Ashley with a yawn. “Dad has books which describe some of the
ancient wonders but some of it is hard to believe.”


“Maybe there
are some records at Firestorm Mountain.”


“Maybe,”
replied Ashley. “We won’t know until we get there and we still have a long ways
to go.” Ashley closed her eyes. She tried not to think about what was ahead of
her. The prophecy haunted her every night when she tried to sleep. She knew in
her future was Gilmreth and Snowden’s friend Cathy. She hoped together they
could defeat the dragon.


-


Early the next
morning, after eating breakfast, they were in the air again. Below them the
desolate countryside stayed the same. It was almost like a desert with
occasional ruins. Those primarily consisted of a few walls and signs of the
foundations of massive buildings. They very seldom saw any birds or other signs
of life. Overall it was very depressing looking down and knowing in the past
this had been a vibrant countryside full of life.


Ashley spent
much of her time examining the landscape they were flying over. They passed
over dried up lakes, riverbeds, and blowing dust. She wondered if life would
ever return to these lands again. She began to appreciate how fortunate their
valley was and the people who lived in the fishing village near the coast. They
were up high where the temperature was cooler. She knew down on the ground it was
much warmer. She hoped they could find a decent place to camp for the night.


-


Todd was
enjoying flying on Braxam. He wished he could speak to the dragons like Ashley.
It was exhilarating to be flying so high in the air feeling the wind in his
face. Looking down he could see a devastated world. The Worldfire had taken so
much away from them and left ruins scattered everywhere. Just from the number
of ruins they had flown over he knew there must have been a tremendous amount
of people living in the Golden Age. Leaning back slightly Todd looked ahead. He
was a decent sorcerer but not nearly as powerful as Ashley. He hoped he would
be able to help her if she had to face Gilmreth. He was in love with Ashley and
would do anything he could to protect her.


-


Lynol was
standing on the porch looking out over the pasture. Their horses were out
grazing as well as the cattle. It was a quiet morning with a light breeze and
only a few clouds. Lynol was debating whether she should call up a storm as it
was starting to get a little dry. She had to be careful not to make everything
too wet. It was a delicate balance she was trying to maintain. That was one
thing she would soon have help with. Her mother had assured her once all of the
sleepers were awake they would take over maintaining the weather and begin to
greatly expand the green areas around the mountains.


“You’re up
early,” said Cathy, stepping out on the porch to stand beside her. “I always
liked standing on this porch in the mornings and watching the fog hiding the animals.
I used to imagine all kinds of shapes and mysterious animals which might be
hidden.”


Lynol nodded.
She used to do the same thing. She was amazed at how much she had in common
with her mother.


“I’m so glad
to be back. You’re father seems to be pleased too. He just needed to adjust to
the fact I was still alive and haven’t aged.”


“We’ll be
leaving early tomorrow,” said Lynol. “Father’s going to hitch up the wagon and
take us to Draydon. It will be much faster using the wagon route.”


Cathy nodded.
“Good, I wasn’t looking forward to walking that far.”


Lynol looked
over at her mother. “Can you sense Gilmreth?”


“Yes, faintly.
He’s got a new lair somewhere on the far side of the mountains. He’s been
hunting at night. So far he’s stayed away from the villages and Draydon though
I’m not sure how much longer that will last.”


“The dragon’s
building up his strength,” said Lynol, feeling concerned. She remembered her
last fight with the dragon in Draydon. She had been lucky to drive Gilmreth
away.


“What will we
face when we find Joshua and Karl?”


Cathy let out
a deep sigh. “They’re powerful. Not as strong as Adam but still dangerous. I
think Gail became involved with them because she was in love with Adam. Now
that Adam’s gone it might be possible to turn her back to our side. She’s a
very talented technician. She can build just about anything if she has the
right parts.”


Over the last
few days Lynol had learned a lot about her mother. Cathy had told her stories
about her time in the complex and learning to master her sorcery. She had also
told Lynol much about the Golden Age and what had been destroyed. Cathy had
even made the claim that if the Worldfire had never happened the human race
would be out among the stars by now.


“Let’s go
start breakfast,” suggested Cathy. “Everyone should be up and we need to see
what supplies we want to take with us. We might need to make a quick trip into
Galvin this afternoon. I would like to see Gwen before we leave. It’s so sad
she’s by herself now.


Lynol agreed.
It had taken her months to get over Tohm’s death. Lynol still felt responsible
for it even though everyone told her it was not her fault.


-


After
breakfast they were all sitting around the kitchen table talking.


“I can’t
believe how comfortable everything is,” commented Kristi. “Your house is really
nice and you have nearly everything one could want. This is much better than I
had imagined.”


“People had to
adjust after the Worldfire,” explained Damon. “There was less of everything as
well as few natural resources. It was necessary to turn back to an agrarian
civilization. A bartering system also came into place and you will find many
farmers and even the people in Galvin make many handmade items to trade or
sale. Gwen’s store is full of unique items made by the people of our community.”


“What kind of
education system do you have?” asked Braedon. “I know Lynol can read and so can
Dresdia.” Dresdia had come by the previous day to visit with Lynol and Cathy.


“Classes are
taught in Galvin by some of the older women,” explained Lynol. “We are taught
reading, basic math, a little science, and a lot about farming and the animals
we have available. This lasts for about six years. Each village also has a
small library with books available to read. Of course in Draydon there is an
archive with thousands of books, scrolls, and records which supposedly date
back for centuries.”


Kristi looked
interested. “I would like to see those archives when we go to Draydon. I’m
curious about what’s in them.”


“I can arrange
that,” said Lynol. “I’ve been there several times. There’s actually a hidden
chamber beneath the archives with forbidden information about my family, the
dragons, and the Golden Age.”


Damon stood
up. “I have some chores that need to be done and then we can set out for
Galvin.”


“I’ll help
you,” said Kalvin.


“So will I,”
added Braedon. “Or I’ll just watch and try to stay out of the way.”


The three men
left leaving Lynol, Cathy, and Kristi in the house.


Kristi started
laughing. “Even nowadays the women are still stuck doing the dishes.”


“At least we
have running water in the house,” said Cathy. There was a hand pump above the
sink which brought water from the well.


“Let’s do the
dishes and then head to the garden,” suggested Lynol. “I want to pick a few
things to take to Gwen’s.”


-


Later the
three women were in the garden picking okra, onions, tomatoes, and carrots.


“There are no
weeds,” marveled Kristi as she pulled an eight inch carrot out of the ground
and brushed the dirt off it.”


Lynol grinned.
“I used to have to weed the garden quite regularly but I found a sorcery spell
that eliminates the weeds and another spell that stimulates the growth of
plants.”


Kristi nodded
in fascination. “It’s amazing all of the practical uses you have found for our
skills. I suspect you can teach all of us quite a bit about the everyday spells
you use.”


“I’m still
learning,” admitted Lynol. “I spend several hours each day with Malcon
practicing my sorcery and learning new spells to help the people of Galvin and
the other villages.”


Cathy grinned.
“I was hoping Malcon could teach you. I was stunned when I found his crypt. I’m
still convinced Jason and the people who stayed with him had something to do
with constructing the simulacrum.”


“I was amazed
and relieved when I found him,” replied Lynol, recalling that fateful night
when she placed her hand in Malcon’s handprint and said his name, opening the
door to the underground crypt. “I needed a teacher and he’s helped me
tremendously.”


“I’m glad he
was there to teach you,” said Cathy with a smile. “He’s done a very good job.”


“I still find
it hard to believe after three thousand years there is still a Sylvar
sorcerer,” said Kristi as she pulled up another carrot. “Jason was the
strongest of all of us and Cathy was on course to become even stronger.”


“I suspect
Lynol isn’t far behind,” said Cathy pleased with her daughter’s development.


Lynol looked
at the vegetables they had picked. They had four full baskets. “That should be
enough. Gwen gives away most of the vegetables we take her to the poorer
families who live on the edge of the village.”


“She was doing
that when I first met her,” said Cathy. “I wish Gilmreth hadn’t killed her
husband. It must be hard on Gwen running the store by herself.”


“It’s not too
bad,” replied Lynol as she picked up one of the baskets. “Kalvin, Dresdia, and
I go in to see her quite often and she has several villagers she’s hired to
help in the store.”


Cathy nodded.
“I hope seeing me won’t be too big of a shock.”


Lynol grinned.
“No more than when she learned I was a sorceress.”


-


Early that
afternoon Damon brought the wagon to a stop in front of Gwen’s store. Gwen came
out on the front porch with a big smile on her face which vanished instantly upon
seeing Cathy. She looked as if she was staring at a ghost.


“This isn’t
possible,” said Gwen, staring in disbelief as Cathy climbed down from the wagon
and walked up to her.


“It is
possible, Gwen,” said Cathy, hugging the older woman. “I’m like Lynol. I’m a
sorceress.”


“I still don’t
understand,” stammered Gwen. “You look so young.”


“It’s a long
story,” replied Cathy. “Let’s go inside and I’ll try to explain.”


Lynol walked
up to Gwen. “It’s okay. I’ll go in with you.”


-


The others
unloaded the vegetables and then went inside. Kristi and Braedon began walking
up and down the store aisles marveling at all the handmade goods as well as the
food available.


“These people
have created a very good life for themselves here,” said Kristi, stopping to
admire some handmade chairs. “The workmanship is admirable. There must be some
really good craftsmen here.”


Braedon
nodded. “Let’s start putting together what we might need on our trip to
Draydon. The sooner we get there and deal with Karl and Joshua the better I’ll
feel.”


“Don’t forget
about Gilmreth,” said Kristi as she picked up several packages of smoked ham.


“I’m hoping we
don’t encounter that damn dragon. The scientists should never have messed with
creating such animals. I always knew we would eventfully regret it.”


“Well, they
did and there’s nothing we can do to change that.”


Braedon found
some beef jerky and added several packages of it to the growing pile.


-


“So you were
alive all of this time,” said Gwen still trying to grasp that Cathy was sitting
here in front of her.


Cathy nodded.
“I was asleep under the mountain while our medical technology worked on a cure
for the disease I had.”


“You haven’t
aged a day since I last saw you. How is that possible?”


“It’s
complicated. Just take my word for it there are machines under the mountain
which let people sleep for a very long time without aging.”


Gwen looked over
at Kristi and Braedon. “Are your friends sorcerers too?”


“Yes, both of
them are and there are even more inside the mountain.”


“I’m not going
to even try to understand this,” said Gwen. “Why are you going to Draydon?”


“There are
some evil people there just like Storn Daes,” answered Lynol. “And Gwen, there
is something worse. Gilmreth is awake again and hunting on the far side of the
mountain.”


Gwen’s face
turned pale. She still had nightmares about the dragon. “What are you going to
do?”


Cathy’s face
took on a determined look. “This time we’re going to kill the dragon. When
we’re done he won’t ever be a threat again.”


-


They soon had
the wagon packed with all the items they thought they would need for their
trip. Cathy walked up to Gwen and handed her two gold coins. “This should cover
everything.”


“You don’t
need to pay,” replied Gwen.


“Yes, I do.
You don’t know how grateful I am for the wonderful job you did helping to raise
Lynol. She’s turned out to be a wonderful young woman.”


Gwen laughed.
“That part was easy. Don’t forget, you look pretty young yourself.”


“Just a little
older than Lynol,” replied Cathy with a grin.


Gwen gave both
Cathy and Lynol a big hug. “You two be careful. Once you get back I still have
a lot of questions.”


“We’ll answer
them,” promised Lynol.


-


Everyone
climbed back on the wagon and they left the store, leaving Gwen standing on the
porch watching them. She was greatly worried about Lynol and Cathy. She was
glad Lynol had finally been reunited with her mother. It was a miracle. Gwen
just hoped they all made it back from Draydon. She was scared to death at what
might happen if they had to face the dragon.











Chapter Ten


 


In Draydon
Joshua was once more meeting with Baelen Dal, only this time they were in the
temple.


“I’ve gotten
the word out. Some of the priests and temple guards will be coming here in the
next few days. I told them to come to the temple.”


Joshua nodded.
“Fine, once they’re all here we’ll gather the people of the town and inform
them of the change in power.”


A look of
worry appeared on Baelen’s face. “I’ve been hearing rumors the dragon has
returned and is feeding on people in the outlying districts. Did you bring the
dragon back?”


Joshua had
heard some of the same rumors. Karl had mentioned them after visiting several
taverns. “No, however, if the dragon shows up I’ll deal with it.”


“Jalene tried
that and Storn sacrificed her to Gilmreth. I was there and saw what happened.
The dragon is very dangerous and has a voracious appetite for young women.”


“I’m not
Jalene and I assure you I can handle the dragon.”


“Should I
arrange a ceremony and a feast to celebrate your rise to power?”


This was
something Joshua had not considered. “Yes, do that. Make it as impressive as
possible.”


“I’ll need
more gold coins,” Baelen said hesitantly. “Many of the merchants won’t want to
deal with us but gold will change their minds very quickly.”


“You will have
your gold,” said Joshua, his eyes narrowing. It seemed the world was still full
of greedy people. “Let’s just make sure this works.”


After Baelen
left, Joshua returned to the lavish living quarters he had found within the
temple. He was certain these had once been Adam’s. He had made a few changes to
make them more to his taste. He had also placed a spell around the temple so
people would not notice anyone entering or leaving.


“How did the
meeting go?” asked Gail who was sitting on a comfortable couch drinking a glass
of wine.


“Everything’s
going according to plan. Baelen’s people will start to show up tomorrow. I’ve
arranged to have them all stay in one of the inns. The proprietor was quite
pleased to make the agreement when I gave him a couple of gold coins.”


“Money still
talks,” said Karl. He had a bottle of whiskey he was drinking. “So when do we
announce our rule?”


“In a few more
days,” replied Joshua. “We’ll have everything in place and make a big
production out of it. We’ll also demonstrate our powers so there will be no
question about the town people obeying us.”


“What about
the complex?” asked Gail. She was wearing a beautiful dress she had found in
Jalene’s former quarters. It was a little dark in color for Gail’s tastes but
it was very finely made. She was already planning on having more made but in
lighter colors.


“We don’t know
how many are inside,” said Joshua with a frown. “We’ll have the priest and the
temple guards to keep control of the town. We can also expand the temple guards
to help keep any of Jason’s people out if they try to come here.”


“I’m worried,”
said Gail. She had found some wine in Jalene’s former quarters and had brought
several bottles to the temple. She poured herself another glass and then
continued. “We have Lynol Sylvar, some of Jason’s people are awake in the
complex, plus Gilmreth. Our rule may not be as easy as you foresee.”


Joshua turned
his eyes toward Gail. “We’ll deal with those problems as they turn up. Karl and
I are both pretty powerful sorcerers.”


Gail took a
deep breath. “As much as I hate to say it, we need the dragon. Gilmreth by
himself would keep Jason’s people at bay and between you and Karl you could
handle the Sylvar woman.”


“Gilmreth,”
muttered Karl, not approving of the idea. “Why does it always come down to that
damn dragon?”


Pointing to a
large well-worn sorcery book, Gail continued. “That’s Jalene’s sorcery book.
Inside it there is a spell to summon the dragon. I suggest we use it and try to
bend Gilmreth’s will to ours.”


“I’ll look at
the spell,” promised Joshua. He wasn’t as certain about being able to control
the dragon as he had let on.


“If we had the
dragon return during our ceremony to take over Draydon, it would ensure total
obedience by the people.”


“We would need
a sacrifice,” said Joshua, thinking about what would be necessary to control
Gilmreth. This was something he hadn’t wanted to do.


“We need the
dragon,” persisted Gail. “Or all of this could come crashing down on our heads.
Without the dragon Jason’s people will become a major threat to us.”


Joshua closed
his eyes. He knew Gail was right. Of the three she was the smartest one. It was
one of the reasons Adam had lured her into their group.


“Let’s assume
we summon Gilmreth at the height of our ceremony,” said Joshua. “Karl and I can
link our powers and probably control the dragon. If we have a suitable
sacrifice it should allow us a better chance of establishing control. However,
I don’t think it would be wise for us to make sacrifices a norm. After this one
we will encourage Gilmreth to do his hunting away from Draydon.


“Agreed,” said
Gail, feeling pleased with herself. She did have to remind herself she would be
on top of the temple with Joshua and Karl when Gilmreth arrived. She let out a
deep sigh. She didn’t see anything else she could do, not if she wanted to rule
alongside them.


Joshua stood
up and walking over, picked up Jalene’s spell book. “I’ll look through this and
see if there are any other spells we might need. I want this ceremony to be as
impressive as possible. It has to be something Draydon will never forget.”


“Hell yea!”
said Karl, downing his glass of whiskey. “In a few more days this town will be
ours to rule.”


“You’re just
interested in whiskey and women,” said Gail, shaking her head disapprovingly.
“There are other things much more important.”


“Name one,”
replied Karl with a big smirk on his face. “I’ll be happy with those two and in
unlimited quantities. I’m going to live like a king.”


Gail didn’t
reply. Karl had always been very short minded. At least Joshua could think
things through. Gail drank another sip of her wine. She smiled to herself. The
wine was surprisingly good. She wondered what other surprises Draydon might
have hidden.


-


Lynol pulled
her coat tighter around her. They were camped in one of the high passes that
cut through the mountains to Draydon. There was still snow in places and she
shivered as she sat down in front of the fire. Kalvin and her father had just
finished setting up some tents for them to sleep in during the night. The tents
would provide some protection from the cold wind and they had some heavy
blankets to help keep them warm.


“I wish we
could have gotten out of this pass before it got dark,” said Damon, putting his
hands out to warm them by the fire. “But it’s too dangerous to travel in these
passes after sundown.”


Cathy came
over to stand next to him. “We’re making good time and Gilmreth is still far
from Draydon.” Cathy put her arm around Damon stepping as close as she could.


Lynol had to
smile to herself. It was nice seeing her father and mother together. It was a
part of her childhood she had never experienced. She wondered how much
different her life would have been if Cathy had never come down with the deadly
fever which took so many precious lives.


Kalvin sat
down next to her with a plate of hot food and began to eat. “Have you eaten
already?”


“Yes, while
you and dad were setting up the tents. It’s a lot colder tonight than I was
expecting.”


“At least we
have a good fire to keep us warm,” replied Kalvin as he ate a piece of smoked
ham off his plate. There were beans and bread as well.


“I had
forgotten what the cold was like,” said Kristi. She was sitting next to Braedon
and both were wrapped in heavy blankets to help stay warm. “When I was a child
I remember seeing a lot of snow and playing out in it. My sister and I would
build snowmen and snow forts. We would have massive snowball fights with the
other kids in the neighborhood. Then we would go home and drink big glasses of
hot chocolate with marshmallows.”


Braedon looked
over at Kristi. “Do you know what happened to your sister?”


Kristi shook
her head. “No, they came and took me to the complex beneath Firestorm Mountain. I never saw my sister or my mother again after that.”


“That was how
it was with a lot of us,” said Cathy, recalling her own situation. I was lucky
as one of my younger cousins was taken to the complex as well. She’s still in
stasis.”


Lynol’s
interested was piqued. “We have another relative in the complex?”


Cathy smiled.
“Yes, you’ll like her. She’s younger than us but she was developing into a very
powerful sorceress before the war started. She just needs to complete her
training.”


“I can’t wait
to meet her,” said Lynol. 


Cathy suddenly
shivered and a pained look crossed her face and her amulet flared up. “Gilmreth
is feeding again.”


Lynol nodded.
She had sensed the same terrifying feeling. “It’s another few days yet before
we reach Draydon. When we do, we’ll put a stop to Gilmreth. He won’t be a
threat to anyone ever again.”


Braedon looked
unsure. His sorcery was not strong enough to detect the dragon. “We might not
be able to kill Gilmreth. We may have to use the sleeping spell on him and then
imprison the dragon somewhere he will never be able to escape from.”


“Just so we’re
done with the dragon once and for all,” said Damon, pulling Cathy closer. “But
everyone needs to be careful. Gilmreth is dangerous and he nearly killed Lynol
when she tried to invoke the sleeping spell. This will not be easy to do.”


“There are
four of us,” said Cathy. Her amulet was glowing with a steady blue radiance.
“We’ll be able to handle Gilmreth.”


Kalvin looked
concerned. “Don’t underestimate the dragon. It’s been over three thousand years
since most of you last saw him. He’s bigger, stronger, and much more dangerous.
Don’t forget he hunted down and killed all the other dragons.”


Cathy let out
a deep sigh. “I miss Snowden. He wasn’t like the other dragons. He was
intelligent and I loved the time I was able to spend with him. Sometimes I feel
as if he’s still alive but just very far away.”


Kristi nodded
in understanding. “We all feel that way about people we once knew. We lost so
many friends in the fighting in the complex. To Braedon and I that was just a
few months ago.”


“It’s going to
be strange not having Jason around keeping a watchful eye on everything,”
commented Braedon.


Kristi nodded
her head in agreement. “That’s going to fall on Cathy and Jacob’s shoulders
now. I suspect that’s what Jason would have wanted.”


“More on
Jacob’s,” said Cathy, her eyes watching the flickering flames of the fire. It
was almost hypnotic. “He’s better at organizing things. Moreover, he’s a good
leader. We’re going to need that in the coming days.”


“What’s
Draydon like?” asked Kristi, shifting her eyes over to Lynol and Kalvin. “Is it
similar to Galvin only larger?”


Kalvin started
laughing. “No, it’s a little more advanced. You can find literally anything you
want in the city if you can afford to pay for it. Adam had much of the city
torn down and rebuilt more to his liking. There’s also a big white stone
pyramid in the very center where Jalene was sacrificing virgins to Gilmreth.
The temple was supposed to be torn down but no one in the town wants to mess
with it. It would be a major job to take the pyramid apart and remove the huge
stone blocks.”


“They locked
its doors and no one’s entered since Jalene and Adam were dealt with,” added
Lynol. Every trip she made to Draydon, the towering white pyramid was a
reminder of what had transpired there.


“I bet it’s
not locked anymore,” said Kristi with a knowing look in her eyes. “If I know
Joshua that’s where he’ll set up his takeover. He’s keen on symbolism and the
temple is an obvious sign of power.”


“Will they try
to control Gilmreth?” asked Damon. He knew how dangerous the dragon could be.
“Jalene was able to until Daes took over and sacrificed her to the dragon.”


Cathy’s eyes
narrowed as she thought it over. “Maybe, between Joshua and Karl they may have
just enough power to bend the dragon to their will. As far as sacrifices go I
can’t see Joshua doing that unless he feels it will give him greater power and
control over the people of Draydon.”


Lynol yawned
and looked over at Kalvin. “I’m ready for bed. We need to be up early in the
morning to take advantage of all the daylight we can to get out of this snow
and through the worst of the passes.”


“I’ll get up
occasionally to keep the fire going,” said Damon. “That way we’ll have it if
anyone gets too cold.”


Kristi eyed
her small tent. At least it had a floor. “It’s been years since I went camping
and then it wasn’t in the cold.”


“We’ll, I’d
offer to help keep you warm but we both know you would say no,” said Braedon
with a teasing smile on his face.


“You wish,”
replied Kristi laughing. “I’ll be just fine by myself. I have plenty of
blankets and I know where the fire is.”


“I’ll set a
spell to warn me if any dangerous animals come near,” added Lynol.


Kristi looked
stunned. “Dangerous animals?”


“Don’t worry,”
replied Lynol. “There aren’t that many around and I can handle them if one was
to show up.”


“Let’s go to
bed,” said Cathy, taking Damon’s hand and heading toward their tent. “Morning’s
going to come early.”


Lynol stood up
and warmed herself briefly by the fire. It was getting colder and the cloudless
sky allowed the starlight to reflect off the snow covered mountains. With a
deep sigh, she took Kalvin’s hand and headed for their tent. She wanted to get
a good night’s sleep. However, in the back of her mind she was still haunted by
what had happened beneath Firestorm Mountain when she put Gilmreth to sleep.
She had no desire to face the dragon again even with help from her mother,
Kristi, and Braedon. Lynol knew the dragon was extremely dangerous and people
could easily be killed.


“Relax,” said
Kalvin as if he could sense her thoughts. “We’ll get through this. This time we
aren’t alone.”


Lynol nodded
as they entered the tent and spread out their bedrolls. Lynol also put two
heavy blankets over them to help keep out the cold. She lay down next to Kalvin
and she began breathing easier when he put his arm around her and pulled her
closer. His warm body helped to chase the cold away. A few moments later Lynol
was asleep, but once again her dreams were haunted by a dragon. A dragon
standing on the platform at the giant temple in Draydon. Beneath the dragon was
a helpless human chained to the sacrificial platform waiting for Gilmreth to
feed. In Lynol’s dream that human was her.


-


The next day
Joshua was in the temple meeting with Baelen and other former members of
Jalene’s priests and temple guards. The highest-ranking member of the former
temple guards was a man named Dalden Sikes.


“If they find
me in Draydon my life is forfeit,” said Sikes, eyeing Joshua with suspicion.
“Jalene and Daes commanded the dragon and used it to keep the people under
control. Can you do the same?” Sikes had fled from Draydon as soon as Daes had
been killed. It had probably saved his life.


Karl suddenly
laughed. He made several gestures and a ball of red energy formed between his
hands. “What do you think? We know much more about sorcery than Jalene did.”
Karl allowed the energy ball to dissipate.


Joshua nodded.
“Between Karl and I we can control Gilmreth. We’ll summon the dragon tomorrow
night when we announce ourselves as the new rulers of Draydon.”


“I’ve found a
suitable sacrifice,” said Baelen, his pale face showing little emotion. “I’ve
recreated the drug I used to make the supplicants go willingly to the dragon.”


“I have
arranged for a massive feast,” added another of the priests. “I told the people
I hired to set everything up and that we were celebrating the years of peace
we’ve had since Jalene was killed and the dragon driven away. Everything should
be ready for the ceremony.”


Sikes stood up
and walking over, poured himself a glass of whiskey from one of the bottles
near Karl. “There are over sixty former temple guards camped outside of town
and twenty more at the inn. I’ll have them here at the temple and dressed in
their uniforms before the ceremony begins. Many are still angry at being
banished from Draydon and want revenge.”


“No rough
stuff unless necessary,” ordered Joshua, staring coldly at Sikes. “We’ll use
the temple guards to enforce our rules, nothing more. In time the populace will
come to accept us as their rightful rulers.”


“How often
will there be a sacrifice to Gilmreth?” asked Baelen. “The dragon has an
appetite for young women.”


Joshua
frowned. “It’s going to be hard to increase our population if we keep feeding
the breeding population to the dragon.”


“The dragons
were not bred to feed on humans,” pointed out Gail, recalling several of her
conversations with the geneticists who created the dragons. “Gilmreth could
survive on cattle or other animals just as well.”


“Are you suggesting
we convince Gilmreth to change his preference in what he eats?”


Gail nodded.
“You can still have an occasional sacrifice if someone has committed a serious
crime against our rule. However, in order to preserve our population I would
suggest limiting the number of humans the dragon consumes.”


“That won’t be
easy,” commented Karl, frowning at Sikes who was getting a second glass of
whiskey. “The dragon seems to enjoy feeding on humans.”


“We have no
choice,” said Joshua, knowing it would be no easy chore getting the dragon to
change its eating habits. “Perhaps we can make Gilmreth realize if he continues
to feed this way soon there will be no humans left. The dragons are supposed to
be semi-intelligent so there is a possibility we can make him understand.”


Sikes looked
doubtful. “No one can control the dragon. And even if you can, when Lynol
Sylvar hears about Gilmreth being here she will come for you. I’ve seen what
that woman can do. I warn you, don’t underestimate her or you will end up like
Jalene and Daes.” 


“We can handle
the dragon and the Sylvar woman,” replied Joshua. “Just make sure you get your
part in all of this taken care of. I will warn you now. Don’t disappoint me.”


Sikes’ eyes
met Joshua’s, then he looked away. “I’ll get my part done. We’ll see tomorrow
night how you do against the dragon.”


Joshua didn’t
reply as Sikes left the room preparing to go to where the rest of the former
temple guards were camped outside of town. They would come into Draydon
tomorrow in groups of two or three. Joshua had set a spell around the temple so
no one would notice the former guards entering. If all went as planned,
tomorrow night would begin their rule of Draydon and eventually this entire
side of the mountains.











Chapter Eleven


 


Ashley drew in
a breath of the cold air. It seemed unusually chilly for this time of day.
Snowden seemed to be in more of a hurry and flying faster toward Firestorm Mountain. “What is it Snowden? You seem worried.”


“It’s
Gilmreth, he’s growing stronger every day. He’s been feeding on people every
night since he woke up. We must get there so Cathy will not have to face the
dragon alone.”


“How much
longer?”


“Tonight,
it will be after dark. I sense Cathy and Gilmreth coming closer to each other.
I think Cathy is going after Gilmreth.”


Ashley’s hand
reached up to touch her amulet. The light blue amulet flared up briefly from
her touch. “Snowden, if we’re going to be facing Gilmreth soon both you and
Braxam need to be at the top of your strength. Keep an eye out below for any
green areas where the two of you can hunt.”


“I will,”
replied Snowden. “Both of us are hungry.”


Looking
downward Ashley was surprised to see how high they were. They must be over a
mile up in the sky. She wondered what her father would think if he could see
her now. Looking over at Braxam, she saw Todd wrapped up in his coat with a
scarf over his face. Ashley had to smile. She was in love with Todd and knew he
felt the same way about her. Once they returned home they would have to do
something about that. Todd hadn’t mentioned marriage but Ashley had no problem
being the one to bring up the subject. She suspected Todd was just too nervous
to actually ask her.


Smiling to
herself she thought about what her life with Todd would be like. Both of them
had sorcery powers so it was highly likely their children would too. With the
Sorensons and the Andrews families finally being joined by marriage it might
bring a more everlasting peace to the valley and the two families.


-


For several
hours they flew. The ground below was like a desert with towering sand dunes
and ruins from the Golden Age. Occasional clouds of dust were visible sweeping
across the land. In some regions, the dust was so thick the ground could not be
seen.


“I see
green up ahead,” sent Snowden. “There may be a river as I can see water.”


Ashley looked
ahead but could see nothing. She knew both Snowden and Braxam had far better
eyesight than a human. “Land there. You and Braxam can hunt while I fix Todd
and myself some food.” 


A few minutes
later the green area came into view. There was a river which ran for several
miles before vanishing beneath the sand. A lush green area ran on both sides of
the river where there might be some game. Ashley hoped so; the dragons would
need their strength for what lay ahead.


“Land next to
the river,” said Ashley. “I might take a dip if the water is clean enough.”
Ashley was ready to get some of the sand and dirt out of her clothes and her
hair.


The two
dragons swooped downward and landed in a small clear area close to the water.
As soon as they were down Todd hurriedly unloaded the packs off the dragons and
took off their harnesses. Then both dragons leaped back into the air to see
what they could find to eat.


“This must be
an underground river that only surfaces for a few miles,” said Todd as he
walked over to the water’s edge. “The water seems to be pretty clear and I can
see some small fish. I might try to catch a few. Fish would make a great change
to our food.”


Ashley nodded.
“There’s a line and some hooks in one of the packs.”


“I know which
one,” replied Todd as he began digging around in one. “I saw your father put
them in.” Todd soon found the line and quickly attached one of the hooks.
Walking around he found a few grasshoppers which he could use for bait.


“I’ll get a
fire started.” Ashley began gathering firewood with which to cook. She knew
their time here would be limited; just long enough for the dragons to hunt and
for her to cook a meal.


“Got one!”
yelled Todd as he pulled in a ten inch long catfish. He quickly unhooked the
fish and put another grasshopper on the hook. It didn’t take him long before he
had four fish lying on the bank. “I’ll get these cleaned and we can cook them
over the fire.”


“I have some
cheese and bread to eat with them.” Ashley was glad Todd had caught some fish.
It had been awhile since she had eaten any and catfish were one of her
favorites. She got out a frying pan and soon had the fish sizzling. In the
distance, she saw Snowden suddenly dart downward and moments later roar in
triumph. Soon afterward Braxam did the same thing. Ashley was relieved knowing
both dragons were feeding.


“I wonder what
they caught?” said Todd, sitting down near Ashley.


“I hope
whatever it was it’s big enough to satisfy them. They’re going to need their
strength.”


Shortly their
food was ready and after filling their plates the two of them began to eat.
Snowden took to the air and quickly made another kill. Braxam followed suit and
made another kill as well.


Ashley
finished eating and then stripped and took a quick dip in the river. The water
was pleasantly cool and she spent a good minute just scrubbing the dirt out of
her hair. Todd joined her and soon both were taking a relaxing dip in the
water. Both tried to ignore the others nudity but Todd found his eyes
continuing to stray toward Ashley. She was very beautiful.


“We’d better
get out,” said Ashley as she waded back to the shore. She didn’t want Todd to
get any wrong ideas. “The dragons will be back shortly.” 


Todd followed
her and both of them were soon dressed and getting everything ready to put back
on the dragons.


Snowden and
Braxam suddenly appeared and landed nearby.


“What did you
find to eat?” asked Ashley, feeling curious.


“Goats,”
replied Snowden, sounding pleased. “There was a large herd of them and we
both took two of the older ones.”


Todd began
putting the harnesses back on as well as the packs. When he was finished they
climbed back on the dragons and were soon back up in the air.


“Don’t fly so
high,” said Ashley. “It’s cold the higher up you go.”


“We will
stay lower,” promised Snowden. “We only went that high so we could see
far ahead.”


Ashley wiggled
around a little until she felt comfortable. “Let’s go find your Cathy and see
what’s going on at Firestorm Mountain.” Ashley knew from the prophecy what was
ahead of them was not going to be easy. She just hoped they all survived the
coming ordeal.


-


Joshua Grimes
was pleased with the progress being made. Already the city was alive with the
news of the massive feast and celebration to be held that night to celebrate the
years of peace since Gilmreth had been driven away and Storn Daes and Jalene
Leyne had been killed.


“The fools,”
said Karl. “They are so easy to manipulate.”


They were
standing on top of the large sacrificial platform that overlooked the city. A
spell prevented any of the populace from seeing them. Below the pyramid, tables
were being set up and a number of fire pits were burning. Young boys were
roasting pigs, fowl, and other meats. 


“I like the
smell of the food,” said Gail. She was wearing a bright red dress that did a
very good job of displaying her figure.


Karl looked at
Gail and smirked. “Maybe I’ve been looking for women in the wrong places.”


Gail frowned
at Karl. “Don’t get any ideas. I can defend myself if necessary. She raised her
dress up slightly, showing a small holster with a 9mm pistol.


“Where did you
get that?” asked Joshua, his eyes widening. They didn’t bring any weapons from
the complex as they were sealed off in one of the lower sections.


Gail smiled.
“I’m always armed. I took this into stasis with me.”


“Figures,”
muttered Karl, turning his attention back to what was going on in front of the
temple. “It looks as if we’re going to eat well tonight.”


-


Behind them
Baelen and Sikes stepped out onto the platform. Baelen shuddered slightly. The
last time he had been up here was when Daes sacrificed Jalene to the dragon and
then the Sylvar woman killed Daes. It was a night he would never forget.


“Everything is
going as planned,” reported Baelen. “I have fourteen former priests inside the
temple putting on their uniforms.


“I have
eighty-six temple guards getting dressed as well,” added Sikes. “We’ll be ready
to do our part.”


“Excellent,”
said Joshua. “When the ceremony starts I want most of the temple guards out
amongst the crowd. The priests will be on the temple platform. Just before the
ceremony begins I will summon the dragon. We’ll make a single sacrifice tonight
for all of the populace to see and then I’ll send the dragon away.” Joshua had
modified the dragon summoning spell. With his powers he didn’t need to use a
potion formed from his own blood.


Baelen nodded.
“Let’s hope it works that way or all of our lives will be forfeit.” Baelen had
already chosen a suitable candidate for the sacrifice. She was currently being
bathed and given the drug which would make her go willingly to the dragon.


-


Lynol breathed
out a long sigh of relief as they cleared the last pass and reached the main
road that led into Draydon.


“We’ll get
there just as the sun is going down,” said Damon. “We’ll find a nice inn to
stay at and then tomorrow we can begin our search for the three people you’re
hunting for.”


“Joshua and
Karl are dangerous,” said Cathy. “Particularly Joshua. He’s very calculating
and similar to Adam in many ways. Karl just enjoys using his powers and will do
whatever Joshua suggests.”


“If I know
Joshua he’ll try to negotiate first in order to avoid conflict,” said Kristi.
“However, if we refuse to accept his offer he won’t hesitate to use force.”


“It’s pretty
green on this side of the mountains as well,” said Cathy, looking at Lynol for
an explanation.


“Adam removed
much of the Worldfire poison so the farmers in this region could grow healthier
crops for the people he was bringing into Draydon. Since that time I’ve made
sure it rains often enough to keep everything green.”


“You’ve taken
a lot upon yourself,” said Braedon approvingly. “Our people in the complex will
be more than willing to help restore the region around the mountains back to
what it once was.”


“I just want
to sleep in a real bed,” moaned Kristi, reaching back and rubbing her back.
“This wagon is more comfortable than a horse but it still bounces a lot.”


“How did you
travel in your time?” asked Lynol.


“Automobiles
and airplanes,” replied Cathy. “The country was crisscrossed with highways for
the automobiles and hundreds of airplanes flew to many of the larger cities in
the country every day.”


“What’s an
automobile?” asked Kalvin, looking confused.


“It ran on an
engine which created power. They could reach speeds in excess of 100 miles an
hour. We have a number of vehicles stored in the complex as well as some
helicopters, another type of flying machine. It will enable us to fly hundreds
of miles from the complex to search for other survivors.”


Damon nodded.
“There have always been rumors of other survivors. However, the Ralle desert
has been getting drier and more difficult to venture into every year. Only
since Lynol increased the amount of rainfall has the desert finally stopped its
encroachment of our lands around the mountains.


Braedon coughed
from the dust being stirred up by the horses. Looking around he could see
occasional farmhouses and a few cattle and sheep. There were even some small
birds flying around. “It looks pretty peaceful around here.”


“Until
Gilmreth shows up,” said Kalvin, his eyes narrowing. “Then all hell will break
loose.”


“Let’s hope we
can deal with Joshua, Karl, and Gail before that happens,” said Cathy. She was
sitting next to Damon who held the reins for the two horses.


Lynol nodded.
She could still sense Gilmreth and he was currently asleep in his new lair.
That wouldn’t last much longer as the dragon would rise to hunt as soon as the
sun vanished. Lynol shivered slightly. Touching Gilmreth’s mind with her powers
always made her react this way. She didn’t know how any creature could be so
vile and hateful.


In the
distance, they could see the outskirts of Draydon. It wouldn’t take them more
than another few hours to get there.


-


The sun was
setting and already a big crowd was gathered in the large square beneath the temple.
People stood around huge tables piled high with food and other delicacies.
Everyone was both curious and excited. This was a free meal and a celebration
of the years of peace since being liberated from Jalene’s rule and the ending
of sacrifices to Gilmreth. Most of the people were pleased with the celebration
but wished it was being held somewhere other than near the hated temple.


“Who organized
this?’ asked one man, speaking to another. “This had to be expensive.”


“Perhaps some
of the larger store owners got together,” replied the other. “We pay them
enough for their services. It’s about time they gave something back.”


The other man
was about to respond when suddenly the torches and braziers on the temple
flared up with flame. An ominous glow began coming from the top of the temple
and two men and a woman could be seen stepping out onto the large platform over
the crowd.


“I don’t like
this,” one of the men commented, his brow wrinkling with worry. “This reminds
me of the celebrations when one of our daughters was about to be sacrificed to
Gilmreth.”


“Maybe we
should leave,” suggested the other, looking furtively around to see what
everyone else was doing. Most were staring at the top of the temple with looks
of surprise and fear.


-


“People of
Draydon, I am Joshua Grimes and I am a sorcerer.” Joshua made a few gestures
and created a glowing silver ball of energy and cast it up into the sky where
it exploded with a loud boom, sending a shower of sparks over the city. “Do not
be afraid. You have nothing to fear from us as long as our commands are obeyed.
Tonight we will have a ceremony celebrating the rise of a new order in Draydon.
With me is Karl Lyndon who is also a very powerful sorcerer. Karl made a few
gestures and a ball of red energy formed which he cast high up into the sky
where it too exploded, sending a cascade of more sparks across the city. Also
with me is Gail Strong, one of my most trusted advisors. Her word will be
obeyed the same as mine or Karl’s. Disobedience will not be tolerated.”


Joshua paused,
seeing the uneasiness in the crowd; many seemed as if they wanted to leave. “We
will bring a new area of prosperity to Draydon where everyone will benefit. In
order to ensure obedience we have enlisted some of the former temple guards and
priests to aid in enforcing our commands. As I said before, if you obey our
wishes no one will be harmed.”


Joshua
gestured and the doors to the temple opened. Temple guards dressed in long
black robes trimmed in red began exiting and taking up positions throughout the
square. Behind Joshua the priests, adorned in red robes trimmed in black, made
their appearance.


Large drums
were brought out on several platforms on the temple and a steady drum cadence
began. “As some of you may have heard the dragon has once more been set free. I
can assure you it was not done by us. The dragon has been hunting far from
Draydon killing helpless farmers during the night. Eventually the dragon will
come here and threaten Draydon. We will not allow that threat to happen.
Gilmreth will not attack the city of Draydon. To make sure that does not happen
we are going to summon the dragon tonight and take control of him. In order to
do so we have asked for a single volunteer to sacrifice her life to appease the
dragon. A very brave young woman has stepped forward of her own free will.
After this single sacrifice tonight you will not see the dragon again.”


-


A young woman
dressed in a long flowing white gown stepped out from behind the priests and
walked calmly to stand on the temple platform where the sacrifices had been
made in the past. She raised her arms and smiled at the crowd. “I willingly
give myself to the dragon so there will be peace in Draydon.”


The young
woman turned her head and motioned toward the priests. Several quickly stepped
forward and attached manacles to her wrists and ankles.


-


The crowd was
quiet as they looked around, not sure what to say or do. Several recognized the
young girl and couldn’t believe what they were seeing.


“That’s Jan
Benson,” said a mother in the crowd. “I was speaking to her only yesterday.”


“She’s such a
sweet girl, I can’t believe she volunteered to be sacrificed to the dragon,”
replied another mother. “Something isn’t right here.”


Looking
around, the mothers noticed the temple guards were blocking all the exits from
the temple square. “I don’t like this at all,” said Anne Dumas. “This seems too
much like how Jalene acted.”


“I don’t think
we can leave,” the other mother replied worriedly.


-


Joshua and
Karl were standing on each side of the young woman. An hour before Joshua had
enacted the dragon spell to summon Gilmreth. With a part of his mind, he was
still connected to the dragon and knew it was drawing near. He glanced over at
Karl. When Gilmreth arrived would come the dangerous part. There was no guarantee
they could actually control the dragon. They had a spell they were going to use
and Joshua hoped along with the sacrifice it would be enough to bend the dragon
to their will. If not, they would find themselves trapped on top of the temple
with a very angry and hungry dragon.


-


An hour
earlier, Gilmreth had just left his lair when he felt a summons he had not felt
for several years. The last person to enact this spell had been Jalene and
Gilmreth had ended up feeding upon her. It was one of the best feedings in
Gilmreth’s long life. Now the summons was back only this time it came from a
human male, one who also wielded the mysterious powers which were a threat to
the dragon. However, this summoning spell was not as powerful as those Jalene
had used. It did promise a feeding at the temple. Without hesitation, Gilmreth
changed direction and began flying toward Draydon. Part of his decision was
curiosity and the other hunger. The sacrifices at the temple had always been
extremely satisfying.











Chapter Twelve


 


Lynol looked
up in shock as they entered Draydon. The temple was lit up and she could hear a
steady drum beat. “It’s begun. They must be summoning Gilmreth. I can sense the
dragon coming closer.” Lynol could not believe what she was seeing and sensing.
It was like a nightmare about to come true. She looked at the others wondering
if they realized the danger they all would soon be in.


“Joshua should
know better,” said Kristi, shaking her head. “He’s not strong enough to control
that dragon. Gilmreth will kill everyone on top of the temple.”


“Maybe not,”
said Braedon. “Karl’s with him and between the two of them they may have just
enough power to command the dragon.”


Damon brought
the wagon to a halt. The streets were strangely empty indicating many of the
people were at the temple.


Cathy stood up
and peered at the eerie glow lighting up the center of the city. “We need to
get there as quickly as we can or this could end in a disaster.”


Damon nodded
and taking up the reins put the horses back into motion. It would only take
them ten or fifteen minutes to reach the center of the city where the temple
was.


Lynol reached
down, touching her amulet which was already glowing with a soft white light.
Looking at her mother, she saw Cathy’s blue amulet was also glowing.


Lynol noticed
Cathy had a strange look on her face. A look of disbelief which quickly changed
into excitement. “Snowden’s coming!”


“What!” said
Kristi, staring in disbelief at Cathy. “I thought all the other dragons were
dead.”


Cathy slowly
shook her head. She had long given up hope of ever seeing the white dragon
again. “No, somehow Snowden survived. He’s coming to fight Gilmreth.” She was
really worried now. Gilmreth was much larger than Snowden. Her face hardened as
she concentrated and then she smiled. “Snowden is not alone. He has Braxam with
him as well as another powerful sorceress.”


“I don’t
understand,” said Kristi. This was getting stranger every moment. “Braxam
survived as well?”


Who is
Braxam?” asked Lynol, feeling lost. She had no idea what her mother was talking
about. Gilmreth was the only ancient dragon to have survived all of these long
years.


“Braxam is a
brown dragon,” explained Cathy excitedly. “He’s nearly as large as Gilmreth.
Snowden says he’s fought Gilmreth in the past and won. This time he intends to
kill him.”


“Are you
talking to Snowden?” asked Lynol, her eyes widening. 


“Yes,” replied
Cathy with a far away look on her face. “In my time a few of us could speak to
and hear the dragons. I was one of those lucky ones.”


“How smart is
Snowden?”


Cathy grinned.
“The dragons were bred to be semi-intelligent. A little brighter than a dog.
However, dragons have very long life spans. It’s possible after so much time
their intelligence has increased considerably. Snowden may have the intelligence
of a young human teenager. He will be immature in some areas and more mature in
others from his experiences.”


“So, we’re
going to have two more dragons and another sorceress to help us against Adam’s
people and Gilmreth?” said Kalvin.


Cathy nodded.
“Yes and Snowden claims this sorceress is very powerful.”


Braedon looked
thoughtful. “She must have come from some of the people Jason banished from the
complex. There were nearly sixty sorcerers and sorceresses who were cast out.”


“That was a
long time ago,” said Cathy. “It would be a miracle if they retained their
powers over such a long length of time.”


“Then how do
you explain the sorceress with Snowden?” asked Kristi.


Cathy didn’t
reply.


“So there are
probably more people out there somewhere.” 


“It would seem
so,” replied Cathy, looking at Kristi. “We’ll know for sure when we get some
satellites up.” 


Lynol looked
up and saw they were nearing the center of the city. “How soon before Snowden
gets here?” Lynol could sense Gilmreth getting very close. She wondered if the
dragon could sense her.


“Shortly;
they’re already on this side of the mountains and dragons can fly very fast.”


Lynol’s eyes
suddenly widened. “Wait a minute. Are you telling me the sorceress is riding
Snowden?”


“Yes, it
appears so.”


Lynol shook
her head. Riding a dragon! That was something she had never considered
possible. What would it be like to be high up in the air on the back of a
dragon with the wind whipping your hair? It was more than she could imagine.


“We’re going
to have to walk from here,” announced Damon as he brought the wagon to a halt.
“There’re too many people between us and the temple.” 


-


“We can tie up
there,” said Kalvin, pointing to a large hitching post on the side of the wide
street.


Damon nodded.
Normally he would unhitch the horses but they were running short on time. They
needed to get to the temple as soon as possible. 


They quickly
tied the horses to the hitching post and everyone began climbing down from the
wagon. The street was full of people moving toward the temple. Many were
talking and some seemed extremely nervous. Damon couldn’t blame them. The last
time the temple had been lit up like this human sacrifices were being made to
Gilmreth.


-


Joshua stood
on top of the temple scanning the crowd. His amulet had flared up indicating an
approaching danger. He knew it wasn’t Gilmreth. It had to be another sorcerer
to affect his amulet this way. “I think the Sylvar woman is about to pay us a
visit. Somehow, she must have discovered our presence in Draydon.” 


“How?” asked
Gail as she stepped forward to scan the crowd searching for signs of a glowing
amulet. “We were careful.”


“Galvin,” said
Karl, his eyes narrowing. “Someone must have mentioned our visit to the village
to her.”


Joshua nodded.
“That sounds reasonable. We were three strangers wearing unusual clothes and we
used our abilities a few times while we were there. Someone was bright enough
to tip her off.”


“What do we
do?” Gail didn’t like the idea of the Sylvar woman arriving during the
ceremony. This had all the makings of a possible disaster.


“We wait for
her. I’m sure she’ll make her presence known. I’ll make her the offer we talked
about earlier: free trade between the two sides of the mountain and we won’t
interfere with her side if she’ll leave our side alone.”


“What if she
refuses?”


Joshua looked
at Gail. “Then we fight. There are two of us and the dragon. I don’t care how
strong she is, she won’t be able to stand up to that.”


“Assuming you
can control the dragon,” Gail reminded Joshua.


“We’ll know
shortly,” Joshua replied, looking upward. “The dragon’s almost here.”


Up in the air
dragon flame flared a deadly red glow. The crowd in the square grew quiet.


Joshua knew
this was the moment. “Behold Gilmreth, the greatest of the ancient dragons,”
boomed Joshua, his powers greatly magnifying his voice. Joshua gestured to the
others and they all stepped back from the sacrifice. Both Joshua and Karl
clasped their amulets, preparing to cast the spell they hoped would bend the
dragon to their will.


The young
woman looked upward with a large smile on her face. Raising her arms as high as
the manacles would allow her she closed her eyes and waited for the dragon.


-


With a roar
that echoed through the streets of Draydon, Gilmreth landed on the temple
platform. He looked around suspiciously, seeing Joshua and Karl. He dimly
remembered them from his time in the remote past when he had first lived in the
pens beneath Firestorm Mountain. His yellowish red eyes settled on Joshua
sensing he was the one who had cast the summons.


“Feed
Gilmreth,” said Joshua, his amulet glowing brightly. He gestured toward the
female chained to the sacrificial platform.


eH


Gilmreth
turned toward the young human woman beneath him. He would feed on the woman
first and then deal with the male humans. With a satisfied roar, he folded his
great wings around his victim and bent his head to feed. He felt invigorating
strength begin to flow into him. The lifeforce in this one was strong.


-


“Now!” said
Joshua, focusing his powers on Gilmreth’s mind and chanting the spell which
should bend the dragon to his will. A lattice of silver energy began to build
between Joshua’s hands as he made the necessary gestures to create the spell.


Karl was
casting the same spell and together that should be enough to ensnare the
dragon’s mind while he was feeding. Around the two a flickering glow appeared
as the spell manifested and then was hurled toward the dragon.


Joshua felt
the spell strike Gilmreth and bounce off. The dragon stopped feeding and stared
at Joshua and Karl with a deadly glare and then bent down to continue feeding.


“What
happened?” asked Karl, suddenly feeling frightened of the dragon.


“The damn
spell didn’t work, that’s what happened,” snapped Joshua as he thought
desperately of what to do next. He was certain when Gilmreth was finished with
the girl he would turn and attack him and Karl. “When the dragon attacks us hit
him with your strongest bolt of energy. I’ll do the same. Maybe we can use pain
to induce the dragon to obey.”


-


Several
minutes passed and then Gilmreth was finished feeding. He raised his head and
unfolded his wings. All that was left of his victim was a small smear of red on
the stone of the sacrificial platform. With a massive jet of dragon flame
Gilmreth turned toward Joshua and Karl. A loud roar of anger reverberated
throughout the city as the dragon took a step toward his next two victims.


-


“Now!” shouted
Joshua as he hurled a white globe of pure energy at the dragon’s chest. Karl
did the same with a red ball of energy.


The two energy
balls struck Gilmreth and exploded, causing the dragon to stagger back a step.
When the energy dissipated, the dragon stood unharmed gazing with eyes that
could kill at Joshua and Karl.


“Now what?”
yelled Karl, his fear starting to take over. “We need to get inside the
temple!”


Gilmreth
launched dragon flame at Joshua which he barely managed to deflect away. “He’s
not going to give us time to escape.” Joshua looked around and saw that all of
the priests and Gail had already fled from the top of the temple leaving him
and Karl alone. With a sinking heart, Joshua knew he was about to die. He
wondered how Jalene and Adam had managed to control the dragon and how the
Sylvar woman ever managed to defeat Gilmreth.


-


Lynol, Cathy,
Kristi, Braedon, Damon, and Kalvin were already inside the temple and climbing
the steps toward the top of the temple. They paused when they saw Gail coming
down the steps toward them.


“Hello, Gail,”
said Cathy with an icy voice. “Things not going well?”


“Cathy!”
stammered Gail in shock, recognizing Jason’s favorite student. “Joshua and Karl
are on top of the temple with Gilmreth. They tried using a spell to control the
dragon but I think it failed. The dragon’s going to kill us all.”


“Go down to
the front entrance and stay there,” ordered Cathy in a commanding voice. “We’ll
deal with you later. First we have to take care of Joshua, Karl, and the
dragon.”


“Gilmreth will
kill all of you,” screamed Gail as she fled down the stairs.


“Not too
brave, is she?” said Kristi, grasping her amulet.


The temple
seemed to shake slightly and they could hear Gilmreth’s angry roar
reverberating through the corridors and rooms.


“That dragon
doesn’t sound too happy,” said Braedon, looking at the others nervously.


“Let’s get up
there,” said Cathy. “Snowden and Braxam are nearly here.”


The six
hurried up the stairs and finally exited on top of the temple. They saw Joshua
and Karl squared off against the dragon, hurling globes of energy trying to
keep Gilmreth at bay.


“Looks as if
you have a problem,” said Cathy, in a loud voice so Joshua would hear.


Joshua glanced
in Cathy’s direction, his eyes widening. “Cathy Matheson, I should have known.”
He paused as he barely deflected a jet of dragon flame which threatened to
incinerate him. “Are you going to just stand there or are you going to help? If
we don’t stop Gilmreth he’ll destroy everything!”


“Only if you
agree to surrender to me afterward,” replied Cathy, holding the others back.
“This ends here and now!”


Joshua
hesitated and was nearly burned again as Gilmreth took another step closer.
“Agreed!”


-


Gilmreth gazed
at the newcomers, recognizing two of them. One he recalled from his time
beneath the mountain many years ago and the other was the one who had hurt him
on this very temple and then followed him to his lair where she put him into a
deep sleep. Gilmreth felt the anger flow over him. In his ravaged and demented
mind he knew he could not defeat six humans with powers. Looking at the two who
had offered him the sacrifice he forced a thought to form in their minds. If
they would help him against the newcomers he would not harm them.


-


Joshua and
Karl suddenly rushed to Gilmreth’s side and turning around, launched balls of
energy at Kristi and Cathy. Gilmreth sent a jet of hot flame toward Lynol.


“Watch out!”
shouted Braedon as he used his abilities to deflect one of the energy balls
which exploded against the side of the temple, knocking a smoking hole in the
stone blocks.


-


A sudden
shriek sounded above them and two dragons landed in front of Lynol and Cathy.
One was white and the other brown. Both dragons had riders and as they
dismounted they hurriedly removed several bundles and the dragons’ riding
harnesses.


“Hello
Cathy,” sent Snowden, turning his head and large eyes toward his long lost
human friend. “Braxam and I will take care of Gilmreth. You and your friends
take care of the other two sorcerers. The woman with me is Ashley and she is
very powerful. She is also my friend.”


“I’ve missed
you,” said Cathy with tears in her eyes. “It’s been so long.”


“I’ve missed
you as well,” replied Snowden, turning his eyes toward Gilmreth. “Now it
is time for Gilmreth to answer for the evil he has committed against humans and
dragon kind.” With a defiant roar, Snowden launched himself into the air
with Braxam close behind.


-


Gilmreth had
been so focused on what was happening on the temple platform he hadn’t sensed
Snowden and Braxam’s approach. He now launched himself into the air to go on
the attack. He was determined after tonight he would be the only dragon in
existence and he would enjoy feeding on the other two after he ripped their
beating hearts out of their chests.


-


In the large
temple square, the people erupted into panic upon seeing two more dragons
appear. Many turned and ran screaming down the many large streets connecting
the square with the rest of the city. Even the temple guards fled upon seeing
what was happening upon the temple platform. Many planned on leaving Draydon
and never returning. One dragon was bad enough but three would quickly become a
nightmare.


Tables were
overturned and several people stumbled into the fire pits. Screams dominated
the square as everyone tried to get away before the dragons descended upon them
in a feeding frenzy.


-


In the
flickering light above the temple, the dragons dueled. Gilmreth was trying to
use his greater size and strength against his two opponents. Braxam was only
slightly smaller than Gilmreth and Snowden, because of his smaller size, was
faster and more agile. Time after time when Gilmreth thought he had a grip on Braxam
Snowden appeared, clipping one of Gilmreth’s wings causing him to release the
brown dragon. All three were using dragon fire but their deadly fiery breath
had little effect.


-


On the temple
platform, Joshua and Karl stared upward in disbelief. For a moment Joshua had
thought they had an advantage by siding with Gilmreth but with the appearance
of Snowden and Braxam all of that had changed.


“Place your
amulets on the platform,” ordered Cathy, her right hand holding her blue
amulet. All the others were holding their amulets as well and staring coldly at
the two associates of Adam. Tonight the last threat from Adam’s group was going
to end one way or another.


“We can fight
them,” grated out Karl as he formed a powerful red energy ball. “We can’t just
surrender!”


Joshua was
tempted but seeing the bright glow from several of the amulets he had his
doubts. The woman who looked similar to Cathy had an amulet glowing nearly as
bright as the blue one Cathy wore. The new girl who had just arrived was
wearing a brightly glowing amulet as well. There were also Kristi and Braedon
to consider. Joshua knew without Gilmreth he and Karl were outmatched. With a
deep sigh, he knew what he had to do.


“We
surrender,” said Joshua, removing his amulet and laying it down. He could still
perform some spells even without it but the amulet allowed him to focus and
furnished most of the power.


Karl looked
over at Joshua in disbelief. “What are you doing? We can’t give up.”


“We have no
choice. If we fight them, we’ll die. Is that what you want?”


Karl looked at
the other sorcerers standing determinedly in front of him and Joshua. Karl had
been involved in duels between sorcerers in the past and they almost always
ended in the death of one or both of the sorcerers involved. Shaking his head
he slowly removed his amulet and laid it upon the temple platform.


Braedon
stepped quickly forward and picked up both amulets, putting them in one of his
pockets. When they returned to Firestorm Mountain, the amulets would be put in
shielded boxes.


-


Cathy looked
upward at the battling dragons. Lynol was next to her and she noticed Ashley
was now at her other side. All three of them were watching the dragons.


“We can’t let
anything happen to Snowden or Braxam,” said Ashley, holding her amulet tightly
with her eyes focused on the white dragon. “They have been through so much and
deserve some peace in their lives.”


In the air,
Snowden slammed into Gilmreth’s back, nearly knocking him down to the temple
platform. With a shriek of anger, Gilmreth beat his powerful wings and rose
back into the air. Using his talons he ripped a large jagged cut in Braxam’s
right wing.


“We must stop
this,” pleaded Ashley, her eyes wide with worry. “Braxam isn’t going to be able
to fight as well with that cut in his wing.”


Snowden
flashed past Gilmreth and used his talons to make a shallow cut across
Gilmreth’s belly. Gilmreth cried out in pain and set out after Snowden. Braxam,
his wing bleeding, chased after the two.


Cathy’s mind
was racing. Both Snowden and Braxam could kill Gilmreth but they needed an
opportunity to strike at his heart. “We must focus our powers. Lynol, Ashley
join with me. We’ll allow our amulets to combine in a spell and blast Gilmreth.
Hopefully it will stun him long enough for the other two dragons to kill him.”


“I’m ready,”
said Lynol, taking her mother’s right hand. 


“So am I,”
said Ashley, stepping closer to Cathy and taking her left hand.


“Now focus on
your amulets and I will cast the spell.” Cathy closed her eyes and began
speaking the words of a spell she had never thought she would dare to use. It
was one Jason had taught her and told her it was to be used only in
desperation.


A brilliant
blue glow built up around the three women as Cathy recited the words to the
spell and used all of her willpower to focus on her amulet. It began glowing
brightly and suddenly linked to the other two amulets with a narrow beam of
blue light. All three amulets began to pulse like a heart joined together.


-


“What’s
happening?” asked Kristi, shielding her eyes from the brilliance.


“I don’t
know,” replied Braedon, staring at the three women in rapt fascination. “I
never knew it was possible to link amulets. This is far beyond anything I was
taught.”


In a sudden
blast of blue light a radiant beam of energy shot out, striking Gilmreth in the
chest. Gilmreth screamed in pain as his skin was burned away. He writhed in
agony as his still beating heart was burned from the heat. Seeing his
opportunity, Snowden darted forward and dove beneath Gilmreth, reaching up and
tearing the dragon’s chest wide open. Using his talons, Snowden grasped
Gilmreth’s still beating heart and tore it from his chest.


In that moment
Gilmreth realized his death was imminent and sent one last final thought toward
Snowden. “Thank you.” With that Gilmreth plummeted downward to crash
into the large square before the temple. His tortured life was over. He lay
upon the square, just as impressive in death as he was in life.


-


The glow
around the three women faded and their amulets turned dark.


“It’s over,”
said Cathy, breathing out a tired sigh of relief. “Gilmreth is finally gone.”


Cathy watched
as Snowden landed next to Gilmreth and laid the now unbeating heart next to the
defeated dragon. Braxam landed next to them and both let out a keening wail of
sorrow. While Gilmreth had deserved to die, it now meant there was one less of
the ancient dragons. Only Snowden and Braxam remained.


“Gilmreth
is dead,” sent Snowden, his thoughts full of triumph and sorrow. “It was
necessary. In the end, even Gilmreth recognized it was time for his reign to
end.”


“What now?”
asked Kristi.


Cathy looked
over at Joshua and Karl who were standing in shock at the edge of the temple
platform looking down at the dead dragon in the square. “We’ll return to the
complex. Braxam’s wing needs to be healed and we must build proper lairs for
our dragons.”


“Why aren’t
our amulets working?” asked Ashley as she held hers in the palm of her right
hand. “It seems to be dead.”


Cathy nodded.
“It was the result of the spell I used. All three of our amulets have had their
internal crystalline structures destabilized. Once we return to the complex we
can awaken Loraine and she can restore them.”


“What about
us?” asked Joshua. He had no intention of going against Cathy even if her
amulet was not working. She had two dragons which seemed to be hers to command.
Besides, Braedon had his amulet as well as Karl’s.


“That will be
determined when we reach the complex,” answered Cathy.


Braedon looked
around and then spoke. “We’d better find Gail. We don’t want her causing any
mischief.”


“She’s
supposed to be waiting for us at the bottom of the temple,” said Cathy. “But I
have a suspicion she fled along with everyone else.”


“We also need
to make sure the priests and temple guards are dealt with,” added Lynol. “They
were told before never to return to Draydon and they did.”


“I think I
know,” said Cathy, looking at the blood stained temple platform. “They can tear
down this temple. I’m sure the stone blocks can be used for something more
constructive. We can have a few of our people from the complex come to Draydon
to ensure they follow their orders.”


“A new
archives and school,” suggested Kalvin. “Our people need to become better
educated and this might be the opportunity to begin that process. We have lost
so much knowledge since the Golden Age. Perhaps now is the time for us to begin
a new path.”


Cathy nodded.
“I like the sound of that. We have teachers in the complex who would be able to
help, only this time we’ll be careful not to make the mistakes of the past.”


Damon stepped
forward and put his arm around Cathy. Let’s find some rooms at one of the inns.
Tomorrow we can straighten out what needs to be done here in Draydon.”


“What about
the dragons?” asked Ashley as Todd came up to stand next to her. “We can’t just
leave them out like this.”


“We’ll be
fine,” answered Snowden in his child like voice. “We’ll feed on some of
the older cattle to replenish our strength and then wait for you at the foot of
Firestorm Mountain.”


Cathy took
Damon’s hand. There was so much that would need to be done. She was ready to
return to the complex and get started. But first, she had a question. “Ashley,
where did you come from and where did you find Snowden and Braxam?”


Ashley smiled.
“That’s a long story.”


“Let’s get
some rooms at one of the inns and then Ashley can tell us,” suggested Lynol.
“I’m curious to hear about other survivors.”


“We all are,”
said Kalvin. “It’s nice to know we’re not the only ones here around the
mountains.”


With that the
group left the temple platform. Joshua and Karl had been relieved of their
amulets and all that was left was to find Gail. However, that could wait until
morning. For now, Draydon was safe and Gilmreth was no more. The threat from
the greatest of the ancient dragons had been come to an end.











Chapter Thirteen


 


The group left
Draydon after ensuring the temple would be torn down and making sure the former
temple priests and guards would not be a problem. Braedon had volunteered to
stay behind to oversee everything until more help could come from the complex.
Gail was with the group as she had been found cowering in Jalene’s former
quarters. They were well into the mountains and had already gone through
several passes.


“What are you
going to do with us?” asked Joshua. His hands were bound and he was riding in the
back of the wagon between Karl and Gail.


Cathy was
sitting across from them with Kristi and Kalvin next to her. “That depends on
what the others in the complex decide. You will have to pay for your crimes
both past and present. Sacrificing a young girl to Gilmreth is not going to go
well with the others in the complex.”


Joshua
shivered from the cold. “How many are asleep under the mountain?”


Cathy grinned.
“There are hundreds of us. Jason arranged for us to go into stasis and awaken
far in the future. That time is now.”


“I should have
known, particularly after finding so much of the complex protected by stasis
fields.”


“It is why
Adam fled the complex and never returned,” said Cathy, recalling the videos she
had watched of Adam moving carefully about parts of the complex. “When he
realized how much of the complex was shielded he must have realized there were
others in stasis. He went to Draydon to try to set up his little empire before
anyone else awakened.”


Cathy looked
up, seeing a familiar form. Snowden was circling the wagon high up in the air.
“Hello, Snowden.” Cathy still couldn’t believe her friend was alive and here.


“Hello,
Cathy,” replied Snowden, sounding happy. “Braxam is resting at the
bottom of the mountain. His wound is already starting to heal.”


“Where have
you been all of this time? Why did you not return years ago?”


“I was asleep
for most of it. There are other humans in small villages in distant parts of
the world. I spent some of my time with them though much of it was spent in the
large valley where Ashley and her people live. That’s where I found Braxam.”


Cathy nodded.
“It sounds as if you have many stories to tell me when we have the time and I
want to hear all of them. I’m so happy to have you back.”


“I am happy
to be back,” replied Snowden. “I’m going to go hunt for a while. I
spotted some goat-like animals on one of the slopes near here.” Snowden
flew off and quickly vanished in the distance.


“Snowden is
amazing, isn’t he?” said Ashley. “He taught me so much about sorcery.”


Cathy looked
over at Ashley. “I can’t get over how much more mature Snowden has become. When
he was in his pen beneath Firestorm Mountain he was very childlike. Our
conversations were done mostly with projecting images. Now he speaks with
actual words as well as more complex projections. He has learned much.”


“What will
happen with Snowden?”


Cathy could
tell by the question that Ashley had a strong attachment to the dragon. She
smiled and replied. “Dragons can fly long distances. There’s no reason why he
can’t come to visit you in your valley on occasion.”


“I would like
that,” replied Ashley, looking over at Todd. “He has a very nice lair back in
the valley.”


“We’ll be at
the foot of the mountain early in the morning,” said Damon as he flicked the
reins to the horses, encouraging them to move a little faster.


Cathy nodded.
She wondered what the others in the complex would say when they discovered they
had two dragons to take care of. She was sure they were all going to be very
much surprised.


-


Lynol was
leaning against Kalvin; she had traded places with her mother. She looked down
at her dormant amulet feeling lost at not being able to tap into its power. Her
mother had mentioned that Loraine could restore the damaged crystal matrix when
they reached the complex beneath Firestorm Mountain.


“It’s finally
over,” said Kalvin, squeezing Lynol’s hand. “No more Gilmreth and no more
threat from any of Adam’s people.”


“I still find
it hard to believe. Gilmreth is actually gone.” Snowden and Braxam had carried
off Gilmreth’s body and left it somewhere in the mountains. Lynol looked at the
front of the wagon seeing her mother and father talking to one another. It was
going to be wonderful having another sorceress in the house.


“I wonder if
they will let me examine some of their machines?” Kalvin had always been
interested in the equipment in the rooms beneath the complex. Lynol had always
prevented him from prying too much.


Kristi
laughed. “We have a number of technicians who would enjoy answering your
questions. I think you’ll be surprised at what we have stored beneath the
mountain protected by stasis fields. Remember, we thought when we awoke there
was a chance we would be alone with no other humans. We placed everything we
thought we might need in large bunkers beneath the complex under stasis.”


Kalvin grinned
excitedly. “I can’t wait!”


Lynol knew
things were going to change. She could hardly wait to tell Dresdia. She would
be immensely relieved to find out Gilmreth was dead. She had come so close to
being sacrificed to the dragon. If Lynol would have arrived just a few minutes
later her best friend might very well have become one of Gilmreth’s many
victims. She was also curious to hear what Malcon would say about all of this.
Looking up she could see the towering peaks of Firestorm Mountain. For some
reason they no longer looked so frightening.


-


The next day
they reached the entrance to the underground complex. They were surprised to
find massive temporary doors in place as well as several heavily armed guards.


Corporal
Edison was on guard duty and instantly recognized Cathy and Kristi. “Wait here.
I’ll call Jacob and tell him you’re back.”


A few minutes
later Corporal Edison opened the massive doors. “Jacob says to come on in.”


“We have two
others coming with us,” said Cathy with a smile on her face.


Instantly the
two dragons appeared and landed on the snowy ground just behind the group.
Corporal Edison’s eyes bulged as well as those of the two privates standing
behind him. “Dragons!”


“Friendly
dragons,” explained Cathy, indicating for the privates to lower their weapons.
“They’ll be coming inside with us to the dragon pens. Braxam needs one of his
wings treated. Please notify Jacob we need a person familiar with treating
dragons to meet us in the cavern at the pens.”


Corporal Edison
nodded, his eyes never leaving the dragons.


“Let’s go
inside,” said Cathy. “The dragons can walk behind us.”


The group went
inside with the dragons following closely behind.


-


“So, you’re
Lynol, Cathy’s daughter,” a strange childlike voice said in Lynol’s mind. “You
look much like her.”


Lynol froze, a
look of shock on her face.


“What is it?”
asked Kalvin concerned.


“It’s Snowden.
I can hear him.”


Cathy laughed.
“I wondered why you looked so shocked. I’m not surprised you can hear the
dragons since I can too.” 


Lynol stopped
and looked up into Snowden’s large eyes. “I want to be your friend.”


Snowden nodded
his massive head. “I would like that. I’m so happy there is another human
who can hear us. Braxam is thrilled as well.”


They continued
on down the corridor passing several men and women who acknowledged Cathy but
gave the dragons a wide berth. Lynol noticed most of the lights in the ceiling
were now working and as they neared the tunnel which led to the dragon pens the
vile stench was gone. Lynol saw the large doors originally designed to keep the
dragons in had been repaired.


“There must be
a lot of people awake,” commented Kristi, seeing the work that had been done.
“Jacob’s been busy.”


It took them a
few more minutes until they reached the large cavern holding the dragon pens. A
lot of cleanup work had been done here as well. Jacob, Eva, and several others
were waiting for them.


“Dragons,”
said Jacob, shaking his head. “Why does that not surprise me?”


“It’s Cathy,”
answered Eva grinning. “Things like this just happen around her.”


Jacob looked
at Joshua, Karl, and Gail. “I’m not sure what we’re going to do with the three
of you. There were atrocities you committed in this complex which cost many
people their lives.”


“It was Adam!”
said Joshua, his eyes narrowing sharply. “We were just following his orders.”


“It was war,”
uttered Karl. “People die in wars.”


“And whose
orders were you following in Draydon?” countered Cathy, her eyes turning cold
and gazing directly at Joshua. “You sacrificed an innocent girl to Gilmreth.”


“I never
killed anyone,” said Gail in a pleading voice. “It wasn’t my idea.”


Jacob folded
his arms across his chest. “Martin, take these three to the holding cells;
we’ll deal with them later. If the three of you know what’s good for you it
might be wise for you to be on your best behavior.”


Martin tapped
his green amulet and led the three away.


“So, what’s
wrong with your dragon?” asked Sharon Burns. She had spent a lot of time with
the dragons attending to their health and feedings when they were younger.


Braxam stepped
forward and extended his damaged wing.


Sharon looked surprised and then stepped up next to the dragon and began examining the
wound. “I can fix this. I’ll stitch it together and put a healing ointment on
it. The wing should mend just fine.” Sharon stepped in front of Braxam and
spoke directly to the dragon. “Braxam, you will not be able to fly for several
weeks while your wing heals. Once it heals you will be back to normal.”


Braxam nodded
his head.


“They’ve
changed,” said Jacob impressed. “They seem to be much more intelligent.”


“They are,”
replied Cathy. “Ashley, Lynol, and myself can all hear them. I would say their
intellectual ability is similar to that of a young teenager.”


Jacob looked
around at the ruins of the dragon pens. “I’ll have several workers begin
cleaning their pens as well as enlarging them. If they’re going to be staying
here we need to make them as comfortable as possible.”


“What about
hunting?” asked Ashley, stepping forward and putting her hand on Snowden’s
neck. “They will need food.”


“The land at
the foot of Firestorm Mountain belongs to the Sylvar family,” said Lynol. “I
don’t see any reason why we can’t turn it into hunting grounds for the dragons.
We can release wild goats and some older cattle for the dragons to feed upon.”


“Snowden likes
the sound of that,” said Cathy smiling. “He says if they’re not too active they
won’t need to feed more than several times a month.”


Snowden and
Braxam took their places in their pens and closed their eyes.


“We’re tired,”
sent Snowden to the three sorceresses. “We’re going to sleep.”


“I’ll stay
here and watch them,” said Sharon. “I need to work on Braxam’s wing anyway.”


Lynol looked
around. There were a number of people busy at work. She looked at Snowden who
had already fallen asleep. Dragons had returned to Firestorm Mountain.


-


They spent
several days in the complex answering questions and attending to the dragons.
Lynol was amazed at everything which had been accomplished in such a short
time.


“Our sorcery
abilities help a lot,” explained Jacob as they sat down in one of the
conference rooms to discuss what was ahead. “There are spells that help with
repairs and we’ve been using a lot of them the last few days.”


“We also
opened up one of the deep bunkers which contain our helicopters,” added
Lieutenant Maria Trent. She was responsible for the security of the complex and
the soldiers who had been awakened. “We managed to put a new satellite into
orbit and we’ve made some amazing discoveries.”


Cathy looked
at Jacob with interest. “Show us.”


Jacob grinned.
“We know we’re not alone in the world.” A viewscreen came on showing a view of
the Earth from space.


“That’s
beautiful,” said Lynol, seeing the blue white globe. “Is that from the
satellite thing you launched?”


“Yes,” replied
Jacob. “I’ll have someone show you one of our satellites being held in stasis
and explain how they work.”


The view
expanded until it showed a large landmass.


“That’s Australia,” explained Cathy, recognizing its shape.


“Watch this,”
said Jacob grinning. “This is the view of Australia at night.”


Suddenly the
screen darkened but what was amazing was that several large cities were lit up
with lights.


“They’re using
electricity,” said Cathy, realizing what the lights signified.


“And they’re
not the only ones,” said Jacob. “We’ve found electricity being used in Australia, South Africa, and even in the UK. It’s not widespread in any of the three. We estimate
the population in those three countries at a little more than four million.”


“Are there
survivors anywhere else?” asked Lynol. She was captivated by the view from
space.


Jacob nodded.
“Yes, we know about Ashley’s home. There are four villages there. We found
another one in Florida and several more in Oregon and Washington. We suspect
it’s much the same all across the world with isolated survivors in remote
regions.”


“Any signs of
aircraft?” asked Cathy.


“Just in Australia and only a few. I would guess their resources are quite limited.”


“Are we going
to try to contact them?”


Jacob shook
his head. “Not immediately. We need to get ourselves established first and then
we’ll discuss making contact.”


“So what do we
do now?” asked Kristi, leaning forward wanting to hear an answer.


Jacob grinned.
“We’ve awakened nearly 60 percent of our people who were in stasis. We have
several groups working on plans. Our first goal must be to get this complex
back into full operation and launch a few more satellites so we can scan the
entire planet. Then we need to begin educating the people around Firestorm Mountain. We estimate there is a total population of nearly 227,000 and that does
not include us. It will take us a few years but we should be able to advance
the locals pretty swiftly.”


“Not too
swiftly,” said Cathy, looking over at Damon. “There are some things that may not
need to be changed.”


“Of course,”
replied Jacob. “That’s why we’ll need Lynol, Ashley, Damon, and others to help
us to decide what is best.”


“We’re also
going to double the size of the green area around the mountains,” added Bryan. “Some of our people will be returning with Ashley to her home valley and we will
increase the green areas there also. Later we’ll spread out and contact the
other survivors in the country.”


“What about
Joshua, Karl, and Gail?” asked Kalvin. “What are you going to do about them?”


Jacob let out
a deep sigh. “Joshua and Karl were responsible for a number of deaths in the
fighting that occurred in this complex. We’ve decided to put them back into
stasis for now. Gail showed us where their stasis facility was and we’ve also
located the one Adam used. We’re searching the entire complex and mountain to
make sure there are no more. As for Gail, she was just a follower and is not
guilty of committing any serious crimes. She is a brilliant technician and we
can use her skills. She will be undergoing some counseling and will have to
report in to her councilor on a regular basis until we’re satisfied she is not
a threat.” 


Lynol looked
over at Cathy. “When will we be returning home?” Dresdia and her husband were
helping to look after the Sylvar farm.


“I know you’re
in a hurry to return home. So am I. We have another few days of work and
meetings we need to hold here and then we can leave. I’m sure Jacob can do
without us for a few weeks.”


“I wish you
were staying,” said Jacob. “However, I understand how you feel and fully
respect it. I hope you and Damon have a good life together.”


Cathy nodded,
taking Damon’s hand. “Don’t worry, Jacob. You’re still going to see me around a
lot. There’s much here Lynol and Kalvin need to see and learn about.”


“What about
our amulets?” asked Ashley. She felt naked without it.


“Loraine’s
working on them,” answered Cathy. “She says she’ll have all three fully
restored sometime tomorrow. She also said not to strain them like that again.”


Lynol leaned
back and took in a deep breath. She wondered what the future would be like for
Galvin, Draydon, and the other towns and villages. The sleepers were now awake
and a new and brighter world was waiting for all of them.


-


Several days
later they were back home. Lynol climbed down from the wagon seeing Dresdia, Tarn, and Kyle come out on the porch.


“Lynol, I’m so
glad to see all of you are back!” Dresdia gave both Lynol and Cathy a big hug.
“What happened?”


“Let’s go
inside and I’ll tell you. Some of it you will have a hard time believing.”


Lynol and
Cathy went into the house with Dresdia while Tarn and Kyle went to the barn
with Damon and Kalvin to unhitch and feed the horses.


Dresdia sat
down at the kitchen table and looked at the other two women expectantly.


“First off,
Gilmreth is dead,” announced Lynol, knowing how much her best friend feared the
dragon.


Dresdia’s eyes
widened in disbelief. “How?”


“Well,” began
Lynol, looking at her mother. “It seems Gilmreth was not the only dragon to
survive. There are two more and they managed to kill Gilmreth.”


“Two more
dragons?” Dresdia’s face turned pale. “Where are they?”


Lynol laughed.
“You don’t have to worry about these two. They are quite friendly and are
currently in the dragon pens beneath Firestorm Mountain.”


-


For the next
hour Lynol and Cathy explained to Dresdia everything that had happened in the
complex and at Draydon. When they were finished Dresdia leaned back and shook
her head. “It all sounds so fantastic, but your mother is sitting here with us
and I know you’re telling the truth. It’s just going to take some getting used
to.”


“Why don’t we
have a picnic tomorrow at the pond?” suggested Cathy. “I might even have
Snowden come and pay us a visit so you can see the dragon.” Cathy had brought a
radio from the complex so she could contact Jacob and the others anytime she
needed to. A small, temporary antennae had been erected on the high slopes of
the mountain.


“The picnic
sounds great; the dragon I’m not so sure of.”


Lynol laughed.
“I know it’s going to take some getting used to but you’ll like Snowden.”


“Very well,”
replied Dresdia with some doubt in her voice. “Bring your pet dragon. I’m sure
Kyle will be excited to see a real one.”


Lynol stood
up. “Let’s go outside and see what the men are doing and tell them about the picnic.”
She couldn’t wait for Dresdia to see Snowden. It would do much to reduce her
fear of dragons.


-


The next day
they were all at the pond sitting on blankets and enjoying the cool breeze.
Several baskets piled high with food were sitting near them. The water was
crystal clear as it always was being spring fed and Kyle and Kalvin were busy
skipping rocks. A few fish could be seen hitting the surface feeding on
insects.


“Snowden’s
here,” announced Cathy, standing up expectantly and looking up.


The great white
form of the descending dragon appeared and he landed gently in front of the
group. “Hello,” said Snowden as he settled down making himself
comfortable.


“A dragon,”
yelled Kyle as he rushed up unafraid to look closely at Snowden.


“I heard him,”
said Dresdia in amazement. “How is that possible?”


“Interesting,”
said Cathy, looking thoughtfully at Dresdia. “It indicates you have some latent
sorcery abilities. There may have been a sorcerer in your family in the distant
past.


Lynol nodded.
“That might explain the dreams you had about Gilmreth.”


Dresdia stood
up and approached the dragon. “I’m Dresdia, Lynol and Cathy’s friend.”


“Hello,”
repeated Snowden. “I am pleased to find someone else I can speak to. Today
is a good day. You have no reason to ever fear a dragon again.”


Dresdia
laughed. Kyle stepped forward and put his hand on Snowden’s neck. Snowden
lowered his head to make it easier for the young boy to reach him. 


“That
tickles,” said Snowden, happy with the attention he was getting.


Lynol sent a
thought to Snowden. “When are Ashley and Todd returning to their valley?”


“Tomorrow,”
replied Snowden. “Jacob is going to have them flown home in one of the
flying machines. Several other sorcerers are going as well.”


Lynol knew
many things were about to change while others would stay the same. This was
going to be a time of learning and perhaps someday a new Golden Age would come
into being. 


“Let’s eat,”
said Kalvin, patting his stomach. “I’m starving.”


Everyone
laughed. 


Damon took
Cathy’s hand and smiled. “I’m so glad you’re back. I really missed you.”


Cathy leaned
forward and kissed Damon. “I won’t leave you again. We’re going to have a
wonderful life together.”


Lynol smiled
to herself. She couldn’t wait to see what the future held for them. For once
the future looked very bright indeed.
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Chapter One


 


In the Earth year 2027, on one of the seas of the
planet Borth, a large fleet of primitive sailing vessels were gathered below a
rapidly descending two-thousand-meter-long alien battlecruiser. Hundreds of
ships with tall masts drifted in a tight defensive circle, their crews on watch
for the mysterious attackers destroying their world. A sense of impending doom
lay over the fleet as most crewmembers had seen their homes ruthlessly
destroyed. City after city had burned beneath the heartless ravages of advanced
weapons fire. Buildings had burst into flames and crumbled as the air was
sucked away in the superheated updraft of the mushroom cloud that arose above
the destruction. Only a few sailing vessels far enough away from the blasts had
survived. Now they were gathered together, awaiting their fate.


-


Talog Dumas stood upon his sailing vessel, gazing
into the cloudless sky. His ship was on the outer edge of the fleet. A speck
high up steadily grew larger. With a chill, he recognized one of the hated
spacecraft which had come to his world to destroy it. His people were a
peaceful race, dedicated to living in harmony with their world. They had
developed just enough technology to allow for trade and to communicate with one
another over the long ocean distances.


“What do we do?” asked Marcol Dumas, Talog’s
brother. “Our homes are gone and our families have perished in the energy fire
from the alien ships.”


“I fear we can do nothing,” replied Talog, seeing
the sadness in his brother’s eyes which was in his as well. “We have no weapons
and all our communication attempts with the aliens have met with failure. Our
home city has been destroyed as well as all the others. Only a few fleets of
our sailing ships survive. I am afraid this is the end of our race.”


Talog looked sorrowfully about his vessel. For
years he had cruised the oceans of his world, trading between the numerous
floating cities. He looked back at his brother. Their families and nearly
everyone else they knew were gone. “I fear, brother, that shortly we will be
joining the rest of our people.” Stepping forward, he put his arms around
Marcol, hugging him.


Looking upward, he saw a circular hatch open on
the spacecraft. He knew doom had come to the fleet. A few vessels hastily set
sail to evade this enemy but Talog knew there was no escaping what was about to
happen.


-


From the Trellixian battlecruiser a single
missile exited an open hatch and accelerated toward the assembled ships below.
In a massive explosion, the twenty-kiloton nuclear warhead detonated 1,500
meters above the clustered vessels. Beneath it, the water turned instantly into
superheated steam. Ships burst into flames, and others simply disappeared. The
rush of inbound air and steam soon created the tell-all mushroom cloud
associated with a nuclear explosion.


As the blast radiated outward, the masts on the
remaining ships were filled with hurricane-force winds and were torn away. The
blast and accompanying wave of water caused many of the vessels to capsize.
When the mushroom cloud dissipated all that remained were a few scattered
pieces of wreckage drifting on the surface.


-


Talog found himself in the water. He had been
blown off the deck of his ship from the force of the blast. Looking desperately
around he saw no sign of his brother. A few others were in the water nearby,
calling for help, but no one he recognized. His people were excellent swimmers
and could swim underwater for hours as they had gills which they could use to
breathe. Talog knew swimming away was useless; they no longer had any place to
go. He could do nothing but wait for death and hope it was quick. He was ready
to join his family and friends in the afterlife.


-


The battlecruiser descended lower and powerful
energy beams flicked out, playing over the wreckage, ensuring no one lived.
Where the beams touched wood, canvas, or survivors, flames flared up briefly
and then died out. Shortly the calm ocean water was devoid of any wreckage as
if the fleet of sailing ships had never existed. The commander of the
battlecruiser, satisfied his mission was a success, ordered his ship back into
orbit to seek other targets.


-


In the water Talog resurfaced and looked around.
The spaceship rose higher into the air and soon vanished from sight. With a
deep sigh, Talog scanned the ocean near him, seeing no other survivors. Kicking
his webbed feet he swam toward a nearby island which had a small underwater
village near a deep ocean trench. His only hope was the enemy had missed that
village and he could find refuge there. If not, perhaps he could find enough in
the wreckage to allow him to survive.


-


The battle
commander of the Trellixian fleet looked down at the once inhabited world his
ships had conquered. A sentient ocean-dwelling species had inhabited the
blue-white globe with their tall sailing ships, traveling from city to city. They
had adapted to living on both the land and in the deep ocean waters. The
Olcons, as they called themselves, had spread their civilization across their
world, including numerous small chains of islands. Where their massive cities
once floated on beds of kelp now only blackened ruins remained. Across the
entire planet every visage of civilization had been wiped out. The last Olcon
oceangoing ships had been annihilated wherever they gathered for mutual
protection.


Currently
Trellixian soldiers in heavy combat suits were sweeping the planet and the
deeper parts of the oceans to ensure there were no survivors. Already word had
been sent back to the Trellixian High Command advising them the planet Borth
was now ready for colonization. Sometime in the next six weeks the first of
hundreds of colony ships would arrive. Within ten years the planet would be a
thriving Trellixian world.


“Ships are
ready for departure,” Second Officer Jaltor reported.


Commander
Balforr nodded. Balforr was taller than an
average Human with dark-green skin due to his saurian ancestry. The commander
had a large lizard-like head with sharp tearing teeth and huge eyes.


“We’ll leave in two hours,” Balforr replied, his
eyes looking coldly at the ship’s main viewscreen. “I wish to make one more
sensor sweep of the planet, particularly the deeper parts of the oceans, to
confirm no major Olcon population centers survived.”


Second Officer Jaltor frowned. “Some areas of
those oceans are twelve kilometers deep. Our sensors have difficulty scanning at
those depths.”


“I am aware of that,” replied Balforr, turning to
gaze with narrowed eyes toward his second in command. “However, I want those
areas scanned anyway. If we detect nothing then I’ll feel it’s safe for us to
depart this world, leaving it in the hands of our foot soldiers.”


“It will be done,” replied Jaltor. “We’re also
leaving several battlecruisers in orbit until the first colony ships arrive. If
any Olcon communities have been overlooked, our reserves are capable of making
short work of them.”


“I believe in thoroughness,” responded Commander
Balforr. “We were given the responsibility of clearing this planet of its
inhabitants to make room for the continued expansion of our race.”


“And we have done that. This race did not have
the capability to defend itself against our superior weapons,” said Jaltor.
“Have you heard what our next mission will be?”


Commander Balforr recalled the FTL transmission
from the High Command, informing him where to take his fleet. “A world called
Earth,” he answered. “It’s in the early stages of interplanetary spaceflight
and its population must be annihilated before they become a serious threat to
the Empire. They’re a warlike species and additional ships and soldiers will
accompany us on this mission.”


“A warlike species,” mused Jaltor thoughtfully.
“It’s very seldom we encounter such a civilization. Has the High Command
suggested how we should deal with this race?”


Balforr showed his sharp teeth and nodded.
“Subterfuge and negotiations to begin with. We have much to offer that this
species will be highly interested in. While we talk we will learn their
strengths and, more importantly, their weaknesses.”


“It is a wise decision,” commented Jaltor.


Balforr turned toward the navigation officer.
“How long will it take to travel to Earth’s star system?”


The navigation officer spent a few moments
studying some star charts on his computer screens. “Three weeks travel in
hyperspace. The system is far out on the very edge of explored space.”


“I am curious as to why the High Command chose
our fleet for this mission,” said Jaltor, some confusion evident in his
expression. “Other conquest fleets are much closer.”


“Due to the difficulty of this particular
mission,” Balforr responded. “Our fleet has the highest efficiency rating in using
limited resources to annihilate civilizations which inhabit worlds needed for
our expansion.”


Jaltor nodded his understanding. The planet Earth
would be the fleet’s next conquest and the race that currently inhabited it
would become extinct.


-


Three weeks later at the White House, a special
meeting was in progress. President Edward Drummond, Vice President Katelyn
Hathaway, General Allen Mitchell, Secretary of State Maggie Rayne, and NASA
Head of Operations Dwight Meadows were watching a live transmission feed from
USSTRATCOM.


“When did we first detect them?” asked President
Drummond, his brow furrowed in a deep frown. On the large video screen, a group
of objects that resembled bright points of light were visible. What made these
unusual for deep space objects was that they were all in formation.


“They appeared in our system a little over four
hours ago,” Meadows replied. “They dropped out of hyperspace and proceeded
immediately to set a course for Earth.”


Vice President Hathaway drew in a sharp breath. “Is
it them?”


“From all indications this is a Trellixian
invasion fleet,” replied Meadows. “We’ve used several of our more advanced
space telescopes to take photos of the ships in the fleet and they match what’s
in our secret database. Those are Trellixian battlecruisers.”


President Drummond leaned forward and looked at
General Mitchell. “Any recommendations?” This was a day Drummond had hoped
would never come. It was also one they had been preparing for.


“We go with plan Alpha. We can activate it within
minutes of transmitting the warning. I just wish we had had a few more years to
prepare. Not everything is as ready as I would like it to be but we’ll make
do.”


President Drummond stood and walked over to the
large window overlooking the capital. His face revealed the stress of the
moment. “This is the end of our world as we currently know it. Things will
never be the same again.” Drummond stood for a long minute in silence, dwelling
on the thought that, in a matter of a few months, most of the world’s population
would be dead and its major cities in ruins; then he turned toward the others.
“General Mitchell, transmit the message. Also take us to DEFCON 2. Maggie, get
on the phones, talk to our allies and inform them of the situation. They know
what needs to be done.”


Maggie nodded. As secretary of state, she had a
secret list of who to contact.


For years they had known this time might come.
Preparations had been made but the Trellixians had come too soon. Earth’s
defense plan would need modifying and they would have to hope for the best.
With a deep sigh, President Drummond returned, sat behind his desk, and stared
at the others. His face took on a look of deep concern and seriousness. “I’ll
address the nation tonight and inform them we are no longer alone.”


“How much will you tell them?” asked Maggie
worriedly.


“Only that we’ve detected a group of what appears
to be spacecraft approaching Earth and we expect to make peaceful contact with
them shortly. There’s no reason to panic or be concerned. I will tell them we
always considered this a possibility and have prepared for it. I’m also
ordering all the markets to close for the next forty-eight hours until the
shock of my announcement wears off.”


“What if the aliens attack as soon as they arrive
over Earth?” asked Vice President Hathaway.


President Drummond shifted his gaze to his vice
president. “That’s a possibility and why we’re going to DEFCON 2. If they
attack we’ll be ready to resist but I think they’ll want to talk first. Our
military analysts believe they’ll desire to learn as much about us as possible.
Our goal is to extend those negotiations as long as we can to buy time. Every
week, day and hour we can drag this out the more people we may be able to
save.”


“Will any of us be safe in the end?” asked Maggie,
worry evident in her eyes.


President Drummond hesitated and then answered.
“I don’t know. We’ve had time to prepare but the science isn’t ready. We can
only do the best we can and pray to God some of us survive.”


The room grew quiet as they thought about what
was ahead of them. How do you resist an enemy who has never known defeat?
Looking around the room they all also wondered how many of them would still be
alive one year from now.


-


In Portland, Oregon, Lisa Reynolds was relaxing
in her parents’ house, watching TV. Lisa was twenty-eight years old, a
brunette, and a corporal in the army. She was currently home on leave and
spending time with her folks.


“Any plans with Streth for the weekend?” asked
her mother from the kitchen where she was busily preparing dinner. “Why don’t
you give him a call and see if he can come over and eat with us?”


Lisa let out a deep sigh. Her mother was anxious
for her and Streth to get married and have children. “I have two more weeks of
leave, Mom. Streth and I are going away for the weekend to the mountains. We
have reservations at a small ski resort so we can have some alone time. He’s
out of town on business and won’t be back until sometime tomorrow.”


“How much longer until your military service is
over?” her mother continued. “I don’t understand why you enlisted anyway. You
had a great job at the research center and Streth is making good money with his
real estate business. The two of you should have been married years ago.”


“Another year in the army,” answered Lisa. Her
mother had been against her enlistment from the very beginning. They had had
several heated arguments over it but Lisa had joined anyway.


She enlisted because her former college professor
suggested she do so. He had explained to her he had a special job waiting for
her once Lisa’s enlistment term was up. Why a stint in the army was so
important confused her, but Professor Wilkens was one of the top theoretical
nuclear physicists in the world and qualified people everywhere were dying to
work with him.


After speaking at length with the professor and
having a frank talk with Streth, she had enlisted for four years in the army
with an additional four years in the Inactive Ready Reserve. It was
curious, though, as most of her time in the military involved working with the
latest technology and even in several key research projects; far different from
what she had expected. As soon as she had finished boot camp, she had been
assigned to several installations doing research regarding top secret
communications devices and weaponry.


She was
startled when a loud high-pitched noise came from the TV.


“The Emergency
Broadcast System has been activated. In ten minutes the President of the United States will make a special announcement. No need to panic or grow overly concerned.
The president will address a developing situation.” The announcer’s voice went
silent and on the TV screen a large countdown timer appeared.


“What’s going
on?” asked Lisa’s father as he came into the room, gazing at the TV.


“I don’t
know,” replied Lisa, confused. She had never heard of the president doing this
before. “The president’s making a speech in a few minutes. It must be important
if he’s using the Emergency Broadcast System.”


Her father
nodded. “That will allow him to be heard across all the TV stations as well as
radio. I wonder what’s going on?”


“Well,
dinner’s nearly ready so I hope whatever he’ll say will be short,” Lisa’s mom
said as she came in from the kitchen, putting her hands on her hips and
frowning at the TV.


Both of Lisa’s
parents sat down on the sofa, gazing nervously at the screen.


“I hope
they’re not cutting the power again,” Lisa’s father said with a worried
expression on his face. “It was out the day before yesterday for nearly six
hours.”


“I don’t
understand why they can’t fix the power problem,” complained Lisa’s mom. “How
am I supposed to cook with no electricity? I don’t think our government has any
idea how hard they’re making our lives. Why, just the other morning I couldn’t
even vacuum.”


Lisa didn’t
reply. Her mother paid little attention to the news and didn’t understand the
state of the country’s power grid.


In the
American northwest power shortages had become more frequent in recent years. As
nuclear power plants shut down and the switch was made to wind and solar, the
lack of sufficient power for the power grid had grown. Also many
environmentalists didn’t want wind or even solar plants constructed in most
areas. The general idea seemed to be, yes, we need the plants but not in my
area.


Hundreds of
projects were tied up with environmental red tape slowly working its way
through the EPA. Politicians claimed in another few years sufficient wind farms
would be operating to provide additional power and the power shortages should
come to an end. However, for most people, the numerous brownouts were a sign
the politicians were more worried about themselves than the average person.


The three sat
quietly, waiting for the president’s speech. The timer continued to count down
until it reached zero and then the emergency broadcast symbol vanished to be
replaced by the American flag and a voice introducing the President of the United States.


On TV screens
around the world and on every radio and media station President Drummond’s
voice rang out.


“I come to you
tonight with a stupendous announcement. The question as to whether we are alone
in the universe has been answered. Earlier today our satellites and telescopes
detected a group of mysterious objects in the outer regions of our solar
system. These objects have been identified as spacecraft which are on an
intercept course with Earth.” President Drummond paused, gazing steadily at the
camera.


“So far we
have not been able to establish contact. Our linguists are working on this
problem and expect to communicate with our visitors in the next few hours. Our
military is on alert but I don’t expect any problems establishing peaceful
contact with these new friends from space.”


President
Drummond paused once more and, after a moment, began again. “We can learn so
much from them and them from us. The inbound spacecraft will arrive in Earth
orbit early tomorrow morning. We will have made contact by then, and the next
time I speak to you I will be announcing our new visitors. As I said earlier,
there is no danger. Head to work tomorrow as normal and go about your regular
routines. This is an amazing time, something we will all remember.”


With those
final words the screen went blank and then returned to its regular programming
to be almost immediately preempted by newscasters ready to discuss what the
president said. It was obvious they had been provided some information by the
government about the inbound spaceships.


“Aliens!” said
Lisa’s father in disbelief. “I never expected this.”


“There are no
aliens,” spoke up Lisa’s mother, sounding aggravated. “It’s just an excuse to
turn off our power more often. Let’s eat dinner before it gets cold.”


Before Lisa
could say anything her cell phone rang. With surprise, she saw it was Professor
Wilkens. “Yes?” she said tentatively, not sure why the professor would be
calling her.


“Lisa, in a
few minutes you will receive a recall order from the military. I’ve arranged
for you to be assigned to a special unit as my representative.”


“I don’t
understand.” She hadn’t spoken to Professor Wilkens for several months.


“All is not as
it seems,” Wilkens said in his fatherly voice. “We have known about these
aliens for quite some time. You cannot reveal to anyone, not even your family,
what I am about to tell you. These aliens are not coming as friends but as
conquerors. We have made a few preparations for their expected arrival but
we’re not ready yet. They came too soon. I need you to act as my eyes and ears
and to learn everything you can about the capabilities of these aliens and what
we can do to defeat them. Once you have you’ll be brought to me.”


“Yes,
Professor, I understand.” Lisa felt a cold chill run down her back at the
professor’s words. She didn’t know what else to say.


“I am going to
hang up. You will receive your recall orders shortly. You have also been
promoted to the rank of captain. At some point in time I will have you report
to me with your findings and then you’ll help me with a project I’m working on.
Just remember the words ad astra.” With that the phone went dead.


“Ad astra,”
she whispered. Lisa recognized it as a Latin phrase meaning, to the stars.
At that moment her cell phone rang once more. Looking at it she recognized the
number from the military base she normally reported to. First Professor
Wilkens’ call about a possible war with invading aliens plus his mysterious
reference about ad astra and now the military’s call. With a deep sigh,
she wondered what other surprises they had for her as she answered her phone
again.


-


The next
morning, in orbit, Battle Commander Balforr gazed upon the planet he had come
to conquer. Like so many other inhabited worlds, it was blue-white in color. He
was surprised at the number of satellites in orbit as well as the large
quantity of space junk. All this would have to be cleared before the colony
transports were summoned.


“Commander,”
said Second Officer Jaltor. “The Humans are still attempting to contact us.
Should we reply?”


Balforr gazed
at some data on a computer screen near him. He was astonished at the sheer
number of nuclear weapons detected on the surface of the planet and even on
oceangoing vessels. Some of these vessels, containing nuclear weapons, moved
beneath the surface of the oceans. It was as if this planet was on the brink of
an all-out nuclear war. He couldn’t allow the use of those nuclear weapons as they
were dirty warheads and would release large amounts of radiation, making the
planet useless for colonization. The nuclear weapons of the Trellixians were
designed to limit the release of radiation and what radiation was created faded
away within thirty hours.


“Open up a
communications line to the planet,” ordered Balforr. “I will speak to them and
offer to establish discussions on how this first contact can be mutually
beneficial to both our races.” As with most races at this stage of development,
the Humans would be anxious to learn from the Trellixians. Contacts such as
this had been done hundreds of times in the past and would continue in the
future. It greatly simplified the future invasions.


If everything
worked as the dictates of the High Command had suggested Balforr would position
his battlecruisers over the most important targets in prelude for the attack.
It would take days or possibly weeks to locate all the weapons on this planet.
Once that was done, they would come up with a battle plan to conquer this world
with minimal losses to the Empire as well as a method to quickly eliminate this
planet’s nuclear arsenals.


“We’ve
established contact with an entity on the surface known as NASA,” reported
Jaltor. “I believe it’s responsible for this planet’s space operations.”


Balforr
nodded. This NASA would be a prime target. Touching an icon on the computer
screen in front of him he prepared to address the representative of this world
on his viewscreen. Showing his teeth he knew this world could have no idea of
its future. Looking at one of the viewscreens, he surveyed the large amounts of
water and the major landmasses evidencing this world as prime colonization
territory. Several billion Trellixians would soon be brought to this planet.
Not only that, a large number of moons and asteroids were suitable for mining.
In the not-so-distant future this star system would become an important part of
the Trellixian Empire.


-


In silence,
President Drummond listened as NASA talked to the orbiting spacecraft. Their
commander was adamant about making peaceful contact, even mentioning they had
certain advanced technologies they were willing to share. Their commander
explained they were part of the exploration wing of their space force tasked
with the responsibility of establishing peaceful contact and trade with other
species.


“They’re
really laying it on thick,” muttered General Mitchell with a deep frown.
“They’re selling everything except the kitchen sink.”


“Give them
time,” replied Dwight Meadows. “It’s coming.”


Commander
Balforr mentioned they also had some advanced medical technologies which could
eliminate many Earth diseases and finally signed off.


“I told you,”
said Meadows smugly. “There’s the kitchen sink!”


President
Drummond turned to General Mitchell. “What’s your analysis of this conversation
with Commander Balforr?” As had been previously arranged, all communications
had been done through NASA.


“It’s been
cleverly orchestrated to ensure we won’t turn it down. Hell, better sources of
energy and a cure for most of our diseases, how could anyone tell them no?”


“So what do we
do?” asked President Drummond.


“What they
expect us to do. Say yes,” Mitchell answered with a shrug of his shoulders.
“We’re buying time to finish up some key installations. Construction is being
rushed as much as possible but there are only so many hours in the day. We also
have to bring in personnel unobtrusively. We need four to six weeks to finish
getting everything in place.”


President
Drummond’s eyes widened. “Four to six weeks?” he muttered. “Is that possible?”


General
Mitchell forced a grin. “You tell me. You’re the politician. I’m just getting
ready to fight a war with a race that’s hundreds of years more advanced than we
are.”


President
Drummond let out a deep sigh. He greatly feared he would be the last president
and would go down in history as being in office when the United States of America ceased being a world power; when it ceased being anything but the ruins of
a great nation. “I’ll find some way to get you that four to six weeks. Just
make sure it’s worth it.”


“It will be,”
promised General Mitchell. “The Trellixians won’t realize what we’re doing
until it’s too late. We’ve been preparing for this day for years.”


President
Drummond nodded and stood, walking to gaze out the window. He had set plans
into motion which had been worked on for over eighty years, since the UFO crash
in Roswell, New Mexico. The alien ship that had crashed there had been fleeing
a Trellixian invasion of its world. Over the years many of the systems on that
crashed alien vessel had been reverse-engineered. Drummond just hoped they had
learned enough to allow part of the human race to survive.
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